Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals

by

Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim

Submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF EDUCATION

in the

Department of Education Management and Policy Studies

at the

Faculty of Education

University of Pretoria

Supervisor

Dr Maitumeleng Nthontho

PRETORIA

2021

Declaration of Originality

I, Lydia Ikwuemesim (student number (18250492), hereby	declare that this diss	ertation, entitled:
"Educators' experiences of the implementation of language	policy affecting forei	gn nationals" has
not previously been submitted by me for a degree at Univer-	sity of Pretoria or any	other university;
that this is my own work in design and execution and that	at all material from p	oublished sources
contained herein has been duly acknowledged.		
Signed at University of Pretoria on this	_ day of	_ 2021.
Signature:		

Ethics certificate



RESEARCH ETHICS COMMITTEE

CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE

CLEARANCE NUMBER: EM 19/05/02

DEGREE AND PROJECT

MEd

Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals

INVESTIGATOR

Ms Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim

DEPARTMENT

Education Management and Policy Studies

APPROVAL TO COMMENCE STUDY

25 June 2019

DATE OF CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE

25 January 2021

CHAIRPERSON OF ETHICS COMMITTEE: Prof Funke Omidire

11/1

CC

Ms Bronwynne Swarts Dr. Maitumeleng Nthontho

This Ethics Clearance Certificate should be read in conjunction with the Integrated Declaration Form (D08) which specifies details regarding:

Compliance with approved research protocol,

No significant changes,
Informed consent/assent,
Adverse experience or undue risk,
Registered title, and
Data storage requirements.

Ethics Statement

The highest ethical standards were maintained in this dissertation. The ethical considerations upheld in the study are discussed in detail in section 3.9.

Dedication

This Dissertation is dedicated to God Almighty Who gives knowledge wisdom and understanding to do the impossible, who makes everything to work for my good. Without Him this work would not have been possible.

Language Editor

Alexa Barnby

Language Specialist

Editing, copywriting, indexing, formatting, translation

BA Hons Translation Studies; APEd (SATI) Accredited Professional Text Editor, SATI

Mobile: 071 872 1334 Tel: 012 361 6347

alexabarnby@gmail.com

25 January 2021

bubamby

To whom it may concern

This is to certify that I, Alexa Kirsten Barnby, an English editor accredited by the South African Translators' Institute, have edited the master's dissertation titled "Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals" by Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim.

The onus is on the author, however, to make the changes and address the comments made.

v

Acknowledgements

I want to first appreciate my supervisor Dr. Maitumeleng Nthontho whose scholarly expertise and professional support encouraged and motivated me throughout this research journey. Her critical reviews and feedbacks have sharpened my critical thinking. Without her support the completion of this study would not have been possible.

I express my gratitude to my families especially my children Victor, Blessing and Shalom for their understanding and encouragements as this research was undertaken during our most difficult period.

My special thanks to Dean of Education, Prof. Chika Sehoole, and the Faculty manager, Dr. Rakgadi Phatlane for giving me the opportunity to work in the faculty office. This enabled me to gain more insight in research study. My appreciation also to Mrs Lindiwe. F. Tshabalala, for encouraging me to embark on this journey and Prof. Anthony Essien for his support and professional advice.

My appreciation to all the schools and participants for granting me permission and audience to collect data required for the study.

To my associates and peers; Pontsho Moepya, Rachael Olusegun, and Tumelo Maganyane, I thank them immensely for their constant inspiration and peer support.

Above all, all glory to God.

Abstract

The aim of this study was to understand educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals. A body of relevant literature was reviewed and analysed to address the aim of this study. A qualitative phenomenological approach was used. Semi structured interviews were conducted in four different schools in Johannesburg East and Ekurhuleni North Districts of South Africa, with a total of 12 participants comprising of two educators and a principal in each school. This study was anticipated to make a significant contribution to the implementation of multilingual policies and practice in South Africa and elsewhere. The findings revealed that schools which offer English as Home language do not admit foreign learners without previous knowledge of English language. However, where such foreign learners were admitted, they receive school language interventions, translators, extra lessons, parental support and become resilience in order to cope and excel in schools' language policy. The study also found that foreign learners who could not cope with the language of the school through the above interventions were withdrawn from schools. The recommendations arising from this study is an intervention from the Department of Education in providing translators for foreign learners This will help in relieving language teachers who seldom assist the foreign learners because of their teaching workload. Further recommendation is to understand the inclusivity, participation, and roles of teachers, and learners as student representative councils (SRC) in achieving an effective and workable language policy implementation.

Keywords: Foreign learners; implementation of language policy; educators; Home language; first and second additional language; language of the school; schools

Abbreviation

SASA – South African Schools Act of 1996 (Act No. 84 of 1996)

SMT – School Management Team

LoLT – Language of Learning and Teaching

DoE – Department of Education

CALP - Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency

BICS - Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills

LiEP – Language in Education Policy

EFA – Education For All

UNESCO – United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization

OECD – The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development

EFL – English as a Foreign Language

HoD – Head of Department

RSA – Republic of South Africa

Table of Contents

Declaration of Originality	i
Ethics certificate	ii
Ethics Statement	iii
Dedication	iv
Language Editor	v
Acknowledgements	vi
Abstract	vii
Abbreviation	viii
LIST OF TABLES	xii
CHAPTER ONE	1
RESEARCH PROBLEM AND METHODOLOGY	1
1.2 Research problem	2
1.2.1 Research purpose	4
1.2.2 The study objectives	4
1.2.3 Research question	4
1.2.4. Sub questions	4
1.3 Theoretical framework	5
1.3.1 The two patterns of language in the Cummins theoretical framework	6
1.3.1.1 Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS)	7
1.3.1.2 Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP)	7
1.4 Rationale for the study	8
1.5 Research design	9
1.5.1 Qualitative research approach	10
1.6 Research method	10
1.6.1 Sampling	10
1.6.1.1 Sampling and sampling strategy	10
1.6.2 Data collection techniques	11
1.6.2.1 Face-to face, semi-structured interview	11
1.6.2.2 Audio recording	12
1.6. 3 Data analysis	12
1.7 Conclusion	12
CHAPTER TWO	13
LITERATURE REVIEW	13

2.1	Introduction	13
2	2.1.1 Definition of foreign national	13
2	2.1.2 Language policy	14
2.2	. Education for All: A global overview	15
	2.2.1 Language policy in schools and foreign nationals: A global focus	16
	2.2.2 Language policy and foreign nationals in the African countries	18
2.3	South Africa and the language policy	20
	2.3.1 The South African School Act and the Constitution on the language policy	23
2.4	Development and implementation of the language policy	26
2.5	Challenges of language policy implementation	28
2.6	Educators' experiences of the implementation of school language policies	30
2.7	Theoretical framework	32
	2.7.1 The two patterns of the language in the Cummins theoretical framework	33
	2.7.1.1 Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS)	34
	2.7.1.2 Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP)	34
2	2.7.3 Development and implementation of language policy	34
2	2.7.4 Learners' challenges in language policy implementation	35
	2.7.4.1 Understanding learners' language challenges using Cummins theory: A case of three A	
	untries	
	Conclusion	
	APTER THREE	
	SEARCH METHODOLOGY	
	Introduction	
	Research paradigm	
	Research approach	
3.4	. Research design	
	3.4.1 Phenomenology design	
3.5	Data collection	
	3.5.1 Sampling	
	3.5.2 Participants	
	3.5.3 Study sites	
	3.5.4 Personal declaration	
3.6	Data Analysis	44
3.7	Trustworthiness	45

3.7.1 Credibil	ity	40
3.7.2 Transfer	rability	46
3.7.3 Depend	ability	46
3.7.4 Confirm	ability	46
3.7.5. Auditin	g	47
3.8 Ethical consider	ation	47
3.9 Conclusion		48
CHAPTER FOUR		49
RESEARCH FINDING	S	49
4.1 Introduction		49
4.2. Participants' p	rofiles	50
4.2.1. School A	(SA)	50
4.2.2. School B	(SB)	51
4.2.3 School C	(SC)	52
4.2.4 School D	(SD)	52
4.3 Understanding	of the concept of a foreign learner	54
4.4 Language polic	ies providing for foreign nationals in South African schools	57
4.5 School accomm	odation of foreign nationals in the implementation of their language policies	62
	odation of foreign nationals in the implementation of their language policies guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school	
4.6. Day-to-day lan		65
4.6. Day-to-day lan 4.7 How schools de	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school	65 68
4.6. Day-to-day lan 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school	65 68
4.6. Day-to-day lan 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at schoolal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school	65 68 72
4.6. Day-to-day lan 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at schoolal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school	65 72 75
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC 5.1 Introduction	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at schoolal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school	65727575
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at schoolal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school	6572757575
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at schoolal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school	6572757575
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC 5.1 Introduction 5.2 Discussion 5.2.1 Principals' a 5.2.1.1. Being a	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school al with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school LUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS and Teachers' understanding of the term foreign learner.	657275757676
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC 5.1 Introduction 5.2 Discussion 5.2.1 Principals' a 5.2.1.1. Being a 5.2.1.2. Foreign	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school al with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school LUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS and Teachers' understanding of the term foreign learner. a foreigner in South Africa	657275757676
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC 5.1 Introduction 5.2 Discussion 5.2.1 Principals' a 5.2.1.1. Being a 5.2.1.2. Foreign	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school al with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school LUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS and Teachers' understanding of the term foreign learner. a foreigner in South Africa	65727575767676
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC 5.1 Introduction 5.2 Discussion 5.2.1 Principals' a 5.2.1.1. Being a 5.2.1.2. Foreign 5.2.2 Provision o 5.2.2.1 Langua 5.2.2.2 Principals	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school al with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school LUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS and Teachers' understanding of the term foreign learner. a foreigner in South Africa n learners' right to study. f language policy for foreign learners	657275767677
4.6. Day-to-day land 4.7 How schools de 4.8 Conclusion CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION, CONC 5.1 Introduction 5.2 Discussion 5.2.1 Principals' a 5.2.1.1. Being a 5.2.1.2. Foreign 5.2.2 Provision o 5.2.2.1 Langua 5.2.2.2 Principals relation to fore	guage policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school	65727576767777

5.2.3 Accommodation of foreign learners in schools
5.2.3.1 The hard work and resilience on the part of foreign learners80
5.2.3.2 Teachers' and learners' roles in accommodating foreign learners80
5.2.4 The challenges facing foreign learners in school
5.2.4.1 Bullying of foreign learners
5.2.4.2 Code switching in school
5.2.5 Schools' intervention in dealing with the daily challenges facing foreign leaners82
5.2.5.1 Use of language translators
5.2.5.2 Extra lessons and language intervention programmes
5.2.5.3 Parental support and involvement
5.3 Recommendations
5.3.1 Recommendation 1
5.3.2 Recommendation 283
5.4 Recommendations for further research
References85
ANNEXURES
Annexure A: letter to the director department of education
Annexure B: Letter of approval from Department of Education
Annexure C: Ethics clearance certificate
Annexure D: Letter to Principals
Annexure E: Permissions from schools
Annexure F: Letter to Participants
Annexure G: Consent form from participant
Annexure H: Interview schedule
LIST OF TABLES
Table 4.1: Participants' profiles and description

CHAPTER ONE

RESEARCH PROBLEM AND METHODOLOGY

1.1.Background and Introduction

This chapter explores the background to the study, the research problem, and the purpose of the study. It also presents the research questions and sub-questions. The theoretical framework used to underpin the study is thoroughly explained as is the significance of and the rationale behind the study.

Over the years there have been several research studies conducted on the increased number of young people migrating to various parts of the world with European countries acting as the hosts of increasingly diverse foreign nationals from distant countries. While South America attracts large numbers of foreigners from Japan, India, China, and Lebanon. Australia and New Zealand attract an increasing number of foreign nationals from the Asian countries (Czaika and De Haas, 2014). In South Africa, at the time of this study, there were approximately 4.2 million foreign nationals and comprising about 7.2% of the country's population (Kamalesh, 2020). Similarly, the United States had also recorded an increasing number of foreigners in the thirty years preceding this year (Nguyen & Kebede, 2017). These statistics provide evidence that globalisation has enabled people to migrate beyond the boundaries of continents (Mccarthy, 2020)

According to Collins (2009), the term 'foreign national' refers to a person who is residing in a country but without the right to permanent residence in that country. Guha (2016) also defines a foreign national as someone who is not a citizen of a country. The definition of a foreign learner, as contained in section 4(1) (a) of the National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion requirement (2011), refers to a foreign national in the school context as an 'immigrant learner'. South Africa is also part of the massive global migration experience referred to above. Since the 1994 transition to democracy, reports indicate the presence of large numbers of foreign nationals in the country, especially in the Gauteng Province which is one of the most popular destinations for Africans. Through both the international immigration policy, the 1999 White Paper, implemented through the Immigration Act (Act No. 13 of 2002), and the Refugees Act, 1998 (Act No. 130 of 1998), South Africa has encouraged foreign immigration through regional integration (Dithebe and Mukhuba, 2018).

Although the South African education system is regulated by the South African Schools Act No. 84 of 1996, this Act is also catalysed by South Africa's Bill of Rights, Chapter 2 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996. These two laws make provision for education as a basic human right and prohibit any type of discrimination or exclusion from school on grounds of nationality. These laws abolished the desegregation of schools in South Africa and made it possible, not only for South Africans from various multicultural languages but also for foreign nationals to attend schools of their choice (Vandeyar, 2010). At the time of this study, more than ever before, South African schools were populated by learners from diverse backgrounds, including those speaking multiple languages. In order to accommodate the diverse languages in the school community, section 6 (1) of the Constitution stipulates that every learner has the right to receive education in the official language or language of his/her choice (RSA, 1996a). Section 6 (2) of the Schools Act also states that the school governing body of a school may determine the language policy of the school subject to the Constitution, this Section 6 (2) of the school Act, and any applicable provincial law (RSA, 1996b). It is on this background that I considered it imperative to understand how four selected schools in Gauteng were experiencing the implementation of the language policy relating to foreign nationals.

The term *educator* in the context of this study *means any person who teaches, educates, or trains* other persons or who provides professional educational services, including professional therapy and education psychological services, at a school (Acts section 6(a)). This definition of educator is substituted by the definition in section 6(a) of Act No. 48 of 1999 and, thus, for the purposes of this study the term *educator* includes both teachers and principals.

1.2 Research problem

South Africa has become the destination of choice for several immigrants because of the roles their countries played during the apartheid era (Wotela & Letsiri, 2015). The increasing number of foreigners in the country has also resulted in an increasing number of immigrant learners enrolling in the nation's public school system and, as a result, schools have become multicultural environments with immigrant learners facing several challenges, including that of language adaptation (Nguyen & Kebede, 2017). Dubois-Shaik (2014) conducted a study on the problems associated with of migration in Western European countries. Other studies have revealed how foreign learners, especially those who have experienced traumas and hardships both during and after their migrations, often go through a great deal of stress in adapting to a new culture, including language (Adelman &Taylor, 2015). In the same vein, Iwata and Nemoto (2018) explained similar of the challenges faced by a diverse group of migrants in the highly developed, non-Western society

of Japan. Their study highlights the important implications of the state's racial projects for immigrants' human security as a divided immigration structure means that many immigrants from the Global South are marginalised and, in addition, they have limited access to institutional resources. The experiences and challenges of these young immigrants are also complicated by their adaptation to their new multilingual environments (Ruehs, 2017).

According to Vandeyar and Vandeyar (2015), the challenges faced by most of the immigrant learners in Gauteng schools, in adapting unnoticed to the host country, are exacerbated when they are racially different and speak different languages to the local learners. The problems black immigrant learners encounter include language differences and accent difference and their lack of understanding of and lack of proficiency in the indigenous languages. These indicate their 'foreignness' although the phenotypic features of most foreign learners may be mistaken for those of South Africans. The black francophone immigrant learners tend to integrate with learners who are able only to speak French as they lack proficiency in both English and the indigenous languages. According to these learners, a further challenge which the Anglophone and Francophone immigrant learners encounter is that of code-switching. The educators code-switch while communicating in class (Rose & Van Dulm, 2006) and in the school while the indigenous learners code-switch when communicating with each other to socially exclude the foreign learners among them. Language issues have been noted as a major factor that influences foreign learners' adaptation within the South African multilingual environment (Vandeyar & Vandeyar, 2015).

It is not possible to overemphasise the importance of adaptation in a multilingual environment as a learner's language ability is linked to his /her family and community, thus respecting a learner's language strengthens the learner's ability. According to Lemmer (2011), language policies are designed to manage diversity in education with the national language policy affecting language in education and language as a school subject and also the choice of the language of learning and teaching. Although scholars have written extensively about challenges the foreign learners face in their host countries, very little, if anything, has been reported on the way in which schools experience the implementation of language policies relating to foreign nationals. It is for this reason that I chose to investigate this phenomenon educators experiences of the implementation of language policies relating to foreign nationals' as it was anticipated that such a study would make a significant contribution to the implementation of multilingual policies and practice in South Africa and elsewhere.

1.2.1 Research purpose

The purpose of this study is encapsulated by the research aim and research objectives as they are outlined below. In this study, I aimed to understand the experiences of educators in the four selected secondary schools in Gauteng Province in relation to the implementation of the language policies affecting foreign nationals. In order to achieve this aim, I formulated the following research objectives.

1.2.2 The study objectives

- To ascertain the educators' understanding of the concept 'foreign learner'.
- To determine how the language policies in the schools make provision for foreign nationals in South African schools.
- To discover how schools accommodate foreign nationals as they implement their language policies.
- To explore the day-to-day language challenges foreign nationals encounter at school.
- To investigate how schools deal with the language challenges foreign learners face when at school.

1.2.3 Research question

The following research question was formulated, "What are the experiences of educators in the selected secondary schools in Gauteng in relation to the implementation of the language policies affecting foreign nationals?"

1.2.4. Sub questions

- What is the educators' understanding of the concept of 'foreign learner'?
- How do the language policies in the schools make provision for foreign nationals in South African schools?
- How do schools accommodate foreign nationals as they implement their language policies?
- What are the day-to-day language policy challenges foreign nationals encounter when at school?
- How do schools address the language policy challenges foreign learners face when at school?

1.3 Theoretical framework

According to Kivunja (2018), a theoretical framework in the research context consists of the theories expressed by researchers in their fields of study and which provide a theoretical focus for both the data analysis and the interpretation of results. The theoretical framework which underpinned this study provided answers to the research questions which originated from the review conducted of existing literature, including both theoretical and empirical literature, as well as from the evident gaps in the literature (Lederman and Lederman, 2015). In other words, the theoretical framework which underpinned this study validated an understanding of concepts relevant to the study topic by clearly defining both the problem statement and the research questions. The study was a qualitative study that involved a phenomenology design. Using semi-structured interviews, the study aimed to discover how educators were experiencing the implementation of the language policy affecting foreign nationals in South African schools. The theoretical framework used included Cummins' Theory of Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP). The theoretical framework incorporated terms such as conversational fluency and academic language proficiency which are used interchangeably with BICS and CALP (Cummins, 2017).

Using this theoretical framework helped the educators (teachers and principals) to hone their focus when they responded to the following research questions: How are educators experiencing the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals? How are they accommodating and making provision for foreign nationals in relation to the language policy of the school, the challenges they face, and how they address these challenges?

The research questions in the study also represented identifiable features as they are given expression in the theoretical framework and existing literature and acted as a link between the existing literature and the problem statement formulated for the purposes of the study (Osanloo and Grant, 2016). However, certain concepts which emerged from the existing literature and theoretical framework also guided me in both the data collection and the data analysis.

The relevance of Cummins's theory to this study was due to its focus on the way in which bilingual learners learn the languages that are implemented in terms of the language policy of the school. This focus was important in this study because it helped me to understand how foreign nationals were learning the language of the schools in question which was, in turn, being interpreted by the educators who participated in the study. Cummins (1979) conducted several studies to establish the usefulness of this framework in language learning. One of such study was conducted by Cummins, (1979) using Swedish foreign learners. The study findings revealed the two important patterns in

language learning (Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP), and how proficiency in the first language (L1) assists in the development of the second language (L2). The second study conducted by Cummins noted that it took newly arrived foreign learners approximately 0 to two years to familiarise themselves with the new language of the school through social integration in the school environment. However, it took up to five to seven years to reach the normal level of proficiency known as cognitive academic language proficiency (CALP) (Bonenfant, 2012).

The main reason for using both the BICS and CALP in this study was both are interrelated although they follow different language developmental patterns. BICS language pattern are developed through social integration in the school, while CALP language patterns are language pattern necessary to understand content in the classroom. However, the convergence of these social and cognitive patterns of language proficiency does not indicate they are indistinguishable (Cummins, 1999). Cummins further emphasised that native English speakers and foreign nationals generally get to a level of native like phonemics and fluency after many years of learning of a language although CALP continues to develop throughout schooling.

These two patterns of the Cummins framework (CALP and BICS) were used in this study to address the following research questions:

- What is the educators' understanding of the concept of 'foreign learner'?
- How do the language policies of the schools make provision for foreign nationals in South African schools?
- How do schools accommodate foreign nationals in their implementation of their language policies?
- What are the day-to-day language policy challenges foreign nationals encounter when at school?
- How do schools address the language policy challenges which foreign learners face when at school?

1.3.1 The two patterns of language in the Cummins theoretical framework

The following two patterns of language in the Cummins framework were used in this study, namely, Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency

1.3.1.1 Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS)

This communication skill is usually evident among learners outside the classrooms, either within school or outside of school in a social context and refers to the conversational language used among foreign nationals. It takes between six months to 2 years for this language to actualise. Within the BICS context, foreign learners become proficient in the social language of the school although they continue to encounter challenges associated with language interpretations in the academic context.

1.3.1.2 Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP)

This aspect of language communication evolves in relation to foreign learners' language proficiency in the academic context. It is a language proficiency skill that is associated with the foreign learners' ability to comprehend and critically evaluate classroom lessons as wellbeing academically proficient in the language of the school. The attainment of this language proficiency takes five to seven years within the school environment. CALP among foreign nationals is a determining factor in academic success in schools. According to Cummins (1999), as a cognitive language policy, CALP should be cognitively demanding and require critical thinking on the part of learners in academic content such as science, mathematics, and technology. This challenge compels learners to understand the similarities and differences between phonics and grammar conventions as well as language usage, investigations, and practices (Khatib and Taie, 2016).

The existing literature provided insights into the way in which BICS and CALP affect the implementation of language policies that affect foreign nationals. These factors include the development and implementation of language policy, the challenges encountered in the language policy implementation, and experiences in relation to the implementation of the schools' language policies within the BICS and CALP language patterns.

Critics of Cummins's theory advised that his theoretical concepts should be measured by whether his theory is 'adequate or useful' and not in terms of its being 'valid or not valid'. (Cummins, 2016). The following researchers used Cummins theory to underpin their studies, namely, Cummins, (1984b); Lillywhite (2011) and Essien, (2018). According to Cummins, (2017), BICS refers to "conversational fluency in a language, while CALP refers to students' ability to understand and express, in both oral and written modes, concepts and ideas that are relevant to success in school". Cummins maintains that, when schools adopt a monolingual approach in a multilingual environment when implementing language policy, foreign learners tend to face the problems of devalued identity, exclusion, and marginalisation. (Cummins, 2015). This implies that Cummins theory advocates the expansion and exploration of multilingual skills both in schools and among foreign learners. This framework was deemed to be relevant to the purpose of this study because,

according to National Education Policy (Act 27 of 1996), the aim is to establish "additive multilingualism".

Unlike this qualitative study, Essien (2018) used a quantitative study to compare three countries, namely, Malawi, Kenya and South Africa, using the Cummins framework. He found that the implementation of the language policies in these three countries encountered difficulties in bridging the gap between BICS and CAPS. According to Essien (2018), the indigenous languages were not yet fully developed as academic languages. Other studies cited in the literature have focused on the implementation of language policy in South African schools (Brown, 1998). While Brown (1998) focused on the implementation of language policy in relation to South Africans whose first Laguage is not English language but other South Affrican languages, the focus of this study was foreign learners who were not South African. In addition, Brown's (1998) study was conducted more than two decades before this study and was cleaerly a need for a more recent study.

The Cummins conceptual framework clearly indicates the difference between learners' interpersonal communication skills (BICS) and what he also refers to as 'their conversational and their cognitive academic language proficiency (CALP) (Cummins, 2017). This distinction was important in the context of this study as the study focused on the challenges foreign language learners encounter as they attempt to understand the school language policy. Although the Cummins' study focused on language acquisition this study focused on the implementation of the language policy affecting to foreign learners in schools.

1.4 Rationale for the study

Research conducted by Vandeyar and Vandeyar (2015) on constructing, negotiating and representing the immigrant students in South African was the intellectual rationale behind this study. Their work focused on the schooling context of foreign learners in Gauteng at the beginning of the second decade of the 21st century. In their study they stated that the 'foreignness' of these foreign learners poses a significant challenge, mainly because they tend to lack proficiency in both the English language and the South African indigenous languages while they also often experience some issues that emanate from code-switching among the host learners. A clearer understanding of the language challenges facing foreign learners is explained in the South African Constitution.

The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996, recognises 11 official languages which are guaranteed equal status. These languages include isiZulu, isiXhosa, Sesotho sa Leboa (Northern Sotho), Setswana, Sesotho (Southern Sotho), Xitsonga, Siswati, Tshivenda, Ndebele, Afrikaans and English. However, in addition to these 11 official languages, there are scores of unofficial languages

that are also used in South Africa. These include sign language, the Khoisan languages, Arabic, German, Greek, Gujarati, Hebrew, Hindi, Portuguese, Sanskrit, Tamil. Telegu, Urdu, among others. With such a high linguistic diversity in South Africa, English ranks the most commonly spoken language in official, commercial, and public life. The South African linguistic diversity revealed in the above the Language-in-Education Policy (LieP,1997) means that all these languages, official and unofficial, affect each other. It is against this background that I found it necessary to conduct this study.

Furthermore, a study conducted by Johnson and Johnson (2015) revealed that the impediment in the language policy of a school highlights an impediment in achieving the educational goals for all foreign minority groups even if educators and school administrators are effective agents in language implementation. The aim of this study was to bridge the gap evident in relevant literature as previous studies have showed that teachers are often excluded from making decisions that are associated with language policy (Menken & García, 2017) which limits the capacity of schools to shape the meaning and context of language change (Kovačević, Rahimić & Šehić, 2018). Furthermore, this study aimed to bridge the gap in the literature by also involving teachers and principals as participants in the effort to understand the experiences of the selected schools in relation to the implementation of language policy affecting foreign learners. The unique feature of this study was its direct focus on foreign learners in secondary schools in Gauteng, South Africa and then only those learners who been affected by the language policy.

I was of the opinion that my department (EMPLS) would benefit from this study's findings and recommendations. It was anticipated that the findings would reveal the schools' understanding, implementation, and management of language policies in relation to foreign learners and that this would assist in the more effective implementation of the related policies while also generating a clearer working understanding of the continually changing education policies in schools (Austin, 2016).

1.5 Research design

The research design used in this study involved the methodological process of collecting and analysing the requisite data with the research design selected ensuring the realisation of the purpose of the study (Akhtar, 2016).

1.5.1 Qualitative research approach

A qualitative research approach is a form of humanistic or idealistic approach. It was deemed appropriate for this study which was seeking answers to questions about experiences, attitudes, behaviours, and interactions from the standpoint of the participants (Hammarberg, Kirkman & De Lacey, 2016, Pathak, Jena & Kalra, 2013). The choice of this research approach helped me to understand the educators' experiences in relation to the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals (Creswell, 2014). According to Thanh and Thanh (2015), in terms of educational research, the qualitative approach has been found to be the best-suited method when seeking to understand the experiences of any group. In addition, the use of qualitative research methods in this study also enabled me to conduct a thorough and appropriate analysis of the data which had been collected (Rahman, 2017). The qualitative approach is characterised by natural settings, direct data collection, process orientation and emergent perspectives while it also facilitates the understanding of complex issues (Creswell, 2014).

However, the limitations of this approach in the context of the study included the following, namely, it was time-consuming while the data collection was dependent on fixed appointments with participants with some of them having to reschedule their appointments. In view of the fact that I had limited time in which to collect the data, I selected participants who were available for interviews within my time frame. Finally, due to the size of the sample used in this study, it was not possible to generalise the findings either to the wider population or to other study contexts (Rahman, 2017).

1.6 Research methods

1.6.1 Sampling

In the interests of a more comprehensive analysis, I used purposive sampling by focusing on a particular characteristic of the population as a strategy to represent the whole population (Naderifar, Goli & Ghaljaie, 2017). This sample size (twelve participants) used was deemed to be both appropriate and valid for this qualitative study (Boddy, 2016).

1.6.1.1 Sampling and sampling strategy

The use of purposive sampling was beneficial for ensuring that the purpose of study was revisited throughout the research study (Emmel, 2013). Purposive sampling techniques also fall under the interpretivist paradigm. According to this paradigm, reality is subjective to a particular experience based on a perception that may be interpreted through shared understanding and experience (Allen,

2017). Palinkas, Horwitz, Green, Wisdom, Duan and Hoagwood (2015) explained that purposive sampling is commonly used to identify and select relevant cases and information related to the phenomenon of interest. A principal and two teachers from each of the four schools were selected based on their knowledge and experience in relation to the research topic. In selecting the participants, I also used my own judgmentin respect of those individuals who were best able to provide the information I required in order to realise the purpose of the study (Mcmillan & Schumacher, 2014).

1.6.2 Data collection techniques

The data collection process used in the study involved gathering and measuring information on the variables of interest. This was done using an established, systematic approach that enabled me to answer the research questions and analyse the study findings (Kabir, 2016). The research questions and research objectives of the study determined whether the aim the study would be achieved by collecting interactional data or data that informed the interactional behaviour of the participants in the study (Canals, 2017). I used face-to- face, semi-structured interviews to collect the requisite data. I also audio recorded these interviews (Bold, 2012).

1.6.2.1 Semi-structured interview

Semi-structured interviews comprise a set of questions that guide the interview rather than dictating its direction. They involve a relatively detailed interview guide or schedule and may be used in cases in which there is sufficient objective knowledge from the participants about an experience or phenomenon (Mcintosh & Morse, 2015). The semi-structured interview is a popular data collection method that has proved to be both versatile and flexible (Kallio, Pietilä, Johnson & Kangasniemi, 2016). While conducting the semi-structured, face-to-face interviews, I endeavoured to redefine the questions and probe further as the participants responded (Peters & Halcomb, 2015) By so doing, I was able to produce rich data that provided insights into the participants' experiences, perceptions and opinions (O'keeffe, Buytaert, Mijic, Brozović & Sinha, 2016).

In addition, the semi-structured interviews helped me by providing flexibility while enabling me to retain the focus of the study and, thus, allowing for new insights to emerge (Bold, 2012). This flexibility allowed me to change the sequence in which I asked the questions by actively listening to the participants during the interviews and using their responses to modify or change questions to ensure they were relevant to the participants' experiences (O'reilly & Dogra, 2016). The severe development of the semi-structured interview guide contributed to the validity and generalisability of the study by rendering the results more credible than may otherwise have been the case. In

addition, I also adopted two underlying principles in trying to avoid leading the interviews or imposing meanings and ensuring relaxed and comfortable conversations throughout the interviews with the participants. The two principles underpinning the development of the semi-structured interview guide included the following, firstly, I identified the requirements for using semi-structured, face-to-face interviews and I retrieved and used prior knowledge in framing the preliminary, semi-structured interview guide before I finally presented the complete, semi-structured interview guide (Kallio et al., 2016).

1.6.2.2 Audio recording

I also recorded the participants' experiences digitally in order to store the confidential information. I was also careful not to record in a noisy environment and I made sure the participants' voices were audible (Williamson, Leeming, Lyttle & Johnson, 2015). I recorded the participants as they narrated their experiences as I felt this was more beneficial than simply recording written notes (Crozier & Cassell, 2016). Although audio recording may have been under-utilised in contemporary qualitative research this method allowed me to record the participants 'stories as they unfolded (Williamson et al., 2015) and increased the accuracy and reliability of the data collection (Crozier & Cassell, 2016).

1.6. 3 Data analysis

I conducted a face-to-face, semi-structured interviews in order to collect the requisite data from the teachers and the principals who had been selected to participate in the study. I analysed and interpreted their shared experiences by coding, categorising, identifying the patterns that emerged as well as organising and presenting the data which had been collected. Triangulating my data sources (teachers & principals) helped me to identify both collaborating and conflicting findings (Gibson & O'connor, 2003).

1.7 Conclusion

This chapter presented the background to and the rationale for this study. The research questions were explained, the research problem and the theoretical framework which underpinned the study were discussed as was the research design which indicated how the requisite data was collected and analysed.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

The focus of the literature review is to give the historical background of foreign nationals and the interpretations of various concepts used to represent them in schools. The review included literature on both international and national language policies and their implementation in schools. I also reviewed some language policies on issues involved in the development of such policies and that factors that impeded their implementation. Various South African educational policies on language policy and a body of literature on the experiences of schools in implementing foreign language policies were also analysed and reviewed. This was followed by the exploration of several recent analyses and theoretical findings on the experiences of educators in the implementation of the language policy affecting foreign nationals.

2.1.1 Definition of foreign national

The term 'foreign national' refers to an individual who is residing in a country but without the right to permanent residence in the country in question (Collins 2009). In America, the term foreign nationals refer to those individuals who are not non-U. S citizens and to migrants who have been naturalised and who are in possession of a green card (Bloemraad, 2013, Street, 2013). The term foreign national is also a social category which is used to define people who have migrated to a particular country (Asbrock, Lemmer, Becker, Koller & Wagner, 2014). I deduced from the above definitions that a foreign national is a person visiting or living in a country without that country's identification document or passport. However, in countries such as South Africa, the term foreigners include those with the country's identification documents but who are 'not born in South Africa'. Section 4(1)(a) of the policy document, National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion requirement (2011) refers to a foreign national in schools as an 'immigrant learner' which means a 'foreign learner'. On the other hand, in Japan, the Japanese constitution does not allow the use of the term immigrants when referring to foreign nationals with the term 'foreign-nationals' being used instead when referring to people who do not have the country's nationality (Mccarthy, 2020).

In this literature review I used the following language terms when characterising and conceptualising the language policy in schools, namely, multilingualism (Mitits, 2018), bilingualism (Kwon, Ghiso & Martínez-Álvarez, 2019) dual language (Avni & Menken, 2019), foreign language, trans language and code-switching (García and Kleyn, 2016, Myers-Scotton, 2017). Terms such as *plurilingualism*, which explained the transformation of monolingual speakers

into multilingual speakers and *translanguaging*, used primarily by minorities (García & Otheguy, 2019), were also used in this study to characterise language policy. These terms were used in understanding the educators' experiences in relation to the implementation of the language policy affecting foreign nationals.

2.1.2 Language policy

One of the most popular and oldest definitions of language policy is by Rubin (1971). According to him, "language policy as a body of ideas, laws, regulations, rules, and practices which are aimed at effecting the proposed language change in the society, group or system in question". It is only when such policy exists that any sort of serious evaluation of planning may occur (Rubin & Jernudd, 1971). Further definitions of language policy include, "a combination of official decisions and prevailing public practices related to language education and use" (Mcgroarty, 1997). Meanwhile, Spolsky (2019) suggests that language policy may usefully be examined as three independents, but interrelated, parts namely, "language practices, language beliefs or ideologies, and language management".

There are various stages of the implementation of a language policy, including the actualisation stage, the formal language planning stage, when documents are written, and the stage involving the informal announcement of the purpose of the said policy (Johnson, 2013). On the basis of the above language policy definitions and meanings, I decided that the term language policy in the context of this study would refer to the documented, planned and authorised language laws and practices designed to bring social and academic language changes in the school system.

According to Johnson (2013), in the majority of the literature and technical contexts, language planning and language policy have been commonly used, either in conjunction with another or homogeneously. However, these two characterise two different aspect of the language change process. While some argue that language planning includes language policy (Kaplan and Baldauf, 1997), others contend that language policy incorporates language planning (Schiffman, Proquest and Routledge, 1996). I deduced that both language policy that is planned and planning that incorporates language policy must be implemented by an authoritative society or system such as a school. However, (Johnson, 2013) argued that and not all language policies are purposefully or carefully planned.

It is imperative that an efficient language policy is inclusive in order to accommodate not just for the minority but also the overall population. Its scope is beyond language and, in addition, it must be inclusive, equitable and, ultimately, designed to promote the overall cultural and economic development of a country (Bamgbose, 2019). He further suggests that a language policy should be sufficiently inclusive to accommodate both minorities and the general population, thus implying that the implementation of language policy in schools should also provide for foreign nationals as this will help in their overall development. However, during the implementation, there are decisions which must be made about which language to use for what purpose as well the hierarchy in relation to the educational and social language to be used (Pennycook, 2017).

2.2. Education for All: A global overview

Before discussing the global view of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals, it is important to have a global understanding of the learners' global opportunities in respect of education and known as Education For All (EFA) (Hasan, Halder & Debnath, 2018). A global view of learners' EFA will ensure a better understanding of both South African educators' inclusivity and exclusivity in relation to foreign nationals while implementing language policy in South African schools as well as the global focus on language implementation affecting foreign nationals.

Education for All (EFA) is a globalised trend and commitment initiated by UNESCO (2008), and which aims at providing inclusive, quality basic education for all children and adults. This approach is geared towards confronting the educational needs of all learners, with or without various learning disabilities, as well as all marginalised, vulnerable, and excluded learners. (Hasan et al., 2018). Over the years there have been numerous studies conducted to ascertain the inclusivity of the type of learners mentioned above in issues pertaining to organisational and pedagogical perspectives, and curriculum development in countries such as North America, Europe, the Pacific (Peters, 2004) and Sub-Saharan Africa (Easton and Malam Moussa, 2019).

Various organisations, such as the Global Campaign for Education (GCE) have been actively involved in as global participants in articulating the EFA (Mundy, 2012), educational governance and development (Tikly, 2017), and educational technological concepts through E-learning (Majid & Fuada, 2020). Other forms of campaigns for EFA include the involvement of the Global North and Global South Sustainable Development Goals (Klees, 2017), and Sub-Saharan Africa (Easton & Malam Moussa, 2019).

The global overview of Education For All discussed above provides an indication that, in a global context, learners, including foreign nationals, have a right to education globally (Hasan et al., 2018). Based on this understanding, the next section explores both national existing literature on language policy affecting foreign nationals.

2.2.1 Language policy in schools and foreign nationals: A global focus

Studies with a global focus on language policy affecting foreign nationals in schools in the United States have revealed that a high percentage of the population in the United States of America is multilingual. This is due to the high immigrant population (Barrett, Trosky & Tawadrous, 2018; Luo, 2016). Other studies have focused on the way in which Korean (Min, 2018) and Chinese immigrants (Luo, 2016) promote, improve and overcome the challenges encountered in implementing their home language in American schools. According to Luo (2016), there has been a significant increase in the degree of acceptance of the Chinese language in the United States, probably as a result of both the linguistic characteristics of the Chinese and absence of standardisation in Chinese teaching. However, there are also no authoritative procedures and monetary support in relation to the teaching of Chinese in the United States schools. While Min, 2018 narrated the successful development of the Korean language in the United States, studies by Ross, Jaumont, Schulz, Dunn and Ducrey (2016) revealed that French has been fortunate throughout the history of bilingualism and also that it has long been the second most studied foreign language in schools. However, their study lacked focus on the way in which the school language policy in the United States affects Korean, French and Chinese immigrants in schools.

In order to further understand the views of the teachers and schools on language policy, Drake (2017) uses a "sensemaking perspective" to explore how teachers hypothesise their role as intermediaries between the school policy and the students' needs. Wiley and García (2016) pointed out how educational institutions have historically played an important part in both determining and implementing language policy in the United States. The study by Drake (2017) highlighted how the high number of foreign learners enrolling in the US school system has exposed the difference in the school policy and the needs of the immigrants. According to him, these needs include social, emotional, and economic that must be met if the learners are to thrive in schools. On the other hand, Wiley and García (2016) concluded that the practice of language policies in schools may either encourage or limit language learning although this depends on various factors such as the features of the policy and the degree to which it has been effectively resourced, comprehended and appreciated and successfully implemented. I deduced from Drake's (2017) study that the needs of foreign learners affect them while they are adapting to the language policy of the school. Nevertheless, according to Egnatz (2016), the attitude in respect of the teaching and learning of foreign language in schools is based on the belief that foreign languages are for foreigners only.

Other studies have investigated how the schools in the United States have contributed to the evolution of bilingualism in the country by creating programmes for the teaching of foreign

languages and how the school curricula in the United States use only English as the language of teaching and learning (García & Ozturk, 2017; Flores & García, 2017; Lindholm-Leary, Martinez, Molina, Avineri, Graham, Johnson, Riner & Rosa, 2018. Further studies have focused on the challenges faced by schools during the implementation of language policy (Kennedy, 2018; Ortiz & Fránquiz, 2019).

In a similar vein, Wiley and García (2016) indicated that the teaching of foreign languages in schools has been queried because the languages do not reflect the multilingual global context. However, at both the state and school levels in the United States, there are efforts to promote the multilingual language policy, for example, by recommending the Seals of Biliteracy (Wiley and García, 2016). Seals of Biliteracy are usually given on completion of secondary school to recognise a learner's proficiency in two or more languages (Davin and Heineke, 2017) and for students who have learned and are able to speak and understand two languages (Heineke, Davin and Bedford, 2018), (Davin, Heineke & Egnatz, 2018). However, Goldenberg and Wagner (2015) argued that 'Seals of Biliteracy' are highly criticised that using learners' home languages as the media of Instruction may also improve their success in English. Although, at the time of this study, there was no Acts or legislation on Seals of Biliteracy in South Africa,

In Saudi Arabia, a study conducted by Payne and Almansour (2014) revealed the tension in the language policy in Saudi Arabia. In addition, the study findings indicated that the official language of Arabic is used in the public schools although learners are also offered a foreign language, namely, English, as the medium for teaching and learning and based on the school curriculum. According to Al-Nasser (2015), learners in Saudi Arabia find it difficult to learn English as a foreign language. (Al-Nasser (2015) concludes that the unrevised curriculum and school syllabus and the ineffective training of teachers was adversely affecting second language acquisition in Saudi Arabia. However, according to Kirkpatrick and Barnawi (2017), schools in Northern Africa and the Middle East neglect foreign languages, such as French and English, because of the fear that foreign language education may obliterate traditional culture and religion in the Middle East. Nevertheless, despite the resistance to the effective implementation of learning a foreign language in Saudi Arabian schools, there are online *informal-language learning practices* in the Korean and Turkish languages. These practices may assist foreign learners in broadening their linguistic and cultural horizons (Payne & Almansour (2014).

In a narrative study, Bense (2014) explored the experiences of foreign German teachers in Australian language classes. He also examined the strategies used in language education both in Germany and Australia. The study findings revealed that the multilingual value attached to

languages in both countries' education has a significant impact on the language of the classroom. However, contrary to Bense's study, Panagiotopoulou and Rosen (2018) suggest that teachers' implementation plan to fit foreign learners into the normal classroom deprives the learners of their right to use their home language in German language studies. According to Bense (2014). multilingualism and foreign language communication are valued highly in Germany and, thus, education in a foreign language starts at the day-care stage. Meanwhile, other schools in Germany include *content integrated language learning* (CLIL) in their curricula by teaching some aspects of a modern foreign language (Turner, 2013). This is an indication of the considerable value attached to and the time spent on both foreign language studies and modern language education in Germany.

On the other hand, a contrary report produced the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD, 2012) revealed that learners in Australian schools were not receiving enough foreign language education unlike other OECD countries. Similarly, in narrating the challenges facing the Australian language policy in language education, Scarino (2014) recommended *unlearning monolingualism* which includes identifying that languages are learnt as compared to the learners' existing lists of languages and interrelated cultures. In exploring how to unlearn monolingualism in Australian schools, Fielding (2016) found that plurilingual learners make use of their home language(s) as a means to understand other languages. This is known as plurilingualism. According to Welch (2018), plurilingualism refers to the series of languages the learners speak at home as well as the languages at school.

In conclusion, relevant literature with a global focus has shown that tensions exist in learning a foreign language in Arabia, the lack of multi-language global context as well as the increase in and promotion of multilingual outcomes in language policy in the United States. Multilingual language ability and the ability to communicate in a foreign language are valued highly in Germany while Australia needs to unlearn monolingualism. However, the literature discussed above lacked an account of a comprehensive experience of schools on the implementation of their language policy relating to foreign learners and, hence, thus gap is the focus and purpose of this study.

2.2.2 Language policy and foreign nationals in the African countries

The most complex multilingual continent in the world is Africa where there have been numerous debates on the choice of language of learning and teaching as well as on the articulation of various language policies (Chumbow, 2013). However, the language policies adopted in Africa depended on the cultural and political perspectives of the colonial rulers (Abdulaziz, 2003). Below is a summary of the work of Abdulaziz (2003) in Bunyi and Schroeder (2016) on the way in which the colonial masters influenced language policies in Africa.

The British colonies introduced the English language in countries such as Ghana, Nigeria, and Malawi and North of Somalia. The Portuguese language were introduced in Angola, Guinea, Mozambique, and Cape Verde, and Italian was introduced by the Italians in the south. In Tanzania, the German languages. In Central Africa, ChiBemba, which is an African language also was developed in countries such as Malawi, and Shona and Ndebele languages in Zimbabwe.

As a result, countries such as Uganda, Burundi, Tanzania and Kenya in East and Central Africa have become a landscape of multilingual societies that practise a pluralistic language policy including Kinyarwanda, French and English while English is used as the language of instruction in schools instead of the local language, Kinyarwanda (Pearson, 2014). A study conducted by Mokgwathi and Webb (2013) at four senior secondary schools in Botswana found that teachers were code switching to Setswana in the classroom instead using the official language of learning and teaching (LoLT). According to Al Heeti and Al Abdely (2016), "code switching is a widespread, multifunctional characteristic of the speech" used by bilingual language speakers in both formal and informal settings and refers to using two types of language in the same conversation. Lovrić (2012) defined code switching as the process of using two or more linguistic varieties (language, dialect, or register) in the same interaction, especially among bilinguals. In the context of this study code switching was characterised as the act of switching or changing from one language to another language while communicating in a bilingual or multilingual environment.

It is clear from the studies discussed above that, in Africa, despite English being a foreign language; it is used as the medium of instruction (MOI) by both teachers and learners. I also deduced that despite the colonial influence on the language policy in Africa, that the evidence of code-switching in the African classrooms demonstrates that the colonial languages did not last in the schools as studies have revealed code-switching in these classrooms (Simango, 2015, Kamwendo, 2016).

The study conducted by Habyarimana, Ntakirutimana and Barnes (2017) also identified learner code-switching from the Kinyarwanda language to English, French or Kiswahili by Rwandan bilinguals. In addition, the language policy implementation in the Rwandan multilingual context is a clearly complex issue with the teachers also trying to balance their language proficiency by code switching (Jones & Barkhuizen, 2011). In relation to the language policies in the Southern African Development Community (SADC) countries, Kangira (2016) report indicated both the influence of the colonisers on the adoption of foreign languages as the official languages in the SADC regions as well as how these foreign languages were being implemented in the schools (Tshotsho, 2013).

The literature on language policy in Africa revealed the reasons why the majority of African schools find it difficult to develop their African languages as international languages but are able to code switch to African language in the classroom (Nkosi, 2014). In essence, it is, therefore, clear that local language are not promoted within the multilingual context but are inevitable as a language of teaching and learning. Robinson and Vũ (2019) highlight that the cost of developing local languages is too high .More so, the approach to multilingual education in Morocco, has been a subject of silent debate especially with regards to Mother tongue language while Senegal has a past history of encouraging and developing its indigenous languages (Robinson & Vũ, 2019). Despite the fact that code switching is not allowed as it disadvantages foreign learners, in this study both teachers and host learners were found to be code-switching in schools.

2.3 South Africa and the language policy

The Dutch were the first Europeans to colonise South Africa, followed by the English settlers in 1795. (Makalela, 2016). The history of language in South Africa is narrated and summarised below:

After the Anglo-Boer. 1910, South Africa signed a union treaty as a way to avoid future wars. Thereafter Dutch and English were considered official languages of the republic. However, this national language policy was short-lived as it ignored Afrikaans mother-tongue speakers who had grown in large numbers. The Afrikaans speakers (Afrikaners) started a protest movement that promoted Afrikaans as the official language instead of Dutch. This movement developed during World War I (1914–1919). The linguistic outcome of these political developments was between 1918 and 1959 when English-Afrikaans bilingual medium was used for learning and teaching. This means that White schools were divided into Afrikaans or English medium schools, with either of these languages used as the language of instruction and both languages taught as subjects. In contrast, the Black learners attended the missionary schools that had a policy of learning through the African home language for the first 3 years and transition into English medium instruction at grade 4 (Makalela, 2016: 523-524).

Narrating the post-apartheid history of South African language policy, Probyn (2017) also concurred with Mckinney (2017) and Soudien (2004) that 'during the apartheid era the apartheid era, state schools were isolated based on race and language. Schools and education departments were separated based on the racial groupings of "black," "coloured" (i.e., mixed-race), Indian, and "white" (English and Afrikaans). The post-apartheid education era witnessed the linguistic

set-ups changing in some schools from previously 'white,' 'coloured,' and 'Indian' schools to rather diverse student population (Probyn, 2017:453).

The apartheid administration implemented a divisive language policy known as the Bantu Education Act. The aim of the policy was (a) to promote the Afrikaans language while the impact of the use of English language in black schools was minimised, and (b) to enact the use of the Afrikaans and English languages as the language of teaching and learning. However, black learners resisted the Act, resulting in the bloody Soweto uprising of 16th June 1976 with the loss of lives (Cole, 2017).

The Bantu Education Act was phased out after the transition to democratic government in 1994. Thereafter, South Africa became characterised by the desegregation of an increasingly diverse society built on equity and an equal education system based on ethnicity, colour, language and race (Meier & Hartell, 2009). After the democratic transition, the new South African government introduced a new language policy. This 1996 language policy aimed both to discourage language discrimination and to rectify linguistic inequality (South African Schools Act 84 of 1996 (section 6(3)). In addition, the South African Language Policy (section 29 (2)), in the Bill of Rights stipulates that "[e]everyone has the right to receive education in the official language or languages of their choice in public educational institutions where that education is reasonably practicable" (RSA,1996). However, the ongoing use of the colonial languages as the official languages serves to affirm that the democratic era did not usher in a new language policy system (Mutasa, 2015). Nevertheless, Cakata and Segalo (2017) argue that maintaining two languages out of the eleven languages only in the South African language policy poses challenges to the fundamental human rights of citizens.

Although the democratic transition in the new South Africa went smoothly but the choice of English and Afrikaans as the LoLT in South African schools has been problematic (Ntombela, 2016) as this does not accord with the specified aims of the (LiEP). According to Act 27 of 1996, DoE, the aims are: (i) "to establish additive multilingualism as an approach to language in education" (ii) "to promote and develop all official languages"; and (iii) "to redress the neglect of the historically disadvantaged languages in education". According to Simango (2015), aim (i) above clearly defines the accommodation of foreign learners in South African schools which produces 'additive multilingualism'. In relation to the policy aims in Act 27 of 1996, Makoe and Mckinney (2014) highlight that, without adequate information on the language principles which inform both policy and practices, learners will not experience a change in the language classes. Makalela (2015) has found out that translanguaging behaviour in the classroom encourages the alternation shift between

languages for language learning. Thus, as mentioned by Makoe and Mckinney (2014) and Makalela (2015) above, it is, therefore, clear that aims (ii) and (iii) above have not been realised.

In order to ensure a clear understanding of whom foreign learners are in the South African context, I have summarised the term according to the National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion requirement (NPPR (2011), section 4 (1a). Thus, the term immigrant learners refer to the children and/or dependents of diplomats who officially represent their governments in South Africa. Section 4(b) states that *immigrant learners* must learn the two official languages offered in the Intermediate Phase and the Senior Phase and pass one of the required two official languages, while section 4(d) states: "An immigrant learner may offer his or her home language in lieu of one official language, provided that it is an officially approved non-official language."

In South Africa, 'immigrant learners' require the correct and certified documents in order to be admitted to school. Foreign learners must be officially registered before they may study at a South African school. Section 4(e) states that foreign learners also require *appropriate official documentation issued by the Department of Home Affairs; and relevant official documents issued by the school*, thus providing evidence that the law and policies in South Africa make provision for foreign learners in the country. Examples of such law and policies include the 1994 language policy and Act 84 of 1996 (section 6(3), both which aim to discourage language discrimination and rectify linguistic inequality in South African Schools.

Research has found evidence of indiscriminate linguistic equality in the language policy in South Africa with the findings also supporting the *goals of the language policy* in South Africa, namely, (i) To encourage national unity. (ii) To protect language rights. (iii) To encourage multilingualism and iv) To promote respect and tolerate language diversity and parents' right to choose the language of instruction (Tshotsho, 2013). However, contrary to these goals, Makoe and Mckinney (2014) argue that, in terms of the South African language policy, English is gradually becoming the main language while multilingual practices are being restricted with the South African language policy supporting the use of the home language as the language of instruction in the first three years of education before changing to instruction in English. In addition, Tshotsho (2013) found that many teachers in the Eastern Cape were 10 years behind even after the release of the new syllabus, thus highlighting the extent to which schools appear to be unfamiliar with language policy and its implementation in South Africa. There has been evidence that many teachers are resistant to change. Furthermore, some of the teachers report large classes, poor resources and facilities and the unavailability of funding as challenges to the implementation of the language policy (Tshotsho, 2013).

According to Evans and Cleghorn (2014), the language policy at the school level in South Africa has been one of the significant factors influencing the parental choice of schooling. This is conceptualised in the norms and standards encapsulated in the language policy with the norms and standards policy document introducing the concepts of additive multilingualism and additive bilingualism (DoE, 1997). Additive multilingualism supports the value of fairness in the use of all 11 official languages at schools (Ndimande-Hlongwa & Ndebele, 2017). However, I found not to be practicable in the course of this study. The participants' responses indicated that their schools offered English, Afrikaans or Isizulu as the languages of instruction. Other schools have reported that, at the time of the study, they were offering French, Portuguese and/or a Chinese language as a second additional language while also offering extra lessons and language programmes in these languages to accommodate foreign learners. In other words, there appeared to be a fairness in relation to foreign languages but not in the use of the 11 official languages as stipulated in the norms and standards policy documents of the language policy.

Koch (2015) reported that *additive bilingual education* (ABLE) assists teachers in translating *the* 1997 South African Language in Education Policy into a practicable model while the LiEP in South Africa is playing a role in ensuring learners' access, equality and social justice in the education language policy (Probyn, 2017). However, according to Brown (1998), the norms and standards do not specify which languages beyond one official language should be offered, especially with regard to foreign learners. Instead, those who drafted the norms and standards detailed how the right to the languages of learners' choice in education is needful although practicality must also be taken into account.

2.3.1 The South African School Act and the Constitution on the language policy

The policy document that comprises the language policy in South Africa includes the following: "(i) The Norms and Standards for language policy in public schools, (ii) the Language in the Education Policy in Terms of Section 3(4)(M) of the National Education Policy, and (iii) The Norms and Standards regarding language policy published in terms of Section 6(1) of the South African Schools Act, 1996." In relation to the language policy in public schools, section 6(1) of the Acts states "that the language policy depends on the Constitution and the South African School Act". This means that the South African language policy for schools is guided by the values contained in both the Constitution (RSA, 1996a) and the South African Schools Act (SASA) (RSA, 1996b). The 1994 transition to the democratic government in South Africa resulted in the 1996 Constitution which declared 11 official languages, namely, nine indigenous African languages, "Sepedi, Sesotho, Setswana, isiZulu, SiSwati, isiXhosa, isiNdebele, Tshivenda and Xitsonga) English and

Afrikaans" (RSA, 1996). The Bill of Rights (1996) gives learners the right to be taught in any language of their choice in public schools where such choices are reasonably practicable (Republic of South Africa 1996, s 29(2)). Thus, the democratic government is founded on the democratic values of equality, human rights, and freedom for all who live in South Africa, including foreign learners (Department of Basic Education, 2018).

As previously mentioned, section 6(1) of the Constitution establishes that every learner has the right to be taught in one of the official languages or the language of their choice, depending on the practicability of such choices. However, the Minister determines the norms and standards for the language policy while Act 6(2) gives the school governing bodies the right to decide the indiscriminative language policy of the school based on the Constitution. In addition, according to section 21(1)(b) of the Act, there must not be unfair discrimination between the official languages that are offered as subject options. The values enshrined in the Constitution have given foreign learners in the 21st century the opportunity to benefit from the language policy education and training system promulgated in South African school (Department of Basic Education, 2018). A language right is an educational right that, eventually, accords with human rights because it is essential that global citizens and people are given the opportunity to focus on language rights despite cultural and/or language differences between the various nations. Foreign learners will be content to live in a country only where the country's government fully supports quality and educational justice for them (Mccarthy, 2020). According to Mccarthy, (2020), the identification of language rights affects both a nation and its foreign learners, including the schools and the government. A nation's citizens will become globalised individuals only when they begin to focus on language equity for foreign learners and it is only then that they will start to benefit from the global internationalisation programme which promotes language proficiency.

Furthermore, it is also important to understand the norms and standards of Language as contained in the education policy. According to the Language in Education Policy (1997), the rights and duties of a school include the following: (i) the governing body decides how the school will promote multilingualism by using more than one language of learning and teaching through or by other means but as approved by the head of the provincial education department. Learners who have challenges with their language development and intellectual development are not included in this regard and (ii) There must be up to 35 learners who request a new language of instruction which is not offered in a secondary school for the request to be granted. However, the head of the provincial department of education will consider the following in approving such a request: "Learner-teacher ratio, the cost-effective use of education funds, practicability and the advice of the governing body

and principal of the public school concerned" (LieEP 1997). This implies that where this is not practicable, the learners have to learn in a language other than that which was requested.

In line with the above, May (2015) highlighted that communicating in other people's language may dismantle the hierarchisation of languages to the level of equality as stipulated in the Constitution. Language communication allows a person of any culture to reveal his/her feelings and experiences, to collaborate, to plan and to discuss plans and implement them. This suggests that a school's language policy may result in language communication which, in turn may result in foreign learners facing challenges in terms of developing an ethnically oriented personality, tolerance and intelligence (Yusupova, Podgorecki & Markova, 2015). In a similar vein, Vandeyar and Vandeyar (2011:4165) explain that language plays an important role in opening the door of acceptance in the host society. Acceptance helps in forming a foundation for interaction and communication among foreign nationals and indigenous learners in the host society.

The norms and standards of the language policy document in South Africa also introduced the concepts of additive multilingualism and additive bilingualism and cultural integration, which are major policy objectives in South African schools (Holmarsdottir, 2009). "Additive multilingualism treasures the principle of equality among all 11 official languages" (Ndimande-Hlongwa & Ndebele, 2017). However, Taylor and Von Fintel (2016) argue that there is inequality between the 11 official languages in South Africa as Afrikaans and English are the only languages that have been fully developed as both the MOI and the language of teaching and learning in schools.

Van Der Walt & Klapwijk (2015), reporting on Probyn (2001), reiterate that the implemenation of the language policy on teaching and learning within the South African classroom is problematic. The dilemma that many public schools face regarding language policy has resulted in rapid demographic and social changes over the years in the multilingual environments. Howevere, teachers have been known to make decisions that are contrary to the aims of the language in education policies. These decisions are taken both at the classroom and school levels and are based on insights into learners' knowledge of and control over the LoLT (Van Der Walt & Klapwijk, 2015). As a result, teachers find it difficult to teach and/or communicate in English with the result that is common for teachers to code switch between the official MOI and the learners' home language(s) during classroom practices in most African/black schools.

2.4 Development and implementation of the language policy

As was previously stated in the section on a brief history of language policy in South Africa, the language policy in South Africa transitioned from the inherited colonial language policies to the new socio-political dispensation in 1994 (Makalela, 2016). The new South African Constitution declared English, Afrikaans and other nine indigenous languages as the official languages of the country (RSA, 1996). However, the Bill of Rights (1996) conferred on learners the constitutional right to be educated in any language they choose while taking into account the practicability of such a measure. In respect of the learners' choice of language section 6(2) of the South African school Act stipulates that there must be up to 35 learners who request the same new language of instruction for the request to be granted. In developing the language policy of a school, the school governing body has also been accorded the power to decide on the language policy of the school. In other words, the SBGs decide on the language of learning and teaching in schools.

Contrary to the above narrative, the non-recognition of the 11 official languages in schools has not encouraged the development of African languages – additive multilingualism (Makalela, 2016). According to Simango (2015), early studies on the development and implementation of language policy focused primarily on both building nations and the transformation of colonial and postcolonial situations, thus discovering solutions to the alleged multilingual challenges faced. Recently schools have come to be regarded as vital institutions in the development and implementation of language policy (Menken & García, 2017). The development of language policy and implementation are being articulated from the state to the district to the school and, finally, to the classroom levels (Hopkins, 2016). However, in South Africa, at the provincial level, the provincial language committee advises on issues affecting language policy legislation, the language in education and language translation. The committee is also involved in interpreting, developing and promoting the literature of the previously marginalised languages, language rights and mediation, as well as coordinating and funding language research projects (Kaschula, (2004).

It is important to note that developing language policies either encourage or limit the teaching of languages, with the workability of the policies depending on the structures, resourcefulness, understanding, evaluation, and implementation of such policies (Wiley and García, 2016). Certain studies suggest that the role of agency in both language development and language implementation is very important but only when directed by national or state top-down policy planning (Bunyi & Schroeder, 2016). The interpretation of the policies is conducted by intermediaries, representatives and/or managers (Johnson, 2013). Finally, on the issue of language planning as a means of language development Van Der Walt and Klapwijk (2015) highlight that, in the development of language

policy, micro-level planning plays an important role in developing teachers and implementing the language policy in schools.

At the time of this study, the South African Department of Education in South Africa, was developing, implementing, and providing Mandarin (foreign language) as a second additional language for foreign learners in the National Curriculum. The Department of Education has made amendments "to the regulations pertaining to the National Curriculum Statement Grades R-12 to provide for the listing of Mandarin as a second additional language" (Nel, 2016). In support of this assertion, the findings from this study also revealed that schools were offering Chinese as a second, additional language.

In the context of foreign learners in host countries, a quantitative study conducted by Min (2018) focused on the way in which Koreans immigrants in New York maintain and develop their language and cultures in the public schools with the aim of preserving their language and passing it on to the next generation. Teachers, parents, and learners all play a vital role in implementing such policies in schools (Menken & García, 2017). However, in relation to the teaching of the Chinese language in the USA, Luo (2016) reported a lack of both high-quality teaching faculties and unified standards. In an effort to understand foreign language education in the school context, Lehti-Eklund (2013) advised that the focus should be how learners use their language(s) to communicate in the schools. Language learning in schools goes through gradual process which involves both participation and collective effort on the part of the learners (Lehti-Eklund, 2013). It is also important to understand how foreign learners respond to learning the dominant language because this influences the decision-making processes (Netto, Hudson, Kamenou-Aigbekaen & Sosenko, 2018). For example, it is important to ensure that students understand learning is by code switching. Research literature has shown that code switching assists learners both to understanding languages and to establish interpersonal relationships with the teachers (Gwee and Saravanan, 2018). This is contrary to the use of a translator which is considered to be poor learning strategy in relation to communicative language teaching (CLT) approach (Al-Musawi, 2014)

Ansah's (2014) report that recorded a brief historical account of the development of language policy in education in Ghana, found that the planners of language policies assisted in meeting the language needs of the multilingual population. However, Anyidoho (2018) argues that the language education policies in Ghana have not been reliable because the indigenous languages have been neglected with this resulting in a communication gap. Further challenges facing the development of language policy in Ghana include inconsistency on the part of the government in respect of language policy implementation (Ansah, 2014). The media, the language education policies and the use of the

internet all influence the use of English as a home language in urban Ghana (Afrifa, Anderson & Ansah, 2019). Williams (2015) reported that language policy development and implementation may be achieved through dual language learning. According to his study, dual language learners (DLLs) in America demonstrate early brain development in life although it may take slightly long to develop the two language systems. The language policies in Mauritius, Zimbabwe and Namibia all promote the official language while demoting other minority languages (Kangira, 2016).

The national policy of education in Pakistan emphasises both the need for equality in the education system and also the need for the development of an integrated curriculum for the English language for learners belonging to the diverse cultural backgrounds (Kanwal & Aslam, 2017). Similarly, Kim, Hutchison and Winsler (2015) narrated three different approaches that are used for learners who are still learning English while using their mother tongue languages at home. These learners supposedly require support to become proficient in English while preserving their mother tongue which is their first language. According to Kim et al. (2015), five common approaches are used in the United States in language policy implementation, namely, "(1) submersion; (2) English as second language (ESL) instruction; (3) early exit or transitional bilingual education (TBE); (4) late exit, developmental, or maintenance bilingual education and (5) TWI (Two-way immersion) programmes which use two languages to reach the same standard level of education as mainstream classrooms". The TWI is also referred to as dual language education or bilingual immersion. Kim et al. (2015) revealed that it appeared that the TWI model was effective in educating both languageminority and language-majority learners. On the other hand, Valdés (2015) is of the opinion that intergenerational continuity in language education, as well as the development and maintenance of foreign languages, are essential when implementing language policy.

2.5 Challenges of language policy implementation

Generally speaking, learners who are minority language speakers are confronted with language challenges—in the classroom (Menken & García, 2017). The new language in education policy published in terms of section 6(1) of the South African Schools Act, 1996, is a fundamental feature of the government's policy. The essential aim of the policy is to enable communication across all languages while creating an indiscriminating multilingual environment. This policy informs the language indiscrimination of foreign nationals who do not either understand or communicate in the languages spoken in South Africa. Although the majority of people in South Africa speak languages other than English and Afrikaans, these two major languages have continued to dominate official public domains and undermine the language rights of other citizens as enshrined in the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa (1996) (Mkhize & Balfour, 2017). However, according to the

National Assessment Circular No. 1 of 2018 on the marked adjustment and special condonation dispensation for learners in the senior phase grades (7 to 9), the promotion mark for Afrikaans is 40% but 50% for English language (DoE, 2018). This adjustment is to accommodate foreign learners who are offered Afrikaans as a first additional language. This represents a further positive effort to meeting these foreign learners halfway, as is the aim of the language policy and in line with the learners' constitutional rights (Mkhize & Balfour, 2017). The rights and obligations of these foreign learners define their legal status (Popa, 2014).

In a study on the perceptions of Chinese and Korean students on their language learning in Japanese schools, Mccarthy (2020) reported that, when the language barrier prevents students from understanding, teaching and learning in the classroom they become either troubled or incapable, thus highlighting that language barriers hinder the educational progress of foreign learners. Furthermore, Mokibelo (2016) used a qualitative method to reveal how learners experience language implementation on Botswana, According to his qualitative study's findings learners drop out of school because they experience communication challenges in the classroom.

On the other hand, from a global perspective, (Kangira, 2016) noted the influence of globalisation as one of the major actors that helped in overcoming the challenges associated with the implementation of language policy. According to him, the majority of learners speak English because they have access to the internet.

In the context of Africa, Kangira (2016) reports that the language policy of the countries from the SADC regions encourages the use of mother tongue at an early stage although this is not adhered to because the majority of the schools use a foreign language such as English as the MOI. In addition, parents reportedly often resist the use of indigenous languages at school because they are not globalised languages. Meanwhile, proficiency in the English language has been associated with success in language policy implementation. However, Kangira (2016) noted that some policies are so ambiguous and unreliable that the implementation of these policies creates hinderances that adversely affect the success of the implementation process. For example, the policy in Mauritius lacks focus as no language is officially recognised as a national language while the implementation of language policy in Zambia is also unclear. In Malawi, the challenges confronted in language policy implementation vary as learners are taught in a multilingual context with the books being written in the Chichewa language and the teaching guides in English. According to Cakata and Segalo (2017), the acceptance of the English language as the official policy language, and government's move to reform rather than deconstruct apartheid language policies are key obstacles to policy implementation in South Africa.

Further studies revealed that the challenges involved in language choice in host countries have resulted in fewer foreign learners speaking African languages in the diaspora (Kigamwa, 2017). According to Gao (2016), these concerns and other challenges emanate from language policy implementation as a result of the cultural, economic, political, and social changes that also affect the Global East and Asia. These complications in policymaking are further intensified by schools that are unable either to control and/or define learners' objectives.

Maenwhile Spanish people in the United States encounter challenges which Fishman (1964) referred to as *intergenerational continuity*, also known as language continuity (Valdés, 2015). This term describes the linguistic selection of the foreign languages used by immigrant learners to help them to prepare for high levels of bilingual proficiency, both in elementary and secondary school (Lindholm-Leary et al., 2018).

Based on the experiences discussed above and relevant literature (Mccarthy, 2020) advises that foreign learners take extra time to learn the unfamiliar languages of the host country in order to enhance their communication skills and improve their literacy ability.

2.6 Educators' experiences of the implementation of school language policies

According to Netto et al. (2018), the educators' experience of the implementation of language policy is defined by a clear indication and defined understanding of language learning through classroom communication. Court (2017) in his study accentuates that foreign learners experience language learning through a socially interaction with native speakers of the dominant language. His study was conducted in England with a group of foreign nationals who spoke both English and other languages (ESOL), The study findings revealed that social interaction and acceptance in society improve the language skills of foreign learners. Other studies have revealed that language teachers and learners experience support in language learning in classroom and outside the classroom through translanguaging and multilingualism (Kalocsányiová, 2017). The above literature provides evidence that foreign learners experience language acquisition with schools and communities playing great roles in language learning of foreign learners (Johnson & Johnson, 2015, Court, 2017).

In the United States educators experience challenges in teaching languages which affect foreign nationals through ineffective teacher preparation programmes, inadequate resources and lack of planned recruitment and training awareness in relation to language educators (Williams, 2015). When examining the challenges facing the implementation of Kenya's language in education policy, Gacheche (2010) highlighted the lack of instructional materials as one such challenge. In

Australia, teachers cite language implementation challenges to poor qualifications of language teachers, lack of support and a negative attitude towards languages learning (Bense, 2014).

Although schools and communities play great role in schools in the foreign learners' experiences (Johnson and Johnson, 2015) highlighted that both teachers and school administrators are powerful agents in language policy implementation. However, they require guidance both to manage educational policies and to support the education of minoritized and bilingual learners. Although literature reveals that teachers are often excluded from the decisions that are associated with language policy (Menken and García, 2017), Yu and Shandu (2017) are of the opinion that parental involvement has a positive impact on overcoming the language barrier in schools as a result of the ethnically and linguistically complexities associated with language implementation (Kovačević, Rahimić and Šehić, 2018).

Brown (1998) conducted a study on the experiences of teachers in a Model C, English/Afrikaans medium school in South Africa. He found that the teachers in a parallel/dual medium school were not able to encourage language diversity as compared to their counterparts in single medium schools. In addition, his study revealed that parents of African learners and their parents resisted the introduction of an official indigenous language policy (Brown, 1998). Nevertheless, the school had introduced an intensive English programme for learners who experienced problems with English as the LoLT. A study by Ferreira-Meyers and Horne (2017) revealed that the issue of teaching foreign languages at the school level has been absent from debates. Their study focused on French as a foreign language and SAL (Second additional language) within the South Africa school context. It must be borne in mind that the language in education planning (LieP, 1997) stipulates that the home language (HL) and one first additional language (FAL) subject must be included as the official languages at schools.

Other studies have reported that, in South Africa, African learners are compelled to use English as the medium of instruction in the former Model C schools (Rudwick & Parmegiani, 2013). According to Nkosi (2014), the reason for this measure is that all the African languages, such as Zulu, are spoken only in South Africa. In focusing on South African schools, Kamwangamalu (2017) explains that the inadequate infrastructure, as well as a lack of resources, are major factors that adversely affect plans to implement language policy in the country. This is also exacerbated by negative behaviour toward the use of African languages as MOI – not the case with English. A quick review of English as a Foreign language(EFL) literature indicates that greater attention should be paid to foreign learners' resilience in language learning as it is an important factor in the field of L2 learning while the literature on language learning and implementation with regard

to foreign learners also indicates that resilience is one of the positive factors in language learning (Tülüce, 2018). Mccarthy (2020) reported that foreign learners in Japan require time and external support in order to improve their proficiency in Japanese. This was achieved by the Ministry of Education implementing a language programme to support minority language learners in Japan.

2.7 Theoretical framework

According to Kivunja (2018), a theoretical framework in the research context comprises the theories expressed by researchers in their fields of study and which provides a theoretical focus for the data analysis and interpretation of the results. The theoretical framework used in this study provided answers to the research questions which originated from the review of existing literature, including theoretical and empirical literature and, in particular, from the evident gaps in the literature (Lederman & Lederman, 2015). In particular, this meant that the theoretical framework used in the study validated an understanding of the concepts relevant to the topic of the study by clearly defining the problem statement and the research questions. The study was a qualitative study that involved a phenomenological research design. The study used semi-structured interviews to investigate educators' experiences in relation to the implementation of the language policy affecting foreign nationals in South African schools. The theoretical framework used was the Cummins Theory of Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP). The theoretical framework incorporated terms such as conversational fluency and academic language proficiency which are used interchangeably with the BICS and CALP (Cummins, 2017).

Using this theoretical framework helped me to understand what underpinned the educators' (teachers and principals) their focus when they responded to the following research questions: How educators experience the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals? and How they accommodate these foreign nationals, how language policies in the schools make provision for foreign nationals, the challenges they encounter and how educators address such challenges.

The study's research questions also represented identifiable features identified in both the theoretical framework and existing literature and acted as a link between the existing literature and the problem statement (Osanloo & Grant, 2016). Certain of the concepts that emerged from the existing literature and the theoretical framework guided me in the data collection and the data analysis.

The relevance of Cummins' theory to this study was the theory's focus on how foreign learners (bilingual learners) learn the languages that are implemented in terms of the language policy of the school. This focus was important as it helped me understand how foreign nationals were learning the language used in the school which was being interpreted by the educators who participated in the study. Cummins conducted several studies to establish the usefulness of the framework in language learning. The first study was conducted by Cummins (1979) and focused on foreign learners in Sweden. The findings revealed two important patterns in language learning namely: BICS and CALP. The findings also revealed that proficiency in the first language (L1) assists in developing the second language (L2). The second study noted that newly arrived foreign learners took approximately 0 to 2 years to familiarise themselves with the new language of the school through social integration in the school environment. However, it took up to five to seven years to reach the normal level of proficiency known as cognitive academic language proficiency (CALP) (Bonenfant, 2012).

I decided to use both the BICS and CALP in this study because they are interrelated although they follow different developmental patterns. However, the convergence of the social and cognitive aspects of language proficiency does not signify they are indistinguishable (Cummins, 1999). Cummins reiterated that both native English speaking and foreign nationals usually "develop a native-like phonology and fluency after several years of acquisition" while CALP continues to develop throughout lifetime.

These two patterns in the Cummins framework (CALP and BICS) were used in this study to address the following research questions:

- What is the educators' understanding of the concept of foreign learner?
- How do the language policies in South African schools make provision for foreign nationals?
- How do schools accommodate foreign nationals when they implement their language policies?
- What are the day-to-day language policy challenges which foreign nationals face at school?
- How do schools address the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school?

2.7.1 The two patterns of the language in the Cummins theoretical framework

The two patterns of the language in the Cummins framework used in this study were the Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency

2.7.1.1 Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS)

This communication skill is evident among learners outside of the classrooms, either in the school or outside of the school in a social context. It is a conversational language which is used between foreign nationals and it takes between six months to 2 years to actualise (Bonenfant, 2012). Within the BICS context, foreign learners become proficient in the social language of the school despite the fact that they are confronted with challenges associated with language interpretations in the academic context.

2.7.1.2 Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP)

This aspect of language communication evolves in the foreign learners' language proficiency in the academic context. In this context, it is a language proficiency skill that is associated with the foreign learners' ability to comprehend and critically evaluate classroom lessons as well as being academically proficient in the language of the school. It takes 5 to 7 years to attain this language proficiency in the school environment. A knowledge of CALP among foreign nationals plays a determining role in their academic success at school. According to Cummins (1999), as a cognitive language policy, CALP should be cognitively demanding and, in addition, it should require critical thinking on the part of learners in academic content such as science, mathematics, and technology. This challenge compels learners to understand the similarities and differences between phonics and grammar conventions as well as providing them with knowledge in language usage, investigations and practices (Khatib & Taie, 2016).

Existing literature revealed how BICS and CALP relate to the implementation of the language policy that affects foreign nationals. The factors which emerged included the development and implementation of language policy, challenges to the implementation of language policy and experiences in relation to the implementation of the school's language policies in the context of the BICS and CALP language pattern.

2.7.2 Development and implementation of language policy

According to Halbach (2012), the patterns of both Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP) are fundamental in the development of language proficiency by foreign learners. BICS and CALP are associated with both conversational fluency in the language and the ability to comprehend and communicate, in both the spoken and written modes, and in concepts that are linked with academic success at school.

2.7.3 Learners' challenges in language policy implementation

Studies conducted by Cummins (1984b) revealed how learners face challenges when they transit to the second language (L2) as the language of learning and teaching (LoLT). A study by Robertson and Graven (2019) focused on the challenges confronting learners when learning mathematics presented in an (L2) as they struggle to become proficient in the language in question. Their study was carried out in a South African school where the learners' language one (L1) was the isiXhosa language. According to Sibanda (2017), teachers who are non-native speakers of English are not competent in the language and, consequently, they display grammatical errors and constant, habitual code switching in the classroom. This explains the poor reading pattern and the low proficiency on the part of foreign learners during the implementation of the English policy at schools.

2.7.3.1 Understanding learners' language challenges using Cummins theory: A case of three African countries

In order to understand the experiences of foreign learners using the framework of Cummins' BICS and CALP language patterns, I focused on two studies, that of Cummins (1980, 1981a, 1984a, 1984b) and a recent study conducted by Essien (2018). Cummins, (1980,1981a) reported on why foreign learners may excel in BICS while addressing CALP challenges at school. In his studies, he reiterated that educators and policymakers often misinterpret the conversational and academic English language proficiency of foreign learners in the Cummins theoretical framework (Cummins, 1980). These misinterpretations contribute significantly to the academic challenges which foreign learners face during language policy implementation at school (Cummins, 1984a). This implies that foreign learners become more proficient in the language of the school as compared to the development of their conceptual skills during the implementation of the same language. This is reason why Cummins postulated that foreign learners develop their conceptual knowledge of the school's language in their first 5 to 7 years of residence in the host country (Cummins, 1980). An understanding of this aspect of language development should prevent the misinterpretation of foreign learners' conversational and conceptual difficulties (Cummins, 1984a, 2008).

A study conducted by Essien (2018) compared the language experiences of three countries, namely, Malawi, Kenya, and South Africa. He underpinned his study with the BICS and CALP framework in his effort to understand how learners developed their conversational and conceptual language trajectory from the mother tongue language to the language of the school. The study found that the implementation of the language in education policies in the three different focus countries was characterised the fact that the indigenous languages had not been fully developed as academic

languages. However, the study did reveal that the language policy implementation in the three focus countries was providing the learners in these countries with the possibility of developing language proficiency and competence in both home language(s) and English. Unfortunately, the review of research on all three of these countries showed that this was, in fact, not happening (Essien, 2018). I concluded that it is important to find out how long it takes for conversational and conceptual patterns of BICS and CALP to develop among learners, especially foreign learners, during language policy implementation. Nevertheless, the distinctions and connections in the BICS and CALP have been extensively reviewed in the literature cited above on Cummins' (1980,1984) theoretical framework. These distinctions and connections in BICS and CALP are also discussed in relation to the study findings when I interpret the findings in chapter four.

Criticism of Cummins's theory advises that his theoretical concepts should be measured in terms of whether they are adequate or useful and not in terms of whether they are valid or not valid (Cummins, 2016). Researchers who have the Cummins theory to underpin their studies include (Cummins, 1984b, Lillywhite, 2011) and (Essien, 2018). According to (Cummins, 2017), BICS refer to conversational fluency in a language, while CALP refers to students' ability to understand and express, in both oral and written modes, concepts and ideas that are relevant to success in school. Cummins considers that, when schools adopt a monolingual approach in a multilingual environment when implementing the language policy, foreign learners often face the problems of devalued identity, exclusion, and marginalisation. (Cummins, 2015). This highlights the fact that Cummins' theory advocates the expansion and exploration of multilingual skills in school and among foreign learners. The framework was deemed relevant to the purposes of this study as was Act 27 of 1996 of the DoE in which the Language in Education Policy (LiEP) aims to establish additive multilingualism, as mentioned in this study.

Unlike this qualitative study, in his quantitative study Essien (2018) compared three countries, namely, Malawi, Kenya and South Africa, using the Cummins framework. He found that the implementation of the language policies in the three countries had faced difficulties in bridging the gap between BICS and CAPS. According to Essien (2018), the indigenous languages were not yet fully developed as academic languages. Other studies cited in the literature have focused on the implementation of language policy in South African schools (Brown, 1998). However, while Brown (1998) focused on the implementation of language policy as it related to South Africans who spoke other South African languages, this study focused on foreign learners who were not South African. In addition, Brown (1998) conducted his study more than two decades before this study. Clearly, a more recent study in this regard was required.

2.8 Conclusion

The literature review presented in this chapter revealed the language policy in school is a global issue that places foreign learners under immense pressure to learn the language of their host countries. According to Wiley and García, (2016) and Davin and Heineke, (2017), the Seal of Biliteracy used in the United States is a positive tool for shaping and implementing language policy in this globalised world. They used quantitative syntheses to support their conclusion, unlike this study which used the qualitative research method. The literature review revealed the importance of language but also highlighted challenges that inhibit language implementation in schools. A few studies only have focused on foreign learners' acquisition of language in South African schools. In addition, these studies used French to understand the concept of a second additional language (non-official but optional) at the school level in South Africa (Ferreira-Meyers & Horne, 2017). However, these studies did not provide sufficient data to conclude on how foreign nationals who nether speak the language of the school nor any of the eleven South African official languages experience language implementation in schools. However, I intended to bridge this gap by focusing on all foreign learners in schools, including French speaking foreign learners.

The literature also revealed that the language policy in South African schools is derived from the following documents, namely, the Constitution, the South African Schools Act (1996); the nine provincial schools' Acts and regulations. the policy documents and norms, and the standards on language policy in education. In addition, the literature highlighted that the primary aim of the 1994 language policy was to discourage language discrimination by rectifying linguistic inequality.

The literature referred to above explained how previous research investigations had provided some insights into the factors that contribute to the development of language policy, for example, planning, features of the policy and how policies are resourced, valued, and affect the development and implementation of language policy. The challenges associated with the implementation of language policy in schools indicated impediments to achieving the educational goals for all ethnic and foreign minority groups (Williams, 2015, Gacheche, 2010). However, despite the challenges and experiences described in the literature, Mccarthy (2020) proffers solutions to the challenges which arise during the implementation of the language policy that relates to foreign learners.

The Cummins conceptual framework clearly indicates the difference between learners' interpersonal communication skills (BICS), which he also refers to as "conversational skills" and their cognitive academic language proficiency (CALP) (Cummins, 2017). This distinction was important in this study as it focuses the attention of schools on the experiences of foreign language learners during the implementation of school language policies in schools. Although the Cummins

study focused on language acquisition, this study focused on the schools' implementation of the language policy that affects foreign nationals.

The next chapter discusses the research design and methods used to investigate the research question.

CHAPTER THREE

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

3.1 Introduction

Chapter two presented a review of the literature on the historical background of foreign nationals and the interpretations of various concepts used in representing foreign nationals in schools. The literature reviewed included literature on both international and national language policies; their implementation, development, and challenges, and how they have been experienced in schools. In this chapter, I present the methodology of the study which entails how data was collected, analysed, and interpreted. The purpose of this chapter assists me in understanding educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals and providing answers to my research questions.

3.2 Research paradigm

In view of the fact that the focus of the study was on the participants' interpretations of reality it was decided to use the interpretivist research paradigm (Thanh & Thanh, 2015). The interpretivism paradigm helped me to understand the educators' experience as well as hear what they were saying (Queirós et al., 2017). Within the context of the interpretivist paradigm, I sought answers to my research questions through the flexibility of semi-structured interviews. I also approached the reality of the study from the points of view of the principals and teachers who had undergone these experiences (Thanh & Thanh, 2015). The interpretivist paradigm played a crucial role in enabling me to gain both a clearer understanding and as well a deeper knowledge of the research topic. The interpretivist paradigm is also seen as a synonym for qualitative inquiry (Mcphail & Lourie, 2017). In addition, the use of the interpretivist paradigm meant that my study was influenced and shaped by pre-existing theories and world views, the ontological belief that reality is socially constructed (Willis, Jost and Nilakanta, 2012) Furthermore, as an interpretive researcher, I also interacted with the participants (Okeke & Van Wyk, 2016).

The principals and the teachers who participated in the study were selected because they either had experience in language policy implementation or in the teaching of languages at the school level. At the time of the study, they had been working at the selected schools for more than two years and, thus, I believed that their interpretations of language policy implementation as it related to foreign nationals would be of value (Thanh & Thanh, 2015). The close link between the interpretivism paradigm and qualitative methodology was the main reason why I decided to use both in my study. While the former is a methodological approach the later represents a way in which to collect the

data required, furthermore, interpretivism promotes the value of qualitative data (Chowdhury, 2014), Thus, using the interpretivist paradigm and qualitative methods helped me to understand the participants' experiences and perceptions and to collect the data I required to uncover participants' experience (Thanh & Thanh). In addition, the interpretivist paradigm enables me both to conduct a critical interpretation of data gathered as well as to understand my participants' world (Pathak et al., 2013).

However, the interpretivist paradigm did also result in some limitations in this study. While the paradigm did help me to gain a deeper understanding and knowledge of the participants' experiences, one of the limitations in using the interpretivist paradigm is in generalising the study results to a wider population (Cohen, Manion & Morrison, 2011). In addition, it may be that my ontological view as a researcher was more subjective rather than objective due to my belief system, my background, my cultural preferences, and my way of thinking (Mack, 2010). It is possible that these personal views may have affected my interpretations as a researcher as well as the research outcomes, thereby creating space for bias. However, I endeavoured to avoid such bias by establishing a rapport with the participants in order to build trust and get to know them before commencing with the interviews (Dejonckheere & Vaughn, 2019).

3.3 Research approach

The qualitative approach adopted for the purposes of the study enabled me to understand the complex reality of the language implementation policy affecting foreign learners and the meaning ascribed to the experiences of principals and teachers of such a policy in Gauteng. The objective of the qualitative methodology used in the study assisted in the collection of detailed, explanatory data that helped me to understand the several challenges under investigation (Queirós, Faria & Almeida, 2017). This approach produced a detailed description of the experiences of both teachers and the principals in interpreting the meaning of their actions.

3.4. Research design

According to Creswell (2015), a phenomenological research design involves a study that incorporates the understanding of the 'what' and 'how' group of individuals in a particular context, such as education, and who share a deep and common experience in the development of practices and/or policies. The use of this design enabled the principals and the teachers to provide answers to the research question while sharing their understandings of the phenomenon under investigation.

3.4.1 Phenomenology design

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to explore how educators described their experience of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign learners (Hall, Chai &Albrecht, 2016). In particular, I adopted the phenomenological design for the purposes of this study in order to explore a specific phenomenon (language policy with a group of participants (principals and teachers)) who had experienced the implementation of the language policy affecting foreign learners in schools. The recommended and appropriate sample size for this type design is approximately three to ten and, thus, I conducted in-depth interviews with three to ten participants who had experienced the phenomenon under investigation (Cilesiz, 2011). Although the limitation of this design is the small sample size, it was not the aim to generalise the findings. The advantage of the phenomenology design is the validation techniques inherent in the design, for example, data source triangulation which helps to substantiate the evidence and eliminate bias (Hall et al., 2016). In addition, member checking was further conducted with participants to determine the credibility of the study findings and interpretations.

3.5 Data collection

Semi-structured interviews were used to collect the required data from the principals and the teachers. The semi-structured interviews encompassed face-to-face interviews and audio recordings with this mode of inquiry allowing the participants to recount their experiences (Butina, 2015). In addition, it also enabled me to acquire an in-depth understanding of their experiences (Seidman, 2013). The interviews I conducted with the teachers and the principals allowed me to triangulate the data source and limit the risk of bias. Maree (2016) and Bold (2011) also suggest the above methods for qualitative data collection.

3.5.1 Sampling

I decided to use purposive sampling was to select cases that were rich in information to answer the research question and to address the issues I considered to be of central importance of this study (Schreier, 2018). Certain principals and teachers were identified and selected to participate in the study through purposive sampling. They were also selected because they were proficient in and well-informed about the implementation of the language policy affecting to foreign learners. Their knowledge and experience in relation to the research topic were important as were their availability and willingness to participate in the study and communicate their experiences (Akhtar, 2016).

3.5.2 Participants

The study participants included four school principals and eight teachers who were purposively selected from schools attended by foreign learners. The principals and two language teachers from each of the four schools were interviewed. As mentioned above, the participants had all been at the selected school for more than two years prior to the study. It was felt that this criterion would ensure that participants were informed about and competent in language policy implementation and how it relates to foreign learners as they had all participated in the implementation of language policies in schools. Although there was no methodological reason for the sample sizes, in qualitative research it is essential that rich and bulky data is of size that may be managed in practical terms (Emmel, 2013)

The term 'educator' in the context of this study as provided in SASA amended Education Laws Amendment No 48 0f 1999 "any person who teaches, educates, or trains other persons or who provides professional educational services, including professional therapy and education psychological services, at a school" This definition of educator in section 6(a) of Act No. 48 of 1999 with the educators referring to both teachers and principals was used in the context of this study.

Before the democratic transition educators in South Africa were trained to teach learners from a specific language group. However, under the new dispensation, the admission of foreign learners to South African schools has created a vital, diversified role for schools in the language development of learners. As a result, schools have become agents of change in language policy with educators teaching languages to learners who are incompetent in the language of instruction (Vandeyar, 2017).

In order to gain access to the participants, I wrote a letter to the school principals requesting permission to interview the selected participants who have more than two years of experience (Cresswell & Plano Clark, 2011). The participants then indicated their availability and willingness to participate in the study and communicate their experiences and opinions (Palinkas et al., 2015). School principals were included as participants in the study because they are agents of reform (Vandeyar, 2017). In addition, they are also experts in using mediating strategies aimed at mobilising teachers in relation to school reforms (Ganon-Shilon & Schechter, 2019). In terms of section 16 (A) of the School Act, school principals must report to the school governing bodies on issues pertaining to the implementation of language policy in schools (Prinsloo, 2016). The selected

participants were able to provide the information required for the study (Malterud, Siersma & Guassora, 2016).

3.5.3 Study sites

The researcher had previously selected four secondary schools in the Ekurhuleni District where there were foreign learners. The reason for this sampling method was the cost effectiveness and easy accessibility. Unfortunately, the request to research the selected schools were turned down because the schools were unsure of their anonymity and confidentiality. Following this disappointment, I visited other schools in both the Johannesburg East and Ekurhuleni North Districts. I also had to first assure them of their anonymity and confidentiality before being granted permission to collect the requisite data. OR Tambo International Airport, the busiest airport in Africa, and South Africa's largest railway centre are situated in Ekurhuleni (Marutlulle, 2017). The dynamic economic development in Ekurhuleni has made it an important destination for work-seekers. As the industrial hub of Gauteng, there has been a significant influx of foreigners into both Johannesburg and Ekurhuleni with the perceived concentration of jobs and job opportunities. This has made these areas preferred locations for both foreigners and non-foreigners living in Gauteng. The foreigners also register their children in schools in the feeder zones of Johannesburg East and Ekurhuleni North and, hence, I selected the schools in these areas by means of purposive sampling for the purposes of the study (Emmel, 2013).

The selected schools comprised four secondary schools, two schools from Johannesburg East and two schools from Ekurhuleni North. All four selected secondary schools fell within the ranges of the quintile 5. Ogbonnaya and Awuah (2019) highlight that, over the years, the government of South Africa has tried to bridge the gap between public schools and the related funding and standard of living in the community in which the schools are located using quintile categorisation. The schools in quintiles 1 to 3 are non-fee paying and are financially supported by the government unlike schools in quintiles 4 and 5. The categorisations of the selected schools was not a criterion in my choice of schools but has been mentioned to help the readers to understand the descriptions of the selected schools. The target schools met certain criteria, such as easy accessibility, geographical proximity, significant number of foreign learners, availability, and the willingness of staff members to participate in the study (Etikan, Musa and Alkassim, 2016). The number of schools selected for the purposes of the study was deemed to be large enough, relevant to the phenomenon under investigation and also sufficient to provide the data required to answer the research question. Increasing the sample size would have resulted in repetitive data (Vasileiou, Barnett, Thorpe and Young, 2018). I requested the principals to select teachers who were experienced and

knowledgeable in relation to language teaching and, thus, who would add value to the study, to participate in the interviews.

3.5.4 Personal declaration

In my position in this qualitative study as a master's student from the University of Pretoria, I did not have any previous knowledge of the implementation of language policy in schools or any relationship with the participants. As a qualitative researcher, I understood that I may have been influenced by my role as a researcher in the study and, thus, I used reflexive methodologies processes to ensure transparency (Bulpitt & Martin, 2010). The reflexive stance that I adopted in the study helped me to improve my ethical stance and legitimately validated my research procedures (Mortari, 2015).

As mentioned above the selected schools were in district where foreign learners attended school. The schools were recommended by teachers who attended the same church as I do. These teachers were neither related to and nor were they employees of the recommended schools. I had decided to request assistance from these church members because the other schools I had previously approached had turned down my request to conduct research at their schools.

In order to avoid bias during the data collection, I carefully selected participants (principals and teachers) who met the selection criteria and who were employed at schools attended foreign learners. The participants had all worked at the selected schools for at least two years prior to the study. In addition, my research topic and their experiences relating to research topic played a major role in their selection (Ganon-Shilon & Schechter, 2019). I also confirmed their years of experiences during the data analysis to avoid analytical bias.

3.6 Data Analysis

By using face-to-face, semi-structured interviews to generate the requisite data, I was able to discover the participants' views, thus allowing knowledge relating to the focus of my inquiry to emerge (Dejonckheere & Vaughn, 2019) through a detailed summary of the participants views (Mcintosh & Morse, 2015). Thematic analysis was also used in identifying patterns (Maguire & Delahunt, 2017. The thematic analysis is the process of identifying patterns or themes within qualitative data (Maguire and Delahunt, 2017).

The use of the thematic analysis in the study allowed the ongoing and emergence of new and existing ideas (O'keeffe et al., 2016). It also provided an overview of the salient issues raised by the interviewees (O'reilly & Dogra, 2016). While using the thematic analysis, first I familiarised myself with the data, generated the initial codes, searched for themes, reviewed the themes, defined themes and did the final write-up (Braun, Clarke, Hayfield & Terry, 2019), as adopted by (Maguire and Delahunt, 2017). I did by reading through all the data and listening to the audio recording while making notes of the contents that were relevant to the research questions. The notes helped me during the coding stage when I was categorising and interpreting the data content (Allen, 2017).

One of the limitations of this analytical process was that interpreting the data took longer than I had anticipated. However, I had allocated sufficient time for interpreting and writing up the findings (Gale, Heath, Cameron, Rashid & Redwood, 2013) and even for transcribing the audio recordings word for word from the recorder. I further identified information that may have jeopardised the privacy of the participants and I removed this information in order to maintain confidentiality (Mcintosh & Morse, 2015). Although unexpected data did emerge during the interviews, I was flexible enough not to classify such data under the predetermined categories. The themes and pattern which emerged described the phenomenon highlighted in the research question, thus demonstrating that the participants who had been purposively sampled did, indeed, the information required collect sufficient data and to realise the purpose of the study.

3.7 Trustworthiness

The trustworthiness of a study refers to the quality, generalisability, validity, and reliability of the study (Loh, 2013). In terms of this study, the reliability of the study defined the consistency within the analytical procedures (Long & Johnson, 2000), while the validity referred to the extent to which the method used accurately reflected the data (Noble & Smith, 2015), thus verifying that I truly and accurately represented the participants' views. As a qualitative researcher, the aim of the research design and methodological strategies selected for the purposes of the study aimed to ensure the trustworthiness of the findings (Noble & Smith, 2015). The criterion for evaluating the trustworthiness of the study is achieved by the extent to which the study findings could be generalised to a wider population (Wahyuni, 2012). I used the four constructs of trustworthiness (credibility, dependability, confirmability, and transferability) as suggested by Lincoln and Guba, (1985) supported by Allen (2017) and Korstjens and Moser (2018). These constructs provided a detailed step-by-step procedure used in the study. Other strategies employed to enhance the trustworthiness of the study included a peer review of data and of findings, complete recordkeeping

as well as collaboration with others and with interdisciplinary texts to ensure triangulation (Allen, 2017).

3.7.1 Credibility

The credibility of this study was achieved by measuring and testing the study's aims in order to ensure that the findings were both true and accurate. This was done by using triangulation in the choice of participants (principals and teachers) as well as the data collection instrument (semi-structured interviews). Audio recording and the biographical data of the participants were also used. This qualitative triangulation provided evidence of the credibility of the findings. In addition, I used member checks by allowing two participants to confirm the way in which I had viewed and depicted the data in the research reports. This also helped to confirm the accuracy of the data.

3.7.2 Transferability

In order to ensure the transferability, I ensured that the findings were applicable in other context by providing a thick description of both the participants and the research process. I also used the semi-structured interviews to ask the principals and the teachers questions that allowed them to describe their experiences. This made it possible for the readers to assess whether the findings were transferable to other contexts, settings, or group – also referred to as transferability judgment (Korstjens & Moser, 2018).

3.7.3 Dependability

The dependability of this study was demonstrated in the presentation of a detailed description of both the research methods as well as the data collection method used (interview questions) (Wahyuni, 2012). I also ensured that my findings were consistent and that it would be possible for other researchers to replicate the study. In other words, anyone who wished to replicate the study should have enough information from the study to do so.

3.7.4 Confirmability

I ensured that the findings were based on the participants' responses and not a result of my bias or personal motivations (Shenton, 2004). In order to do this, I ensured that the findings reflected the responses of the teachers and the principals rather than my preferences (Wahyuni, 2012).

3.7.5. Auditing

To assess the trustworthiness of the study, obtain an assurance of the quality of the study and confirm its reliability from a methodological perspective, I submitted the work for external auditing as suggested by Carcary (2009). The aim of this process was to review, analyse, interpret and evaluate whether my findings accurately represented the data which had been collected. The purpose of auditing in the research context is to investigate the procedure used in and the outcomes of a research study (Miller, 1997).

3.8 Ethical consideration

Ethical issues were an integral aspect of this inquiry which was marked by its emphasis on relational engagement between the researcher and the research participants. Thus, the ethical requirements in research moved beyond the institutional requirements of privacy, confidentiality, and informed consent (Given, 2008). Ethical approval to conduct the study was obtained from the Research Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Education at the University of Pretoria (see Annexure C). The necessary permission was also obtained from the Department of Education (see Annexure A) and, in addition, I also sought permission from the four sampled schools to conduct the interviews (see Annexure D). All four schools granted me permission to conduct the interviews schools (see Annexure E). The participants were given consent forms to read and they were required to understand the contents before signing the forms. The consent forms contained detailed information on the rights and confidentiality of the participants, the purpose of the study and how the data from the scheduled interview would be used and stored (see Annexure G). With the permission and consent of the participants, the interviews were also recorded. I used Christians' (2011) codes of ethics and the detailed ethical standard of Schumacher (2014) (discussed below) to test and prove the validity and trustworthiness of the data. According to Arifin (2018), it is crucial that ethical issues are upheld throughout all the stages of a qualitative study to maintain the balance between the potential risks of a research study and the likely benefits of the study. The ethics considerations adopted in the study are discussed below:

Informed consent: The participants in the study were assured of both confidentiality and anonymity. They were also provided with a detailed explanation of the intended use of the data. Informed consent forms were signed by all the participants as this would allow the participants to reject any type of insecurity during the course of the interviews. The participants all agreed voluntarily to participate in the interviews. Their agreement was based on their knowledge of the duration, purpose, and nature of the interviews (Wang & Geale, 2015).

Deception: The data collection process was free from deception and was truthful and as clear as possible. This enabled the participants to understand the interview process and what it entailed. Accordingly, I informed the potential participants of interviews' duration, activities and location. After conveying this information, I gave the participants the consent forms to sign. The informed consent forms indicated the participants' willingness to take part in the study as well as their right to withdraw from the study at any time (Wang & Geale, 2015).

Privacy, confidentiality, and anonymity: I assured the participants that their identities would be concealed and also that whatever information they gave me would be safeguarded. During the thematic analysis, I used a coding system to ensure the anonymity and confidentiality of the participants. I also assured my participants that the study material would be kept confidential (Given, 2008).

3.9 Conclusion

This chapter discussed the qualitative method which was employed to collect the requisite data and to analyse them. The chapter also explained the way in which the interpretivist paradigm and qualitative methods were used to acquire an understanding of the experiences and perceptions of the participants. Semi-structured interviews were used to collect the data. The six stages of thematic analysis, as proposed by Braun and Clarke (2006) were used to analyse the data which had been collected. In addition, I also used Guba and Lincoln's (1985) four constructs of trustworthiness to check the trustworthiness of the data and, finally, I used Given 's (2008) four codes of ethics to check the ethical stance which I had adopted during the study.

The next chapter, chapter 4, contains a detailed description and interpretation of the research findings.

CHAPTER FOUR

RESEARCH FINDINGS

4.1 Introduction

Chapter three described the qualitative research approach, the research design and the data collection methodology used to collect the required data. As discussed in the previous chapters, the aim of the study was to understand educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals in selected secondary schools in Gauteng. The educators who participated in the study included teachers and principals from the four selected schools. In the study foreign nationals are also referred to as foreign learners. Using semi-structured interviews to collect the data and then, as an interpretivist, I focused on understanding the principals' and teachers' experiences and voices in relation to the implementation of language policy that affects foreign nationals. I also analysed and interpreted the data which had been collected using face to face, semi-structured and recorded interviews and I then drew conclusions based on the views they had expressed. I present the findings in this chapter using all the methods and processes described in chapter three where I explained how I generated data for my study.

This chapter presents the responses from teachers and principals on their experiences of schools' implementation of language policy relating to foreign national. Finally, due to the size of the sample used in this study, it was not possible to generalise the findings either to the wider population or to other study contexts (Rahman, 2017). The participants' in this study were found to be likely acquainted with the implementation of language policy that affects foreign nationals as a result of their years of experience. Therefore the process of analysis in this chapter represents the informed analytical and critical views of the participants based on the research questions. The analytic process entails a systematically transformation of the generated data through identifying, defining, interpreting, and describing findings that are anticipated to logically describe the phenomenon (Wu, Thompson, Aroian, Mcquaid and Deatrick, 2016). This means that selecting and connecting data to analytic concepts I explain or summarize the data. as I focused on the procedure of data analysis and interpretation by substantiating my interpretations with quotes.

In drawing conclusions from the findings, I used direct quotations from the participants in order to support and interpret the findings. Four schools were involved in the study and 12 participants (four principals and eight teachers). A total of three participants from each school were interviewed. The four principals from the four selected schools included one black female, two black males and one white male. Among the eight teachers from the four selected schools, one was a vice-principal

(white, female), four HoDs (one Indian female, one black female and two black males) of language departments and four language educators (two black males, one Indian female and one black female). It is important to note that the gender, race and titles of the teachers as described above were not used as criteria in the selection of the participants.

In order to ensure confidentiality and anonymity, I used acronyms to represent the four schools and also the principals and the teachers who were interviewed. The schools were referred to as school A (SA), school B (SB), school C (SC) and school D (SD), the principals were referred to as P1, P2, P3 and P4 while the teachers in each school were referred to as Teacher 1 (T1) and Teacher 2 (T2).

4.2. Participants' profiles

The following four schools participated in the study, namely, schools A and B in Ekurhuleni North while schools C and D in Johannesburg East. The participants from each school comprised the principal (either P1, P2, P3 or P4) and two educators (T1 and T2). These schools are all located in urban areas where foreign nationals reside. Foreign learners were able to attend the selected schools because they were in their feeder zones. All four schools were ex Model C schools. The two educators (T1 and T2) from each school were recommended by their principals due to their in-depth knowledge and experience in language teaching in the schools. All the principals (P1, P2, P3 and P4) from schools A, B, C and D had had more than 15 years' experience as educators at the time of the study. Principals P2, P and P4 from schools B, C and D were all males while the principal P1 from school A was the only female principal. The selections of the participants were carried out by the principals. The participants from school A included teacher one (T1), a language teacher and a vice-principal and teacher two (T2), a tourism teacher. Both had had more than 5 years of teaching experience at the school. Teacher one (T1) from school B was a language teacher and HOD of the language department while teacher two (T2) from school B was a language teacher with more than two years' teaching experience in the school. Teacher one (T1) from school C was a language teacher and HOD of the language department while teacher two (T2) was a language teacher only but with more than 20 years' teaching experience. Both teachers one (T1) and two (T2) from school D had more than 10 years of language teaching experience with teacher one (T1) being the HOD of the language department. Their portfolios are presented below.

4.2.1. School A (SA)

School A (SA) is located in the Ekurhuleni Metropolitan Municipality. It was a former Model C, quantile 5 and a fee-paying school. The school has an enrolment of approximately 685 learners of whom 96% are black and the remaining 4% coloured, Indian, and white. The majority of the parents

were black. Seven of the teachers at the school were employed by the Department of Basic Education (DBE) and fourteen employed by the school governing body (SGB).

Principal one (P1)

Principal one (P1) from school A (SA) was a black female. At the time of the study, she had been in the teaching profession for 29 years of which 2 years had been spent at school A (SA). She had been a school principal for nine years.

Teacher one (T1)

Teacher one (T1) from school A (SA) was a white female. At the time of the study, she had 19 years of teaching experience which included two years teaching at school A (SA). She taught the English language in Grade 10.

Teacher two (T2)

Teacher two (T2) was a white female and taught tourism from Grades 9 to 12. She had 6 years' experience and 2 years of teaching tourism in school A (SA).

4.2.2. School B (SB)

School B was a public, secondary school located in the northern suburbs of the Germiston Ekurhuleni Metropolitan Municipality. It was a former model C school in the quintile 5 category and a fee-paying school. The school comprised approximately 556 learners who were predominantly black. There were 29 teachers in the school – 23 GDE and 6 SGB teachers.

Principal two (P2)

Principal two (P2) from School B (SB) was a black male. He had 27 years of teaching experience and had been at school B for 8 years.

Teacher one (T1)

Teacher one (T1) was an Indian female who had been at the school for 4 years. She taught English language to Grades 8 and 9.

Teacher two (T2)

The teacher (T2) was a black female. She had been at the school for 27 years and taught English language to Grades 11 and 12.

4.2.3 School C (SC)

School C was a former model C school, located in the Johannesburg East district in Gauteng province. It was a quantile 5 and a fee-paying school. The learner population comprised 1219 learners of whom 98% were predominately blacks. There were 23 teachers at the school which 19 GDE and 4SGB employees.

Principal three (P3)

Principal P3 from school C (SC) was a black male. He had been a teacher for the preceding 22 years. He had been appointed as an HOD in 2007 and a deputy principal in 2012 at his previous schools. He had been a principal of school C (SA) for the 2 years preceding this study.

Teacher one (T1)

Teacher one (T1) was a black male. He taught English language from Grades 10 to 12 and had been teaching in the same school for 20 years.

Teacher (T2)

Teacher two (T2) was a black male. He had teaching at school C (SC) for 22years and taught English language in Grades 11 and 12.

4.2.4 School D (SD)

School D was located in the Johannesburg Metropolitan Municipality. The learner population comprised 1290 enrolled learners who were predominantly black. School D (SD) was a fee paying and a former Model C school in the quantile 5 category. There were 58 teachers of whom 40 were employed by the GDE, and 24 by the SGB.

Principal four (P4)

Principal four (P4) was a white male. He has been a school principal of school D (SD) for 10 years.

Teacher one (T1)

Teacher one (T1) was a black female. She has been teaching at school D (SD) for 8 years. She taught English language in Grades 10, 11 and 12.

Teacher two (T2)

Teacher two (T2) was an Indian female. She had 12 years of teaching experience and taught English in Grades 8 to 12. She was also the HoD of the home language department.

Table 4.1 Participants' profiles and description

School	Participant and Code	Gender	Race	Grade Taught	Years of Experience
SA	Principal one (P1)	F	Black	Principal	29 years
	Teacher one (T1)	F	White	10	19 years
	Teacher two (T2)	F	White	9 to 12	6years
SB	Principal two (P2)	M	Black	Principal	27 years
	Teacher one (T1)	F	Indian	8 and 9	4 years
	Teacher two (T2)	F	Black	11 and 12	27 years
SC	Principal three (P3)	M	Black	Principal	22 years
	Teacher one (T1)	M	Black	10 and 11	20 years
	Teacher two (T2)	M	Black	11 and 12	22 years
SD	Principal four (P4)	M	White	Principal	22 years
	Teacher one (T1)	F	Black	10, 11 and 12	8years
	Teacher two (T2)	F	Indian	12	22years

Table 4.1 above illustrates the biographical information of participants in this study. The information was obtained using a biographical data instrument. The table presents the participants according to the categories listed.

The following research questions were posed to the eight participants in the one-on-one interviews which served as the data collection instruments. The following research questions were posed to both the principals and the teachers during the interviews.

- 1. What are educators' understandings of the concept of a foreign learner?
- 2. How do the language policies of the schools provide for foreign nationals in South African schools?

- 3. How do schools accommodate foreign nationals in the implementation of their language policies?
- 4. What are the day-to-day language policy challenges which foreign nationals experience at school?
- 5. How do schools address the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school?

All the teachers who participated in this study were identified by the school principals on the basis of their extensive teaching experience (number of years) and also the fact that they were teaching language subjects at the time of the study. The semi-structured interviews which were conducted comprised, face-to-face interviews and audio recordings for quality purposes. The place and time of each interview were scheduled by the participant in question. However, all the interviews were conducted on the school premises although the times and venues were decided upon by the participants. Almost all interviews took place in the participants' offices, either during lunch hour or after school hours. Their responses to the research questions are presented below.

In order to understand the experiences of educators at selected secondary schools in Gauteng in relation to the implementation of the language policies affecting foreign nationals, the following questions were posed to the participants.

4.3 Understanding of the concept of a foreign learner.

The responses from the participants in this section were derived from the research question *What* are the educators' understandings of the concept of foreign learner? In order to investigate the experiences of the participants, I started the interviews by exploring and seeking the participants' understanding of the concept of foreign learners. Further questions were them asked to ascertain the presence of foreign learners at the participants' schools, the number of foreign learners, if any, and their countries of origin. I decided to use the term foreign learners because I realised that the majority of the participants were more comfortable referring to foreign nationals as foreign learners. In addition, the focus of the interviews was not just on any foreign nationals but specifically on foreigners who were studying at selected secondary schools and, hence, the term foreign learners.

The responses of all the participants indicated common characteristics in defining foreign learners. When asked about her understanding of the concept of a foreign learner, principal one (P1) from school A (SA) stated, "foreign nationals are not only those from Africa ... foreigners are not only blacks, even people of colour". Principal two (P2) from school B (SB) asserted: "In my school, the

foreign learners are mostly from various neighbouring African countries. Countries such as Angola, DRC, Nigeria, lots of learners from Zimbabwe, lots of Malawians and Mozambicans." However, he reiterated that foreign learners are,

those children coming from an outside country who are registered at our school as full-time students. Sometimes we call them immigrant learners. And we expect some documentation to be submitted for them to be able to enrol at the school. Even though, recently, in the media I learnt that a lack of documentation should not hinder the children from being enrolled at the school.

While responding to the same question, principal three (P3) from school C (SC) described foreign learners as "learners with challenges that result in their migration to South Africa and who should not be denied the right to enrol in schools". He further stated that "these learners have rights like the South African learners, they have their different challenges and were exposed to a different standard of education before. Forty-five percent (45%) of my learners are foreign, so, in every ten learners, three are foreign." In response to the same question principal four (P4) from school D (SD) defined foreign learners as "those who come from other countries and who are not born in South Africa". He acknowledged the presence of foreign learners from seventeen different countries in his school.

The narratives of the school principals, as presented above, indicated common characteristics in the defining of the concept of foreign learners. According to their responses, foreign learners are not born in South Africa, and they come from countries outside of South Africa in order to study in South Africa. However, the views of the participants also highlighted those blacks are not the only foreigners in South Africa and even people of colour are also regarded as foreigners. It could, however, be inferred from their responses that their understanding was, that if a learner were not a South African by birth, there is no way that such a learner would know any of the South African languages. In other words, it was the duty of school principals to implement strategies to accommodate these learners from the language perspective.

In their understanding of the concept of foreign learners, the teachers who participated in the study viewed foreign learners as those from Zimbabwe, Mozambique, Congo, Malawi, Nigeria, Angola, China, Cameroun, Korea, Pakistan, Philippines and Egypt. According to teacher one (T1) from school A (SA), "foreign learners at school are learners who are not born in South Africa but are from other countries – may be as refugees or may be because their parents relocated to South Africa and they may not have been given citizenship yet". When responding to the same question, teacher two from school A (SA) indicated that foreign learners are learners who are from outside South

Africa but are not regarded as foreigners after fewer years. According to her, "After 3years foreign learners are considered, no longer foreign".

Teacher one (T1) from school B (SB) also referred to foreign learners as 'immigrant learners who are in South Africa from other parts of Africa, Europe or America but mostly from various neighbouring African countries". She further explained that "These foreign learners might have migrated either for study purposes or because their parents are based in South Africa. Teacher two (T2) from School B (SB) reiterated "foreign learners do not have South African nationality. They are not South African".

Teacher one (T1) from school C (SC) explained that "foreign learners are those who come from neighbouring countries such as Zimbabwe, Mozambique, and Malawians ... actually, all over Africa". However, Teacher two (T2) from school C (SC) viewed "foreign learners as those learners from outside of South Africa". Sharing similar sentiments, Teacher one (T1) from school D (SD) mentioned that "foreign learners include Chinese kids, Congolese and Zimbabwean kids". Teacher two (T2) from school D (SD) also affirmed that foreign learners are from countries other than Africa. In her words "these are learners who are not necessarily from the country that we are in. Instead, they are from outside the African continent mainly, Chinese. We do have a lot of foreign learners in our school".

The teachers who participated in this study all acknowledged the presence of foreigners in their schools. In their responses to the question, they explained that, according to their understanding, foreign learners were from both the African continent as well as other continents, including Asia, but they were not born in South Africa.

The above responses indicated the presence of foreign learners in the participating schools. This provided a clear indication that these schools were adhering to the national and international protocols and conventions to which South Africa is a signatory and which provide for Education for All (EFA). According to the literature, Education for All (EFA) is a globalised trend and commitment initiated by UNESCO and which aims at providing inclusive, quality, basic education for all children and adults. This approach is also geared to meeting the educational needs of learners who may or may not have various learning disabilities as well as marginalised, vulnerable, and excluded learners (Hasan et al., 2018). These conventions emphasise *children's right to education* and that no child may be denied this right on any grounds, including nationality. The body of literature referred to in this study highlighted all learners' right to study, including foreign learners. The South African Schools Act, 1996, which is also catalysed by South Africa's Bill of Rights and

Chapter 2 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996, makes provision for education as a basic human right with all laws prohibiting any type of discrimination or exclusion from school on the basis of nationality.

The participants' understanding of the concept also indicated that the concept of foreign does not necessarily signify black because they viewed anyone who is not born from South Africa as foreign. In so saying, the participants revealed that they were aware of the language barriers these learners may encounter at school and, thus, it is essential that schools have strategies in place at assist learners.

The findings from this research question indicated the participants' understanding and acknowledgment of the presence of foreign learners in the participating schools. In addition, the findings also revealed that, from the participants' perspective, the term foreign national did not signify black and anyone not born in South Africa was foreign. Further findings highlighted children's right to education in South African schools.

4.4 Language policies providing for foreign nationals in South African schools

In response to the question *How do the language policies of the schools provide for foreign nationals in South African schools?*, the participants explained how the language policies of their schools provided for foreign learners through the language policy stipulated in the school curriculum as well as the provision of the second additional languages (foreign languages). Their responses revealed their understanding and interpretations of the concept of language policy I interpreted the voices of the participants and their understanding of the concept of language policy. I detected a common understanding the participants in their defining of the concept of language policy in schools. According to them, the language policy is drawn up by the school governing body which represents the parents and is approved by the Department of Education. Their understanding and interpretations are presented below.

According to Principal one (P1) from school A (SA):

Language policy is a school instructional guideline from the department to teachers and approved by parents through the school governing body (SGB). A certain number of foreign language learners must be assigned to the language teacher in charge. The language of my school is English and Afrikaans. Remember, I am here to make sure that policy is implemented, that the teachers have the correct documents, that the teachers are teaching learners what they are meant to be taught in line with the curriculum and ensuring the teachers are able to teach phonetics. Also, it is not as easy to learn a language as people think so I must make sure the teachers are monitored and developed".

Principal 2 (P2) from school B (SB) defined language policy as an "instruction or an interpreted guideline for the language of teaching and learning in the institution". He added that "it is also a language in which to communicate, a language to teach and a language in which to instruct – the Language of learning and teaching (LoLT). We offer two languages, namely, English as the first home language and Afrikaans as a first additional language and teachers are expected to use English as the LoLT. Principal two (P2) school B(SB) further explained that,

My role is to enforce all the policies of the DoE and the policies adopted by the SBG, including the language policy and to make sure English is the language of instruction. Even though I have indicated that, at times, teachers use their preferred home languages to express themselves better, it is my role to ensure that they do not overdo it because this disadvantages other learners.

According to him,

"I call staff meetings and mediate policy to all staff members and learners. I conduct class visits, just to observe the implementation of the language policy. That is how I know if a teacher is using an African language. This disadvantages some learners and so I then follow up and enforce the policy".

Principal three (P3) from school C (SC) answered: "Language policy is the responsibility of the school governing body. They are responsible for coming up with the language policy of the school but, as we adapt to changes, it then becomes imperative that we look at the dynamics of the school". He further explained that:

"In the beginning, there were only white learners at this school and the language of instruction was either English or Afrikaans. Currently, the school uses English and Afrikaans and is planning to include French to accommodate everybody. It would cost money to accommodate all the languages".

As he gave his understanding of the concept of language policy Principal 4 (P4) from school D explained:

It is the policy that governs the teaching of the language at school This means that English is our home language and the LOLT. The policy makes provision for other languages to be taught at the school, promotes other languages and creates opportunities for the learners who speak foreign languages to be exposed to their languages in the curriculum". My wider role is ensuring that the curriculum is taught in the languages we offer in the school. Also, to create opportunities for the foreign learners to learn such languages and sit for such subjects in the National Senior Certificate examination in Grade 12 which is based on the language policy of the Department of Education.

The narratives of the school principals indicated their understanding of the meaning and importance of the school language policy and also how their schools were implementing the language policy of their schools in relation to foreign nationals. According to them, the language policy guides the processes and practices of teaching and learning in schools. They pointed out that, although the policies of their schools accommodated other indigenous languages, the schools were using English and/or Afrikaans only as the languages of instruction (LoLT). They also indicated that the school provide second additional language for foreign learners. The principals also demonstrated their understanding that the language policies of their schools are the responsibility of the SGBs. They also mentioned that it is vital that the language policy of the school aligns with that of the provincial department of education. They further emphasised that the role of principals is to implement the policies that are drafted by the SGBs. This highlighted that the roles and responsibilities of the SGB and those of the principals as members of the school management team (SMT) are interrelated and cannot be separated from the implementation of the language policy of the school. The principals also indicated that they ensured that teaching and learning at the schools were in accordance with the stipulated policies.

In her response Teacher one (T1) from school A (SA) defined a school language policy as

... the language of instruction and communication used in a school. This includes the home language and the first additional language ... although the foreign learners manage quite well with these languages you can pick the difference in their accents. However, they understand the school subjects because English language is the LoLT. The school provides for those learners who struggle with English by also giving them extra lessons in the language of the school.

Similarly, Teacher two (T2) from school A (SA) added,

"We tend to have extra lessons for them but we are very lucky in our school that our foreign learners do not struggle with English home language. The school also provides for the pass requirement for foreign learners to be slightly lower than that of the South African citizens in the junior grade. They need 50% for home language and 40% for Afrikaans".

According to Teacher one (T1) from school B (SB), according to her understanding of the term language policy, "The language policy is like the compass that drives and guides our teaching and learning from the national office (name of district). It is a drafted policy that guides us in terms of how to apply and teach the language, it is a guideline that helps us to follow and apply the curriculum as mandated by the DOE to teach the language in a standardised manner". She further explained how her school implemented the language policy in relation to foreign nationals. "It has never been a struggle providing for foreign learners. We encourage the learners to realise the importance of the language of the school, that is, English, because Isizulu and Afrikaans will not

help them outside of South Africa's borders. I motivate them to understand English because it is a global language". In her opinion, "The DoE and the SGB should also provide learners with the 11 indigenous languages as part of the languages in school for inclusivity". Teacher two (T2) from school B (SB) defined language policy as the school policy on in teaching and learning in schools. She further added that, in implementing the language policy of the school in relation to the foreign learners, "The foreign learners adapt easily to the language of our school".

Teacher one (T1) from school C (SC) defined language policy as:

"The hour given to teaching a language per week according to the timetable. It also means the language the school has chosen, that is, the language of teaching and learning of the school. So, if the school chooses a particular language, we have to stick with that because the policy of the school must be adhered to".

He further explained that his school provided:

"English as the home language, the language of teaching. While some learners take isiZulu or Afrikaans as a first additional language other foreign learners do French. Remember the LoLT is guided by the SGB as they are the ones who decide what the LoLT should be. So, ours task is to implement the policy..... look at how many hours are dedicated to languages in Grade 8, Grade 9 and so on So, as a teacher, I must make sure that policy is adhered to".

Teacher two (T2) from the same school also defined language policy as 'as the language used in school as a medium of instruction, the language of communication within the school, which is the English language. You are not allowed to use any other language except for Isizulu and Afrikaans which are the first additional languages". He further explained how the language policy of his school provided for the French speaking foreign learners as follows:

"The school provides a French teacher who is an outside person, she comes to teach these learners extra lessons in French as a second additional language, but the learners have to pay. In this way, the school is making provision for the foreign learners by offering French as a second additional language."

Teacher one (T1) from school D(SD), who was also the English department HOD, defined language policy as "how the teachers implement their language in the classroom". In her response to the question on the way in which the school was implementing the language policy in relation to the foreign learners, she replied:

"Because it is difficult for them to speak English, especially the Chinese learners, we do not remove them from the host learners in all the classes. We make sure we provide the language of the school by allowing them to learn the language from other learners and, in that way, they learn the language of the school faster".

Teacher two (T2) from school B (SB) defined language policy as "as the rules and regulations given by the department on the use and implementation of the language in the school". In her response to the question on the school's implementation of the language policy in respect of the foreign learners, she added:

"The language of teaching and learning is English, but the language policy provides for the foreign learners by allowing them to choose between Afrikaans and isiZulu as a first additional language. Other learners opt for French, Portuguese, or Chinese as a second additional language. This is a high school, so we assume that all learners speak English. Finally, I cannot change my method of teaching because some learners cannot communicate in English or start teaching them the basics. After all, I have 36 children in the class. If it is serious, we ask the learner to go for extra lessons".

The teachers' responses revealed their understanding of the term language policy. Their definitions were based on the guidelines given to them by the department on the learning and teaching language in the school. They also indicated that the language policies of their schools stipulated English language as the LoLT. However, according to them, provision was made for foreign learners who were struggling with the LoLT to take a second additional language and they were also encouraged to enrol for extra lessons. Concerning promotion requirements, the teachers mentioned that the language policy of their schools required a 50% pass for the host learners to be promoted in the second additional language while foreign learners required a 40% pass rate although they did have to pass the home language to be promoted to the next grade. Furthermore, the schools provided extra lessons to help foreign learners adjust to the language of the school although these lessons were funded by the parents and the embassies. In addition, to assist them in learning the language of the school, foreign learners were encouraged to associate with their peers because they learnt faster and better when they associated and interact with other learners in the class.

The responses of both the principals and the teachers indicated they understood that the language policy in their schools was based on the guidelines from the Department of Education drafted by the school governing body of the school. They also understood and their roles as principals and teachers involved implementing these policies. The participants indicated that they provided both the first additional language and a foreign language as an option for foreign learners. The responses highlighted both the importance of and the need for extra lessons for foreign learners struggling with either the language of the school and/or the first and second additional languages.

The responses to this research question indicated that, according to the participants' understanding, the language policy, which guides the processes and practices of teaching and learning in schools, is the responsibility of the SGB as it is the responsibility of the SGB to draft the policy while the principals have an active role to play in implementing such a policy. The findings also revealed that

the language policy of the school must align with the guidelines from the provincial department of education. Furthermore, the findings indicated that, although English was the schools' LoLT, the schools also made provision for foreign learners who were struggling with the LoLT to take a second additional language while the grade requirements for a pass in the second additional language had been adjusted for the foreign learners.

The participants' interpretations and understanding of the language policy were in line with the definition of language policy as found in existing literature although the participants contextualised their definitions to align with their school and education profiling system. According to them, the language policy is a guideline for teaching and learning in terms of the curriculum and is drawn by the school governing body, which represents the parents, approved by the Department of Education. and implemented by the principal with the assistance of the teachers. In line with their definitions existing literature defined a language policy as a policy which includes a combination of official decisions and prevailing practices related to language education and the use of language (Mcgroarty, 1997). It comprises interconnected components, language practices, language beliefs or ideologies and language management (Spolsky,2019). According to Bamgboşe (2019), an effective language policy should be sufficiently inclusive to accommodate minorities and the general population. The schools which participated in this study indicated that they provided for foreign learners as, in their implementation of their language policies, the needs of foreign learners were taken into account.

In line with Cummins' theoretical framework, Cummins affirms that the conversational language used by foreign nationals takes between six months to 2 years to actualise (Bonenfant, 2012). In line with this assertion, the participants reported that their schools' language policies provided for foreign learners by offering them the option of foreign languages such as French, Chinese, and Portuguese as additional languages. In addition, they were also offered extra lessons while others received assistance from their fellow peers in learning both the language of the school and the conversational language (BICS) which helped to understand the subjects they were taking in the classroom (CALP) (Cummins, 2017).

4.5 School accommodation of foreign nationals in the implementation of their language policies.

The participants' responses to the research question "How do schools accommodate foreign nationals in the implementation of their language policies?" are discussed below. Principal (P1) from school A (SA) responded as follows, "Although the foreign learners have different accents, we always teach our host learners to accommodate each other because proficiency in English does

not make one learner smarter than the other learners. I also encourage them to use a dictionary in language learning". In response to the same question Principal two (P2) from school B (SB) had the following to say: "We are fortunate that most of our foreign learners can communicate in English, so we don't have a serious challenge where a foreign learner experiences language problems or learning barriers because of language so that makes it easy to accommodate them".

Principal 3 (P3) from school C (SC) commented,

"It also calls for the learners to behave well, we accommodate those who are behaving well. I want to tell you, with the foreign learners, they rarely misbehave. They are all well behaved, well mannered. In terms of academic competence, they do wonder every term and are always the best achievers. If you check our matric bachelor's achievers, most of them are foreign learners. The host learners are just settling for meeting the minimum promotion requirements".

According to Principal 4 (P4) from school D (SD):

"The foreign learners respond and settle in well in our school because the other learners welcome and assist in translating for them. We also group them with learners who speak both English and their home language as in this way they learn quicker. The situations in their home countries that led to their migration often pushes them to be very resilient and eager to embrace their futures".

The interpretation of the principals' responses showed that foreign learners who were not proficient in the conversational language (BICS), also the language of the school, were advised to make use of a dictionary or to obtain assistance from their fellow learners. According to the principals, some of the foreign learners in the participating schools were academically competent, thus implying that they excelled in both BICS and CALP. As a result, they did not face any challenges in respect of the language of the school and were accommodated in the same way as the host learners. In addition, the resilience, academic competence and good behaviour of foreign learners also made it easier for them to be accommodated in schools.

The responses from the teachers also revealed their interpretations of the accommodation of foreign learners while implementing the language policy in their schools. Teacher one (T1) from school A(SA) answered,

"They adapt so easily to the English language of the school and, in this new language, they become skilled in interpreting them. I think they realise that their staying in South Africa will depend on their success in their education. They are resilient in doing well because to pass these languages is one of the minimum requirements to progress to the next grade".

In answering this question Teacher two (T2) from the same school A (SA) cited the following example,

"Last year we had a girl who had moved from India to South Africa. She had only been in South Africa for 6 months before she started school here (Name of school). She passed both Afrikaans and English, both in the 70s, at the end of the year so it depends on the learner. The learners play a significant role in their success and accommodation at the school".

Teacher one (T1) from school B (SB) also responded.

"I motivate and make the learners understand that they have equal opportunities. I get attached to them just like a parent. It also depends on their behaviours. Like I said, learners from outside of the borders are relatively humble, willing to learn. I have worked with Angolan, Nigerian Mozambican and Chinese learners. I promise you, most of them are conformists which helps me to open up to them make them feel comfortable and do better. So, it has always been a success story and not the other way around".

Similarly, Teacher two (T2) from school B (SB) reported, "We accommodate leaners by treating them equally and fairly and they also have their South African friends, so there is no need for extra intervention lessons".

According to Teacher one (T1) from school C (SC),

"When we draft the timetable, we have to make sure that the hours recommended by the policy are covered in the manner in which we accommodate the foreign learners. Where learners are experiencing challenges with their language proficiency, that is, the ability to speak and understand spoken English., we refer such learners to Grade 8 or Grade 9 as they learn the basics until they improve. Sometimes they get assistance from their fellow learners, but we do not neglect such learners, we try to accommodate them".

However, contrary to this, Teacher two (T2) from school C (SC) stated, "No, learners cannot be accepted in the school without previous knowledge of the English language because we use English as the home language. They would not survive". Meanwhile, Teacher one (T1) from school D answered, "I enjoy working with foreign learners because they are very hardworking. They are dedicated and willing to go the extra mile" Teacher two (T2) from school D (SD) expressed her concerns as follows, "Because it is a high school, we assume that they speak English. I cannot change my method of teaching because they cannot communicate in English. If it is so bad, we recommend extra lessons in English for them".

The interpretations of the teachers' responses indicated the resilience of foreign learners in South Africa and also their willingness to learn and to understand the language of the school. Such a positive attitude made it easy for foreign learners to be accommodated. They also associated themselves with learners who were competent with the language of the school or registered for extra lessons. The teachers indicated the importance of adhering to the allocating times for languages in the timetable in order to accommodate foreign learners. Although some of the teachers

acknowledged that their schools' policy stipulated that foreign learners who were not proficient in the LoLT of the school or in the conversational language (BICS) should not be admitted, this rule was often broken as the school would find a way to accommodate the learners by moving them to a lower grade and ensuring they were paid more attention as they progressed. The participants also indicated that proficiency in the conversational language (BICS) does not signify academic success (CALP). It was clear that the host learners, the principals, and the teachers all play supporting roles in accommodating foreign learners.

The participants' responses showed that foreign learners were accommodated in the participating schools. The hard work and resilience of foreign learners also played an important role in their accommodation at schools. Although Cummins affirms that the conversational language used between foreign nationals takes between six months to 2 years to actualise while Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP) takes 5 to 7 years (Bonenfant, 2012). The participants also revealed that the foreign learners were quick to develop both BICS and CALP within the short period it took them to be accommodated at the schools. Cummins suggests that the convergence of the social and cognitive aspects of language proficiency does not mean that the two are indistinguishable (Cummins, 1999). In this vein, I discern a need to ascertain the time which it takes for this convergence between the BICS and the CALP language patterns to take place.

4.6. Day-to-day language policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school.

The participants' responses to the question "What are the day-to-day language policy challenges foreign nationals experience at school?" are expanded upon below in the interpretations of the participants' responses.

Principal 1 (P1) from school A (SA) responded to this question as follow:

"You know there are challenges, you cannot say they don't bully each other but we always encourage them not to. On the first day of orientation, I request the learners not to humiliate each other. Another challenge is code switching which is allowed in our school but not if it disadvantages other learners because the language the learners need to understand is the LoLT which is English. This is to accommodate every learner in school".

She further explained, "You know, in a school where most of the learners speak Isizulu and Sesotho, I can code-switch and use both languages. However, if I have learners from South Africa, Nigeria, Zimbabwe, and India, I can't code switch". Principal 2 (P2) from school B (SB) also cited code switching as a challenge they faced at his school. According to him,

"The learners are not allowed to code switch to other African languages, but they do it. Even though I have indicated that, at times, teachers will use their preferred home languages to express themselves better, it is my role to make sure that they do not overdo it because they will disadvantage others".

Principal 3 (P3) from school C (SC) responded that the challenges faced at his school included the struggle to speak and understand the language of the school. According to him, "There is no other language to be used so, even if the learners want to explain, they do so in English". He continued by citing the following example, "There was a Congolese learner who could not speak a word of English, but she began to grasp it from Grade 8 and improved in Grade 9. I can tell you she is doing well now". Principal 4 (P4) from school D (SD) responded as follows:

"Our challenge is that we have qualified teachers for languages in terms of English, Afrikaans and isiZulu but not for Portuguese, French, and Chinese. The DoE does not supply teachers for these languages. We make plan with the embassies and with tutors but the cost, where it is applicable, must be borne by the parents".

He continued, "The DoE is aware of the need for foreign languages and foreign language teachers in this school, but the proposed supply of teachers is being delayed.".

The interpretations of the principals' responses highlighted that one of the challenges foreign learners face at school is bullying. According to the principals, the learners were guided and encouraged through orientation programmes on the first day at school not to bully each other. Other responses suggested that it depends on how quickly foreign learners overcome the language challenge for the bullying to stop but, in the meanwhile, the foreign learners had to continue to bear the bullying like the other host learners. The principals also emphasised that they followed up on any type bullying or humiliation of foreign learners in their schools.

The challenges faced also included code switching. The principals' responses indicated they tolerated code-switching as long as it did not disadvantage other learners. However, some schools did not permit code switching which often meant that the foreign learners had to work hard or be demoted to a lower grade if they were to meet the language requirements of the school. A further challenge was the insufficient number of foreign language teachers. It appeared that, although the DoE was aware of this challenge, they were slow in their response.

In response to this research question, Teacher one (T1) from school A (SA) explained the language policy challenges which the foreign learners faced as follows: "If a learner is not proficient in the language of the school, he/she suffers isolation, depression, name-calling and even bullying. This often results in academic struggles. However, strict disciplinary measures are taken in such cases". Teacher two (T2) from school B (SB) responded, "There are no challenges because learners are

aware that, when they apply to our school, the LoLT is English and Afrikaans is the first additional language. In cases of bullying the learners are aware that they will be dealt with if they bully anyone who struggles with the language and that their parents will be called in". Similarly, Teacher one (T1) from school B (SB) explained: "They do not have any challenges because I start from the grassroots to implement the basics of language irrespective of whether they are senior or junior grade". In addition, (T2) teacher from the same school (SB) responded: "The foreign learners are well spoken in English and do not battle to understand the concepts being taught".

Teacher one (T1) from school C (SC) responded:

"Foreign learners who do not understand the language of the school pose a challenge in the class. Sometimes I have to concentrate on such a learner if the learner is to improve but then it is a futile exercise. I make foreign learners sit together so they learn from each other".

Teacher two (T2) from the same school (SC) explained. "We admit them in Grade 8 so, by the time they are in grade 10, they will be okay. It is the responsibility of the English teacher to assist such learners and explain to them what they must do". In the same vein Teacher one (T1) from school D (SD) shared her opinion. "Foreign learners come from different countries, so you do not expect them to adapt to English because some of them speak Portuguese and French. Due to their willingness to learn we put them with learners who can speak the language, so they learn from them".

Similarly, Teacher two (T2) from school (SD) said:

"It's difficult and challenging especially with the Chinese because they can neither speak nor write. Because of their non-proficiency in the language of the school, other learners make fun of them. In my class, if any learner laughs, I will make the person read every day for the whole year. So, they don't make fun of those who can't read".

The interpretations of the teachers' responses revealed that foreign learners were informed, on their admission to a school, about the language of the school and they were expected to strive to meet the school requirements to pass the language. While some of the teachers indicated that learners did not experience any challenges, other teachers complained about learners who were not proficient in the language of the school and yet were admitted. Teachers from the participating schools agreed that it is the responsibility of the English teacher to assist foreign learners with their challenges until they improve. However, they also mentioned that foreign learners who struggle with the language of the school do often receive assistance from their fellow learners.

The response from the participants indicated that, foreign learners were often bullied as they faced challenges in relation to the language policy in the school. On the other hand, the host learners were also bullied. However, the issue of bullying among learners was generally addressed and prohibited although it did often leave some residual negative effects, especially in the case of the foreign learners. Nevertheless, the participating schools took strict measures to see that bullying and bullies were dealt with while also providing other solutions to help foreign learners to overcome the challenges they faced. Secondly, the participants noted that, although learners and teachers were not allowed to code-switch, they still tended to do so because it came naturally to them, but it did disadvantage foreign learners and make them feel isolated. In addition, the school principals are not always in the classroom to monitor code switching. This highlighted the need for the DoE to employ the required foreign language teachers in schools.

Despite what the participants said it did seem that the foreign learners, in particular, faced challenges as they struggled with Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Language Proficiency (CALP). In their studies, Cummins (1984b) and Robertson and Graven, (2019) emphasise how learners face challenges when they transit to the second language (L2) which, in the context of the study, was the language of learning and teaching (LoLT) in the participating schools. In line with the challenges foreign learners faced in the study, Sibanda (2017) reported that, teachers who are non-native speakers of English are often not competent in the language and, thus, they make grammatical errors and constantly and habitually code switch in the classrooms. This explains the poor reading pattern and the low proficiency of foreign learners in English the implementation of English policy at the schools in this study.

4.7 How schools deal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience at school.

In their responses to the research question, "How do schools deal with the language policy challenges foreign learners experience while at school?". The participants indicated that the foreign learners did experience some challenges with the language policy at the school. They went to explain how their schools addressed these challenges.

According to the Principal (P1) from school A (SA):

"Sometimes it's not easy to identify the challenges so we give them a baseline learner's assessment on the first day of school. This assessment reveals their language challenges and also identifies those who need extra help. Another challenge is that parents register their children in school without providing all the required information. For example, we had a parent who registered a learner for Afrikaans, knowing the learner had no previous knowledge of Afrikaans as a subject. This is not easy, and it

explains why the learners not only depend on us as a school but they depend on their parents".

Principal ((P2) from school B (SB) explained:

"80% of the interventions provided for foreign learners enable them to communicate in the LOLT are successful. I must also say that 20% may be fail because I am not always in class. Most importantly, parents are advised to organise tutors for their children so that they may be taught the basic concepts in languages such as Afrikaans".

According to Principal 3 (P3) from school C (SC):

"We usually check with parents during admission how long the learner has been in South Africa, for example, coming from DRC to South Africa. We then advise the parents to step in with home lessons. This usually helps the learners to develop and understand the basic language that we use with parents are coming on board in this regard".

Meanwhile, Principal 4 (P4) from school D (SD) responded:

"We would allow then to carry a little translator, for example, the Chinese learners." The translator translates English into Chinese, so this helps them to understand. We do recommend that learners who are not able to speak English are referred to the Wits Language School. Wits University has an intensive language school in English. For the Chinese learners, there are also volunteer tutors from the community who assist. In other cases, they spend a month doing daily intensive lessons for 6 hours a day to learn basic communication in English after which they are more conversant with the language. We have found that these interventions work because the LoLT in our school is English and the foreign learners become frustrated because they do not know English. The language interventions take place outside of the school for about a month and afterward they return to school to resume normal lessons. It has been a success where the parents support this initiative but, in other circumstances, the parents were not supportive due to a lack of funds. Also, because of their mindset, they feel if their children are in school, they will be forced to speak English and they will pick up the language while interacting with other learners who speak English. In certain cases that does also work".

The interpretations of the principals' responses indicated that non-proficiency in the language of the school was a challenge for the majority of the foreign learners. In order to address this challenge, the schools were adopting learner baseline assessment strategies for the foreign learners. This assessment is conducted on the first day of school to identify learners struggling with the language of the school. While some foreign learners made use of a translator, others were referred to the WITS School of Language. The responses from the principals also revealed unconcerned attitudes and dishonesty on the part of some parents in not revealing their children's poor language background although other parents demonstrated both their involvement and their support. One of the ways in which parents become get involved is by organising extra lessons for their children. However, it also emerged that not all parents are able to afford extra lessons for their children. The

principals also indicated how independent bodies, communities and embassies offer language intervention programs to help learners to overcome their challenges.

Further responses from the teachers revealed their various views and experiences. According to Teacher one (T1) from school A (SA), "There are no problems, I have not seen any challenges, may be in the past". Teacher two (T2) from school A (SA) expressed the same views "With the language, we don't have any problems as most of our foreign learners do very well. Luckily for us the learners who come to (name of the school) have a good basic knowledge of the English language".

In her response, Teacher one (T1) from school B (SB) raised concern by citing an example:

"I had a learner who was struggling so I invited his parents more than once to the school and highlighted my concern that the boy was not meeting the requirement. We also assisted him by interpreting the questions and/or comprehension. Communicating with the learners was not a problem but they had problems reading and understanding content".

Meanwhile, Teacher 2 (T2) from school B (SB) explained, "The foreign learners are well spoken in English and do not battle to understand the concept being taught".

Teacher one (T1) from school C (SC) explained:

"When parents bring their children without previous knowledge of the English language, they must organise extra lessons. It is a problem that must be dealt with because they come here knowing that our LoLT is English, instead of being left to struggle with the language challenges and thereby feeling unaccommodated, the foreign learners do French as an extra lesson, they start slowly, but it is a very rigorous exercise. It is not enough and that is why I say parents must organise private teaching for their kids".

Teacher two (T2) from school C (SC) also explained, "I would be happy if they gave us foreign language teachers. The foreign learners do struggle with our first additional language and are forced to do the two languages". He also raised the following concern, "No one can teach them their language but, if the department can give us teachers to teach Portuguese and French, then that would be fine because they would not be forced to do Afrikaans or Isizulu".

According to Teacher one (T1) from school D (SD), "Some parents do not have the available funds to support their children by paying for extra lessons, so we send SMSs to parents to see us as we provide translators for such learners. Meanwhile, Teacher two (T2) from school D(SD) emphasised: "When we do assessment and test to check if a child is failing, we communicate with

the parents in this regard and immediately start to identify learners who are potential failures before it's too late".

The responses from the teachers indicated that they were not experiencing challenges because their schools provided foreign learners who struggled with the schools' language policy with a good foundation. However, other teachers acknowledged the foreign learners' challenges. They attempted to address these by requesting parental involvement while also recommending extra lessons for such learners. Other teachers also mentioned the use of language interventions to deal with the foreign learners' challenges. The teachers also recommended that the Department of Education should provide the required foreign language teachers to the schools to assist foreign learners who were struggling with the language of the school.

The responses of the principals and the teachers indicated challenges in relation to the foreign learners' lack of proficiency in the language of the school. In their responses to this research question, they shared their experiences on various interventions used to address such language challenges. These interventions represented the findings in respect of this research question. They included using translators, extra lessons, language school interventions and parental support/involvement. In relation to the views expressed by the participants on dealing with the challenges foreign learners face in school, I focused on two studies by Cummins (1980) and Cummins (1984a) and a recent study conducted by Essien (2018). Cummins (1980)) provided a report on why foreign learners may excel in BICS but experience CALP challenges at school. In his studies, he reiterated that educators and policymakers often misinterpret the conversational and academic English language proficiency of foreign learners (Cummins, 1980).

The misinterpretations above augment the academic challenges foreign learners face during language implementation policy at schools (Cummins, 1984a). This interpretation means that foreign learners often become more proficient in the language of the school as compared to the development of their conceptual skills during the implementation of the language. It was, however, clear from the participants' interpretations that the use of language translators, extra lessons and the assistance of parents were effective in overcoming these challenges. According to Cummins (1980), foreign learners develop their conceptual knowledge of the school's language within the first 5 to 7 years of their residence in the host country. He reiterated that an understanding of this language development should prevent the misinterpretation of foreign learners' conversational and conceptual difficulties (Cummins, 1984a, 2008). It appeared that the participants in this study understood the language developmental concept, as proposed by Cummins, and, hence, their successful language development in BICS and CALP.

4.8 Conclusion

This chapter presented the study findings on the educators' experiences in relation to the implementation of language policy affecting foreign learners, how the language policies of the schools made provision for the foreign learners, how the schools accommodated the foreign learners in the implementation of their language policies, their day-to-day language policy challenges and how schools addressed this language policy challenges.

The findings indicated the presence of foreign learners in the participating schools. It was clear that the participating schools were adhering to the national and international protocols and conventions to which South Africa is a signatory and that they were providing Education For All (EFA). These conventions emphasise every child's right to education and that no child may be denied this right on any grounds, including nationality. The body of literature referred to in this study highlighted learners' right to study including foreign learners. The South African School Act No.84 of 1986, which is supported by the South African's Bill of Rights and Chapter 2 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa with Act 108 of 1996 making provision for education as a basic human right. These laws prohibit any form of discrimination or exclusion from school on grounds of nationality. According to the literature, Education for All (EFA) is a global commitment, initiated by UNESCO, and which aims at providing inclusive, quality, basic education for all children. This approach is also geared to meeting the educational needs of learners, with or without any learning disabilities, as well as all marginalised, vulnerable and/or excluded learners. (Hasan et al., 2018).

The participants' interpretations and understanding of the language policy were in line with the definition of language policy as cited in existing literature although the participants did contextualise their definitions to align with their various schools and the education system. According to them, the language policy is a guideline for teaching and learning which is drawn by the school governing body who represents the parents, approved by the Department of Education and implemented by the principals with the assistance of the teachers. In line with their definitions existing literature defines language policy as including a combination of official decisions and prevailing practices related to language education and use (Mcgroarty, 1997) with interconnected components, language practices, language beliefs or ideologies, and language management (Spolsky, 2019). According to Bamgboşe (2019), an effective language policy should be sufficiently inclusive to accommodate both minorities and the general population. The schools which participated in this study were clearly providing for foreign learners by ensuring foreign learners' inclusivity in the implementation of the school language policy.

In line with the Cummins' theoretical framework, Cummins affirms that the conversational language used by foreign nationals takes between six months to 2 years to actualise (Bonenfant, 2012). In line with this assertion, the participants reported that their schools' language policy made provision for foreign learners by offering them other foreign languages, such as French, Chinese, and Portuguese, as second additional languages. In addition, these foreign learners were sent for extra lessons while some of them also received assistance from their fellow peers in learning the language of the school and conversational language (BICS). This helped them to understand the teaching in the classroom (CALP) (Cummins, 2017).

The findings from the participants showed that foreign learners were accommodated in the participating schools. The hard work and resilience of foreign learners were also supporting factors to their accommodations. Although Cummins affirms that conversational language used among foreign nationals takes between six months to 2year to actualize while Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP) takes 5 to 7 years (Bonenfant, 2012). The participants in this study revealed that the foreign learners were quick to converge both BICS and CALP within a short period for them to be accommodated in the school. Concerning that, Cummins proposes that the convergence of the social and cognitive aspects of language proficiency does not mean that they are indistinguishable (Cummins, 1999). I construe the need to find out the time or period when this convergence happens between the BICS and the CALP language patterns.

The participants also indicated that firstly, foreign learners were bullied as they face challenges with the language policy in the school. Secondly, the participants noted that learners and teachers are not allowed to code-switch, but they do so because it comes naturally and thereby disadvantaging foreign learners. This makes the foreign learners feel isolated and Principals are not always in the class to monitor *code-switching*. There was a clear indication that foreign learners struggle with Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills (BICS) and Cognitive Language Proficiency (CALP). Cummins (1984b) and (Robertson and Graven, 2019) in their studies accentuate how learners face challenges when they transit to the 'second language (L2)" which in this study is the language of the school (LoLT). Meanwhile, regarding the code-switching challenges, Sibanda (2017) reported that with regard to the BICS and CALP, teachers who are non-native speakers of English are not competent in the language, thereby displaying grammatical errors and constant habitual code-switching in the classrooms. This explains the poor reading pattern and the low proficiency among foreign learners during the implementation of English policy in this study.

Finally, using a theoretical focus on two studies by Cummins (1980), (1984a) and a recent study conducted by Essien (2018), I interpret how participants in this study deal with the challenges of language policy among foreign learners in school. Cummins (1980), and Cummins (1984a) provided a report on why foreign learners may excel in BICS while dealing with CALP challenges at school. In his studies, he reiterated that educators and policymakers often misinterpret the conversational and academic English language proficiency among foreign learners within the Cummins theoretical framework (Cummins, 1980). These misinterpretations have contributed immensely to the academic challenges foreign learners face during language implementation at school (Cummins, 1984a). This means that foreign learners become more proficient in the language of the school more than they develop their conceptual skills during the implementation of the same language. This is why Cummins construe that foreign learners develop their conceptual knowledge of the school's language within their 5 to 7 years of residence in the host country (Cummins, 1980). An understanding of this language development will prevent the misinterpretation of foreign learners' diagnosis of conversational and conceptual difficulties (Cummins, 1984a, Cummins, 2008). Essien (2018) also discovered in his study that language policy implementation within the three focus countries provides learners in these countries with the possibility of developing language proficiency and competence in both home language(s) and English. Unfortunately, the research review of all three countries shows that this has not been achieved. However, the participants in this study understood the language developmental concept as recommended by Cummins, hence they had a successful result while dealing with challenges foreign learners face in schools.

The next chapter presents the discussion, conclusions and the recommendations based on the study findings.

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Introduction

Chapter four presented the findings from the interviews which were conducted with the teachers and the principals who participated in the study. The findings arose from the participants' responses to the research questions while focusing on the existing literature. The findings were also guided by the participants' responses on their experiences of schools' implementation of language policy relating to foreign nationals, provision of language policy to foreign learners; the accommodation of foreign learners while implementing such policies, and possible challenges they dealt with during implementation. The following are the findings that were derived from the participants' responses.

- The findings from the first research question indicated the participants' definitions and understandings of the concept foreign learner. According to them "foreign nationals do not necessarily signify black and anyone who is not born in South Africa is foreign". Further findings showed that, in line with the aim of Global Education for All, the participants understood and facilitated the foreign learners' right to education in their schools.
- The findings from the second research question revealed the participants' understanding that the school language policy guides the processes and practices of teaching and learning in schools and are the responsibility of the SGB. In addition, the language policy of the school must also align with that of the provincial department of education while it is the role of the principal to implement such policies. In addition, the study found that English was the schools' LoLT, but that provision was made for foreign learners who struggled with the LoLT to take a second additional language while grade requirements were also adjusted to ensure that the foreign learners were able to pass in the language of the school.
- The findings from the participants' responses to the third research question showed that the participating schools endeavoured to accommodate the foreign learners. This accommodation of foreign learners was often facilitated by the hard work and resilience of foreign learners while the host learners, the principals and the teachers all played supporting roles in accommodating foreign learners.
- The findings from the fourth research question provided evidence that, firstly, foreign learners were often bullied as they face challenges in the schools. Secondly, neither the learners nor teachers were allowed to code switch. However, they tended to do this because it came naturally to them although disadvantaged foreign learners and resulted in their

- feeling isolated. In addition, the principals were not always in the classroom to monitor code-switching.
- The responses from the principals and the teachers to the fifth question highlighted the daily challenges faced by foreign learners due to their lack of proficiency in the language of the school. In relation to addressing this challenge, the participants' responses indicated the use of translators, language intervention programmes (baseline assessments, referring learners to language schools, extra lessons), and parental support/involvement.

5.2 Discussion

This chapter presents the discussion, conclusions and recommendations which emerged from the interpretation of the data which had been generated (chapter four). The conclusions were related to the experiences of the participating schools in respect of the implementation of language policy relating to foreign learners. The findings are all related and were linked to the existing literature on the research topic.

5.2.1 Principals' and Teachers' understanding of the term foreign learner.

The interpretations and understanding emanating from the participants' definitions of the term foreign learner resulted in the following definition of the term, namely, foreign nationals come from countries outside of South Africa and were, thus, not born in South Africa, and include blacks and people of colour registered at a school as full-time students. According to one of the participants "Foreign learners should not be denied the right to enrol at school". Two categories of findings emerged from the participants' definitions and understanding of the term, namely, being a foreigner in South Africa and foreign learners' right to study in South Africa.

5.2.1.1. Being a foreigner in South Africa

According to the participants, foreign nationals are not only black but also people of colour who are not born in South Africa. As highlighted in the literature, the 1999 White Paper, implemented through the Immigration Act, (Act No. 13 of 2002) and partly through the Refugees Act, 1998 (Act No. 130 of 1998), encouraged the migration of foreign nationals into South Africa (Dithebe & Mukhuba, 2018). Section 4(1)(a) of the National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion Requirement (2011) also refers to a foreign national in schools as immigrant learners, thus indicating that foreign nationals are welcome in South Africa. Section 4(1)(a) of the National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion requirement (NPPPR, 2011) also defines foreign learners as the children or dependents of diplomats who officially represent their governments in South Africa. However, both the existing gap in the literature and the participants' definition of the

term highlighted blacks are not the only foreigners in South Africa; rather, any individual not born in South Africa is a foreigner.

5.2.1.2. Foreign learners' right to study

The body of literature reviewed in the study indicated all learners' right to study, including foreign learners. The South African Schools Act No.84 of 1996, which is supported by the South Africa's Bill of Rights and Chapter 2 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, Act 108 of 1996, makes provision for education as a basic human right. These laws prohibit any type of discrimination or exclusion from school on the grounds of nationality. In line with these laws, the participants asserted that foreign learners have the right to study in their schools and they also confirmed the presence of foreign learners in their schools with Principal two (P2) from School B (SB), stating "In my school, the foreign learners are mostly from different African neighbouring countries. Countries such as Angola, DRC, Nigeria, lots of Zimbabweans, lots of Malawians and Mozambicans". The literature review also revealed that the new democratic Constitution had abolished the desegregation of schools in South Africa and created an opportunity, not only for South Africans from diverse cultural and language groups, but also for foreign nationals to attend schools of their choice (Vandeyar, 2010).

5.2.2 Provision of language policy for foreign learners

The findings indicated that the language policy guides the processes and practices of teaching and learning in schools and is the responsibility of the SGB. The findings also revealed that the language policy of the school must align with that of the provincial department of education while the role of the principal is to implement the policy. Further findings indicated that English language was the LoLT at the participating schools. However, according to the participants, the schools made provision for foreign learners who struggled with the LoLT to take a second, additional language and they were also encouraged to enrol for extra lessons. In addition, the pass grade requirement for the second additional language was adjusted foreign learners who were also encouraged to associate with their peers to facilitate their learning of the language of the school.

5.2.2.1 Language policy as a guide to the processes of learning and prescribed by the SGB.

The participants indicated their understanding on the way in which the language policy made provision for the foreign learners in their schools. Their views revealed that the language policy is a guide to the process and practice of teaching and learning, especially with regard to the language of the school and is directed by the Department of Education and prescribed by the school governing body. According to Principal one (P1) from school A (SA "Language policy is a school

instructional guideline from the department to the teachers and approved by parents through the school governing body (SGB) and according to which a certain number of foreign language learners must be assigned to the language teacher in charge". Principal three (P3) from school C (SC) confirmed: "The language policy is the responsibility of the school governing body. They are responsible for coming up with the language policy of the school but, as we adapt to changes, it then becomes imperative that we look at the dynamics of the school". Existing literature supports the views and understanding of the participants in this regard. According to section 6(2) of the Schools Act and any applicable provincial law (RSA, 1996b), the school governing body must determine the language policy of the school, subject to the Constitution. Makoe and Mckinney (2014), emphasised that, in relation to the policy aim of Act 27 of 1996, in the absence of adequate information on both the language policy and the principles which inform both policy and practices, learners will not experience a change in the language classrooms.

5.2.2.2 Principals' role in providing in respect of the implementation of the language policy in relation to foreign learners

The findings from the data which had been collected on the language policy in relation to foreign learners is implemented under the auspices of school principals. As school managers, their role, when implementing policies, include convening staff meetings, conducting class visits and ensuring that teachers adhere to the policy of the language of teaching and learning at schools. Principal two (P2) from school B (SB) stated: "My role is to enforce all the DoE's policies provided and ensure that such policies are adopted by the SBG, for example, the language policy and also English is the language of instruction. I convene staff meetings and mediate policy to all staff members and the learners. I conduct class visits to observe the implementation of the policy". The sentiments expressed were in line with existing literature that intermediaries, for example, the principal, representatives, and managers are responsible for the interpretation of policies (Johnson, 2013). As a member of the school management team, the principal quoted above attested to this function.

5.2.2.3 Provision of second, additional language for foreign learners

The responses from the participants indicated that English, Afrikaans and Isizulu were the LoLT at their schools but that provision was made for foreign learners, who were struggling with the language of teaching and learning, to take a second, additional language, thus confirming that the schools' language policy was making provision for the foreign learners by offering the option of French, Portuguese or Chinese as a second, additional language. Teacher two (T2) from school B (SB) indicated, "The language of teaching and learning is English, but the language policy provides for the foreign learners by allowing them to choose between Afrikaans and isiZulu as a first,

additional language. Other learners make take French, Portuguese or Chinese as a second, additional language". However, this finding contradicted existing literature that English and Afrikaans are the only LoLT in South African schools (Ntombela, 2016). This finding also contradicted the specified aims of the Language in Education Policy (LiEP) and Act 27 of 1996 (DoE, 2016), namely, "to promote and develop all official languages" and (iii) "to redress the neglect of the historically disadvantaged languages in education".

However, according to Brown (1998), the norms and standards do not specify which languages beyond one official language should be offered but the right to the languages of learners' choice in education is needful although practicality must also be taken into account. To understand practicability in this context, the findings of this study validated the findings of Brown's (1998) study in the sense that this study found that schools were offering a second additional languages based on the language of the foreign learners admitted. In addition, the participants also indicated adjustments to the grade requirements for a pass to in respect of the first additional languages, stating that the practicability of this was to accommodate the foreign learners.

5.2.2.4 Adjustment of grade requirement for a pass

The participants explained that, in respect of make provision for foreign learners through the option of second, additional languages, the Department of Education had enacted a policy on the second, additional language promotion requirement for foreign learners. While the second, additional language promotion requirement for host learners was 50%, the pass requirement for foreign learners was only 40%. However, the foreign learners had to pass the home language to be promoted to the next grade. Teacher two (T2) from school A reported "The school also provides for the pass requirement for foreign learners to be a bit lower than for South African learners in the junior grade. Foreign learners pass 50% for home language and 40% for Afrikaans" This was in line with both the literature and the National Assessment Circular No.1 of 2018 on the mark adjustment and special condonation dispensation for learners in the senior phase Grades (7 to 9) that the promotion mark for Afrikaans was 40% and 50% for English language (DoE, 2018).

5.2.3 Accommodation of foreign learners in schools

The participants' responses to this research question revealed that foreign learners were accommodated in the participating schools. However, foreign learners' hard work and resilience also played a role in this accommodation by the schools. In addition, the host learners, the principals and the teachers all played supporting roles in accommodating the foreign learners.

5.2.3.1 The hard work and resilience on the part of foreign learners

The findings indicated that the majority of the foreign learners worked hard and displayed resilience at school with these positive traits motivating schools to accommodate them. The learners also believed that their survival in South Africa depended on their hard work and resilience. According to Principal 3 (P3) from school C (SC):

"It also calls for the learners' behaviour, we accommodate those who are behaving well. I want to tell you, with the foreign learners, they rarely misbehave. They are all well behaved and well mannered. In terms of academic competence, they do wonder every term and are always the top achievers. If you check our matric bachelor's achievers, most of them are foreign learners. The host learners just settle for the minimum promotion requirement".

Principal 4 (P4) from school D (SD) added:

"The foreign learners respond and settle in well in our school because other learners welcome and assist in translating for them. We also group them with learners who speak both English and their home language to assist them as this accelerates their learning. Their predicaments in their home countries that led to their migration pushes them to be very resilient and eager to embrace their futures".

The review of the literature on language learning and the implementation of language policy highlighted that resilience was one of the positive factors in relation to the language learning of foreign learners (Tülüce, 2018).

5.2.3.2 Teachers' and learners' roles in accommodating foreign learners

The study findings indicated the supporting roles of the teachers and learners in accommodating foreign learners. The teachers drafted the timetables in such a way as to ensure that adequate time was allocated to all languages being taught at school. Learners who were not coping in the allocated time after a certain period were referred to a lower grade. Some learners were accommodated by receiving language assistance from their fellow learners. Teacher one (T1) from school C (SC) stated,

"When we draft the timetable, we have to make sure that those hours recommended by the policy are covered and, in this manner,, we accommodate the foreign learners. Where learners show challenges in respect of their language proficiency, that is the ability to speak and/or understand spoken English., we refer such learners to Grade 8 or Grade 9. From grades 8 to 9 they learn the basics until they improve. Sometimes they receive assistance from their fellow learners. However, we do not neglect such learners, we try to accommodate them".

The study findings were contrary to the literature which points out that teachers are often excluded from the making of decisions about language policy (Menken and García, 2017) as, according to

the participants in this study, both the teachers and the host learners were actively involved in the implementation of the language policy affecting foreign learners in schools.

5.2.4 The challenges facing foreign learners in school.

The findings from this research question showed that, firstly, foreign learners were often bullied as they face challenges at school while, secondly, the principals noted that neither the learners nor the teachers are not allowed to code-switch but that they do so because it came naturally, although disadvantaged foreign learners and resulted in the foreign learners feeling isolated. In addition, the principals are not always in the classrooms to monitor code-switching. These findings corresponded with the literature which indicates that language communication may pose a challenge to foreign learners in terms of their developing an ethnically oriented personality, tolerance, and academic success within a school (Yusupova et al., 2015).

5.2.4.1 Bullying of foreign learners

During the interviews, the participants express the view that foreign learners were often bullied, either because they were not confident or proficient in the language of the school or they were isolated as a result of their language challenges. The foreign learners were sometimes called names and became depressed. Although the participants indicated that the schools took disciplinary measures to address cases of bullying, nevertheless, the results of such bullying were evident among the foreign learners. Teacher one (T1) from school A (SA) shared her views as follows: "If learners are not proficient in the language of the school, they suffer isolation, depression and name calling, and bullying may follow. This results in academic struggles". These findings contradicted the existing literature that the Language in Education Policy (LiEP) in South Africa helps to ensure access, equality and social justice in education (Probyn, 2017) as the findings revealed that foreign learners were denied access and equality in terms of their experiences in relation to the language policy

5.2.4.2 Code switching in school

The findings indicated that code switching in the indigenous African languages disadvantaged foreign learners in school. Principal 2 (P2) from school B (SB) indicated, "They are not allowed to code switch to other African languages, but they do it. Even though I have indicated that, at times, teachers will use their preferred home languages to express themselves better, it is my role to make sure that they do not overdo it because they will disadvantage others". However, the principals are not always in the classrooms to monitor the code switching, either between the teachers and the learners or among the learners. This finding was contrary to the literature that highlights that code

switching both helps teachers to be balanced (equally proficient) in their language proficiency (Jones & Barkhuizen, 2011) and also assists learners in understanding languages and establishing interpersonal relationships with the teachers (Gwee & Saravanan, 2018).

5.2.5 Schools' intervention in dealing with the daily challenges facing foreign leaners.

The participants' responses to the question on the daily challenges faced by foreign learners revealed the foreign learners' lack of proficiency in the LoLT at the school. The findings indicated the use of translators, language intervention programmes, (Baseline assessments, referring learners to language schools, extra lessons), and parental support/involvement as measures used to address the abovementioned challenges.

5.2.5.1 Use of language translators

The data which had been collected provided evidence that the use of translators assists foreign learners in dealing with the challenges of language policy which arise from their lack of proficiency in the LoLT. Teacher one (T1) from school D (SD) commented, "Some parents do not have the funds required for their children to attend extra lessons, so we send SMS to the parents to see us and we provide translators to such learners. Similarly, Principal 4 (P4) from school D (SD) responded. "We allow then to carry a little translator, for example, the Chinese learners. The translator translates English into Chinese, so this helps them to understand better. These findings contradict the literature that the use of a translator is seen as a poor learning strategy in relation to the communicative language teaching (CLT) approach (Al-Musawi, 2014).

5.2.5.2 Extra lessons and language intervention programmes

The findings indicated that extra lessons and language interventions emanating from both the community and language schools assisted foreign learners in overcoming the challenges they faced that arose the language policy challenges. Principal 4 (P4) from school D (SD) responded:

We do recommend that learners who cannot speak the English language be referred to Wits Language School. Wits University has an intensive English language school. For the Chinese learners, there are volunteer tutors from the community who teach them. In other cases, these foreign learners spend a month doing daily intensive lessons for 6 hours a day to learn basic communication in English after which they are more conversant with the language. We found that these interventions work because the LoLT here is English and they become frustrated because they do not know English. This teaching takes place outside the school for about a month and afterward they return to the school to attend normal lessons There is also success in cases where the parents support this initiative but, in other circumstances, the parents did not respond due to a lack of fund. Also, because of their mindset, they feel if their children are in school, they will be forced to speak English and they will pick up the language while interacting with other learners who speak English. In certain cases that does also work.

These findings are in line with the literature that language teachers bring support to the classroom and in the process of language learning through translanguaging and multilingualism (Kalocsányiová, 2017). Literature also indicates that foreign learners learn language by interacting with the community and other learners in the classroom and also the process of language acquisition cannot be achieved without the assistance of the schools (Johnson and Johnson, 2015)

5.2.5.3 Parental support and involvement

The participants' responses revealed that the parents of the foreign learners often become involved in addressing the challenges their children face in respect to the language policy of the school. One of the ways in which they actively supported their children was by organising extra/home lessons for their children. It was also deemed important that they give the school relevant and accurate information about their children's language history and background. According to Principal 3 (P3) from school C (SC), "We usually check with parents during admission on how long the learner has been in South Africa, for example, coming from DRC to South Africa. We then advise the parents to step in with home lessons. This usually helps them to develop and understand the basic language that we use, and parents come on board in this regard" These findings supported existing literature as, according to Yu and Shandu (2017), parental involvement has a positive impact on overcoming the language barriers at schools.

5.3 Recommendations

5.3.1 Recommendation 1

The roles of the provincial departments of education (DoE), the principals and the SGBs, as agents in the process and practice of language implementation, do not make effective provision for the foreign learners. I, therefore, recommend that Student Representative Council learners (SRC) and teachers be officially involved in language policy implementation and planning because of their support and positive involvement in assisting foreign learners in language implementation.

5.3.2 Recommendation 2

The data which had been collected provided evidence that the use of translators assists foreign learners to cope with the challenges they encounter in relation to language policy, for example, their lack of proficiency in the LoLT. I, therefore, recommend that the government should be involved in supplying translators for foreign learners in order to avoid delays in waiting for a total 35 learners, which is the number of learners required in a class before a foreign language teacher is assigned, as this procedure causes delays in schools.

5.4 Recommendations for further research

In this research study on educators' experiences in relation to the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals, it emerged that, although the teachers and learners were involved in the implementation of language policy, principals and SGB members were the only bodies officially recognised by the Department of Education.

I, therefore, recommend that further research be conducted to understand the inclusivity, participation, and roles of teachers, and learners as student representative councils (SRC) in achieving an effective and workable language policy implementation. The main reason for this recommendation was the findings on the role of both teachers and learners in addressing the challenges faced by foreign learners which emerged from the study.

References

- Abdulaziz, M. H. (2003). The history of language policy in Africa with reference to language choice in education. In A. Ouane (Ed.), *Towards a multilingual culture of education*, 103-112. Hamburg: UNESCO Institute for Education.
- Adelman, H. S. & Taylor, L. 2015. Immigrant children and youth in the USA: Facilitating equity of opportunity at school. Education Sciences, 5(4), 323-344.
- Afrifa, G. A., Anderson, J. A. & Ansah, G. N. 2019. The choice of English as a home language in urban Ghana. *Current Issues in Language Planning*, 20,(4) 418-434.
- Akhtar, I. 2016. Research Design. Research in Social Science. *Interdisciplinary Perspectives*, (1), 68-84.
- Al-Musawi, N. M. 2014. Strategic Use of Translation in Learning English as a Foreign Language (EFL) among Bahrain University Students. *Comprehensive Psychology*, 3, 10.03.IT.3.4.
- Al-Nasser, A. S. 2015. Problems of English language acquisition in Saudi Arabia: An exploratory-cum-remedial study. *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 5, (8) 1612-1619.
- Al Heeti, N. & Al Abdely, A. A. 2016. Types and functions of code switching in the English language used by Iraqi doctors in formal setting. *International Journal of Advanced Research and Review*, 1, 10-18.
- Allen, M. 2017. The SAGE encyclopedia of communication research methods, Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications.
- Ansah, G. N. 2014. Re-examining the fluctuations in language in-education policies in post-independence Ghana. *Multilingual Education*, 4 (1), 1-15.
- Anyidoho, A. 2018. Shifting Sands: Language Policies in Education in Ghana And Implementation Challenges. *Ghana Journal of Linguistics*, 7 (2), 225-243.
- Arifin, S. R. M. 2018. Ethical considerations in qualitative study. *International Journal of Care Scholars*, 1 (2), 30-33.
- Asbrock, F., Lemmer, G., Becker, J., Koller, J. & Wagner, U. 2014. "Who Are These Foreigners Anyway?" The content of the term Foreigner and its impact on prejudice. *SAGE Open*, 4 (2),1-8.

- Austin, R. 2016. Researching Primary Education, Sage Learning Matters.
- Avni, S. & Menken, K. 2019. The expansion of dual language bilingual education into new communities and languages: The case of Hebrew in a New York City public middle school. *Theory Into Practice*, 58 (2), 154-163.
- Bamgbose, A. 2019. A recurring decimal: English in language policy and planning. *The handbook of world Englishes*, 657-673.
- Barrett, T., Trosky, A. & Tawadrous, A. 2018. Transforming cultural conflict in the foreign language classroom: the case of Arabic at Defense Language Institute. *Pedagogy, Culture & Society*, 26 (1), 123-139.
- Bense, K. 2014. "Languages aren't as important here": German migrant teachers' experiences in Australian language classes. *The Australian Educational Researcher*, 41(4), 485-497.
- Bloemraad, I. 2013. Being American/becoming American: Birthright citizenship and immigrants' membership in the United States. *Special Issue: Who Belongs? Immigration, Citizenship, and the Constitution of Legality*. Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Boddy, C. R. 2016. Sample size for qualitative research. *Qualitative Market Research: An International Journal*, 19 (4), 426-432
- Bold, C. 2011. Using narrative in research, Sage.
- Bold, C. 2012. Using narrative in research, Sage.
- Bonenfant, J. L. 2012. Misusage and misinterpretation of basic interpersonal communication skills (BICS) and cognitive academic language proficiency (CALP) in teaching nglish language learners (ELLS) in first and second grades. *Review of Higher Education & Self-Learning*, 5 (15), 100-107.
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. 2006. Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), 77-101.
- Braun, V., Clarke, V., Hayfield, N. & Terry, G. 2019. Thematic analysis. *Handbook of Research Methods in Health Social Sciences*, 843-860.

- Brown, D. 1998. Educational Policy and the Choice of Language in Linguistically Complex South African Schools: Formative decision-Making by significant language professionals and governing bodies. Education Policy Unit (Natal) Research Report, ERIC.
- Bulpitt, H. & Martin, P. J. 2010. Who am I and what am I doing? Becoming a qualitative research interviewer. *Nurse Researcher*, 17 (3), 7-16.
- Bunyi, G. & Schroeder, L. 2016. Bilingual Education in Sub-Saharan Africa: Policies and Practice. *Bilingual and Multilingual Education*, 1-18.
- Butina, M. 2015. A narrative approach to qualitative inquiry. *Clinical Laboratory Science*, 28 (3), 190-196.
- Cakata, Z. & Segalo, P. 2017. Obstacles to post-apartheid language policy implementation: Insights from language policy experts. *Southern African Linguistics and Applied Language Studies*, 35 (4), 321-329.
- Canals, L. 2017. *Instruments for Gathering Data*, ERIC.
- Carcary, M. 2009. The Research Audit trail--Enhancing Trustworthiness in Qualitative Inquiry. Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods, 7 (1),11-24
- Chowdhury, M. F. 2014. Interpretivism in aiding our understanding of the contemporary social world. *Open Journal of Philosophy*, 4, 432.-438
- Chumbow, B. S. Mother tongue-based multilingual education: Empirical foundations, implementation strategies and recommendations for new nations. Multilingual education in Africa: lessons from the Juba language—in-education conference, 2013. 37-56.
- Cilesiz, S. 2011. A phenomenological approach to experiences with technology: Current state, promise, and future directions for research. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, 59(4), 487-510.
- Cohen, L., Manion, L. & Morrison, K. 2017. Research methods in education, Routledge.
- Cole, P. 2017. The Road to Soweto: Resistance and the Uprising of 16 June 1976. *South African Historical Journal*, 69 (1), 143-145.
- Collins, H. 2009. Collins english dictionary, HarperCollins Publishers.

- Court, J. 2017. 'I feel integrated when I help myself': ESOL learners' views and experiences of language learning and integration. *Language and Intercultural Communication*, 17(4), 396-421.
- Cresswell, J. & Plano Clark, V. 2011. Designing and conducting mixed method research. 2nd Sage. *Thousand Oaks, C:*Sage, 201.
- Creswell, J. 2015. Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing Among Five Approaches Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W. 2014. Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches, Sage.
- Crozier, S. E. & Cassell, C. M. 2016. Methodological considerations in the use of audio diaries in work Psychology: Adding to the qualitative toolkit. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational psychology*, 89 (2), 396-419.
- Cummins, J. 1979. Cognitive/Academic Language Proficiency, Linguistic Interdependence, the Optimum Age Question and Some Other Matters. Working Papers on Bilingualism, No. 19.
- Cummins, J. 1980. Psychological assessment of immigrant children: Logic or intuition? *Journal of Multilingual & Multicultural Development*, 1 (2), 97-111.
- Cummins, J. 1984a. *Bilingualism and special education: Issues in assessment and pedagogy*, Clevedon: Multilingual Matters
- Cummins, J. 1984b. Wanted: A theoretical framework for relating language proficiency to academic achievement among bilingual students. *Language proficiency and academic achievement*, 10, 2-19.
- Cummins J. 1999. BICS and CALP: *Clarifying the distinction*. Opin. Pap. ED438551, Educ. Resour. Info. Cent., Washington, DC
- Cummins, J. 2008. BICS and CALP: Empirical and theoretical status of the distinction.

 Encyclopedia of language and education, 2, 71-83. New York: Springer Science + Business Media LLC
- Cummins, J. 2015. How to reverse a legacy of exclusion? Identifying high-impact educational responses. *Language and Education*, 29(3), 272-279.

- Cummins, J. 2016. Reflections on Cummins 1980, "The Cross-Lingual Dimensions of Language Proficiency: Implications for Bilingual Education and the Optimal Age Issue.". *TESOL Quarterly*, 50(4), 940-944.
- Cummins, J. 2017. BICS and CALP: Empirical and theoretical status of the distinction. *Literacies and language education* 59-71.
- Czaika, M. & De Haas, H. 2014. The globalization of migration: Has the world become more migratory? *International Migration Review*, 48(2), 283-323.
- Davin, K. & Heineke, A. 2017. *The Seal of Biliteracy: Variations in Policy and Outcomes*. Foreign Language Annals, 50(3), 486–499.
- Davin, K. J., Heineke, A. J. & Egnatz, L. 2018. The Seal of Biliteracy: Successes and challenges to implementation. *Foreign Language Annals*, 51, 275-289.
- Dejonckheere, M. & Vaughn, L. M. 2019. Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), e000057.
- Department of Basic Education. 2018. *Inclusive education* [Online]. [Accessed 21/07/2018 2018].
- Department of Education.1997. Language in education policy. Pretoria. http://www.gov.za/sites/www.gov.za/files/LanguageEducationPolicy1997
- Department of Education. 1997. Language-in-Education Policy
- Dithebe, M. V. E. & Mukhuba, T. T. 2018. Illegal immigration and weak border control as impediments to development in Africa: a critical analysis of South Africa's borders. *Journal of Gender, Information and Development in Africa (JGIDA)*, 7(2), 139-158.
- Drake, K. 2017. Competing purposes of education: The case of underschooled immigrant students. *Journal of Educational Change*, 18 (3), 337-363.
- Dubois-Shaik, F. 2014. Analysing 'Migrant' Membership Frames through Education Policy Discourse: an example of restrictive 'integration' policy within Europe. *European Educational Research Journal*, 13(6), 715-730.
- Easton, P. B. & Malam Moussa, L. 2019. Literacy usage in impoverished African settings: Post-Education for All (EFA) research needs. *International Review of Education*, 65(3), 471-496.

- Egnatz, L. 2016. The high school challenge. *Foreign language education in America*. London:Palgrave Macmillian.
- Emmel, N. 2013. Sampling and choosing cases in qualitative research: A realist approach, Sage.
- Essien, A. A. 2018. The Role of Language in the Teaching and Learning of Early Grade Mathematics: An 11-year Account of Research in Kenya, Malawi and South Africa. *African Journal of Research in Mathematics, Science and Technology Education*, 22(1), 48-59.
- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A. & Alkassim, R. S. 2016. Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics*, 5(1), 1-4.
- Evans, R. & Cleghorn, A. 2014. Parental perceptions: A case study of school choice amidst language waves. *South African Journal of Education*, 34 (2), 01-19.
- Ferreira-Meyers, K. a. F. & Horne, F. 2017. Multilingualism and the language curriculum in South Africa: contextualising French within the local language ecology. *Stellenbosch Papers in Linguistics Plus*, 51, 23-40.
- Fielding, R. 2016. Students' use of their plurilingual resources in Australian schools. *Language and Education*, 30, 361-377.
- Fishman. A. Joshua, Language maintenance and language shift as a field of inquiry: A definition of the field and suggestions for its further development. Linguistics 1964, 2(9), 32–70. DOI 10.1515/ling.1964.2.9.32
- Flores, N. & García, O. 2017. A critical review of bilingual education in the United States: From basements and pride to boutiques and profit. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*, 37, 14-29.
- Gacheche, K. 2010. Challenges in implementing a mother tongue-based language-in-education policy: Policy and practice in Kenya. *POLIS journal*, 4, 1-45.
- Gale, N. K., Heath, G., Cameron, E., Rashid, S. & Redwood, S. 2013. Using the framework method for the analysis of qualitative data in multi-disciplinary health research. *BMC medical research methodology*, 13(1), 1-8.
- Ganon-Shilon, S. & Schechter, C. 2019. School principals' sense-making of their leadership role during reform implementation. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 22(3), 279-300.

- Gao, X. 2016. Language policy research in East Asia: Global challenges and local responses. Springer.
- García, E. E. & Ozturk, M. 2017. An asset-based approach to latino education in the united states: Understanding gaps and advances, Routledge.
- García, O. & Kleyn, T. 2016. Translanguaging with multilingual students: Learning from classroom moments New York, NY: Routledge.
- García, O. & Otheguy, R. 2019. Plurilingualism and translanguaging: commonalities and divergences. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 1-19.
- Gibson, N. & O'connor, H. 2003. A step-by-step guide to qualitative data analysis. *A Journal of Aboriginal and Indigenous Community Health*, 1(1), 62-90.
- Given, L. M. 2008. The Sage encyclopedia of qualitative research methods, Sage Publications.
- Goldenberg, C. & Wagner, K. 2015. Bilingual education: Reviving an American tradition. *American Educator*, 39 (3), 28.
- Guba, E. G. 1981. Criteria for assessing the trustworthiness of naturalistic inquiries. *Ectj*, 29(2), 75-91.
- Guha, A. 2016. The Illegal Immigrant Identity and Its Fragments-From Enemy Foreigner to Bangladeshi Illegal Immigrant in (Post) Colonial India. *Socio-Legal Rev.*, 12, 108.
- Gwee, S. & Saravanan, V. 2018. Use of code-switching in multilingual content subject and language classrooms. *International Journal of Multilingualism*, 15(2), 117-134.
- Habyarimana, H., Ntakirutimana, E. & Barnes, L. 2017. A Sociolinguistic Analysis of Code-Switching in Rwanda. *Language Matters*, 48 (3), 49-72.
- Halbach, A. 2012. Questions about Basic Interpersonal Communication Skills and Cognitive Language Proficiency. *Applied Linguistics*, 33(5), 608-613.
- Hall, E., Chai, W. & Albrecht, J. A. 2016. A qualitative phenomenological exploration of Teachers' Experience With Nutrition Education. *American Journal of Health Education*, 47(3), 136-148.
- Hammarberg, K., Kirkman, M. & De Lacey, S. 2016. Qualitative research methods: when to use them and how to judge them. *Human Reproduction*, 31(3), 498-501.

- Hasan, M., Halder, U. K. & Debnath, D. 2018. Inclusive education and Education for all. *International Journal of Research and Analytical*, 5(3), 605-608.
- Heineke, A. J., Davin, K. J. & Bedford, A. 2018. The Seal of Biliteracy: Considering equity and access for English learners. *education policy analysis archives*, 26(99),1-12.
- Holmarsdottir, H. B. 2009. Cultural identity and implementing a new Language-in-Education Policy in South African schools. *Nation-Building, Identity and Citizenship Education*. Springer.
- Hopkins, M. 2016. Beliefs in context: Understanding language policy implementation at a systems level. *Educational Policy*, 30(4), 573-605.
- Iwata, M. & Nemoto, K. 2018. Co-constituting migrant strangers and foreigners: The case of Japan. *Current Sociology*, 66(2), 303-319.
- Johnson, D. C. 2013. What is language policy? *Language policy*. London Palrave Macmillian 3-28.
- Johnson, D. C. & Johnson, E. J. 2015. Power and agency in language policy appropriation. *Language Policy*, 14, 221-243.
- Jones, J. M. & Barkhuizen, G. 2011. 'It is two-way traffic': teachers' tensions in the implementation of the Kenyan language-in-education policy. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 14(3), 513-530.
- Kabir, S. M. S. 2016. Basic guidelines for research: An introductory approach for all disciplines. Chittagong: Book Zone Publication.
- Kallio, H., Pietilä, A. M., Johnson, M. & Kangasniemi, M. 2016. Systematic methodological review: developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured interview guide. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72 (12), 2954-2965.
- Kalocsányiová, E. 2017. Towards a repertoire-building approach: multilingualism in language classes for refugees in Luxembourg. *Language and Intercultural Communication*, 17(4), 474-493.
- Kamalesh, N. 2020. Defining Fairness in Dismissals of Unauthorised Foreign Nationals. *Potchefstroom Electronic Law Journal* [Online],23(1),1-25.

- Kamwangamalu, N. M. 2017. Second/Foreign Language Learning in South Africa. Second and Foreign Language Education, 237-249.
- Kamwendo, G. H. 2016. The new language of instruction policy in Malawi: A house standing on a shaky foundation. *International Review of Education*, 62(2), 221-228.
- Kangira, J. 2016. Challenges of the implementation of language policies in southern Africa: what is the way forward? *Inkanyiso: Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences*, 8(2), 156-161.
- Kanwal, A. & Aslam, A. 2017. Early language exposures and accumulation processes: socioeconomically divided educational systems. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies*, 8(1), 1-10.
- Kaplan, R. B. & Baldauf, R. B. 1997. *Language planning from practice to theory*, Multilingual Matters.
- Kaschula, R. H. 2004. South Africa's National Language Policy revisited: the challenge of implementation. *Alternation*, 11, 10-25.
- Kennedy, B. 2018. The Bilingual Teacher Shortage in One Texas School District: Practitioner Perspectives. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, 19(4),338-354.
- Khatib, M. & Taie, M. 2016. BICS and CALP: Implications for SLA. *Journal of Language Teaching and Research*, 7(2), 382-388.
- Kigamwa, J. 2017. So Many Languages to Choose from: Heritage Languages and the African Diaspora. *Handbook of Research and Practice in Heritage Language Education*, 1-12.
- Kim, Y. K., Hutchison, L. A. & Winsler, A. 2015. Bilingual education in the United States: An historical overview and examination of two-way immersion. *Educational Review*, 67(2), 236-252.
- Kirkpatrick, R. & Barnawi, O. Z. 2017. Introduction: English language education policy in MENA.

 English Language Education Policy in the Middle East and North Africa. Springer.
- Kivunja, C. 2018. Distinguishing between theory, theoretical framework, and conceptual framework: A systematic review of lessons from the field. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 7(6), 44-53.

- Klees, S. J. 2017. Financing Education and All the Other SDGs: Global Taxation is Needed. *NORRAG NEWS* 54, 118-119.
- Koch, E. 2015. Testing in bilingual education projects: lessons learnt from the additive bilingual education project. *Per Linguam: a Journal of Language Learning= Per Linguam: Tydskrif vir Taalaanleer*, 31(2), 79-93.
- Korstjens, I. & Moser, A. 2018. Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 4: trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 120-124.
- Kovačević, J., Rahimić, Z. & Šehić, D. 2018. Policy makers' rhetoric of educational change: A critical analysis. *Journal of Educational Change*, 19(3), 375-417.
- Kwon, J., Ghiso, M. P. & Martínez-Álvarez, P. 2019. Showcasing transnational and bilingual expertise: A case study of a Cantonese-English emergent bilingual within an after-school program centering Latinx experiences. *Bilingual Research Journal*, 42(2), 164-177.
- Lederman, N. G. & Lederman, J. S. 2015. What Is A Theoretical Framework? A Practical Answer. *Journal of Science Teacher Education*, 26 (7), 593-597.
- Lehti-Eklund, H. 2013. Code-switching to first language in repair—A resource for students' problem solving in a foreign language classroom. *International Journal of Bilingualism*, 17(2), 132-152.
- Lemmer, E. M. A. M. C. 2011. Initial Teacher Education for managing diversity in South African schools case study. 1-17.
- Lillywhite, K.M. 2011. Developing Cognitive Academic Language Proficiency (CALP) in diverse classrooms. Undergraduate Honours Theses. Paper 73. [Online] available at: http://digitalcommons.usu.edu/honors/73
- Lincoln, Y. S. & Guba, E. G. 1985. Establishing trustworthiness. *Naturalistic inquiry*, 289, 289-327.
- Lindholm-Leary, K., Martinez, M., Molina, R., Avineri, N., Graham, L., Johnson, E., Riner, R. & Rosa, J. 2018. Dual language education as a state equity strategy. *Language and social justice: Case studies on communication and the creation of just societies.* New York, NY: Routledge.

- Loh, J. 2013. Inquiry into issues of trustworthiness and quality in narrative studies: A perspective. *The Qualitative Report*, 18(33), 1-15.
- Long, T. & Johnson, M. 2000. Rigour, reliability and validity in qualitative research. *Clinical effectiveness in nursing*, 4(1), 30-37.
- Lovrić, M. 2012. Code-switching in language use (Doctoral dissertation, Josip Juraj Strossmayer University of Osijek. Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences. Department of English Language and Literature).
- Luo, L. 2016. The Current State and Prospects of Chinese Teaching in the United States. *Chinese Education & Society*, 49 (6), 376-384.
- Mack, L. 2010. The philosophical underpinnings of educational research. Polyglossia, 19,1-11.
- Maguire, M. & Delahunt, B. 2017. Doing a thematic analysis: A practical, step-by-step guide for learning and teaching scholars. *AISHE-J: The All Ireland Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 9(3), 3351-3364.
- Majid, N. W. A., & Fuada, S. E-Learning for Society: A Great Potential to Implement Education for All (EFA) Movement in Indonesia. *International Journal of Interactive Mobile Technologies*, 14, (2). 250-258.
- Makalela, L. 2015. Moving out of linguistic boxes: the effects of translanguaging strategies for multilingual classrooms. *Language and Education*, 29(3), 200-217.
- Makalela, L. 2016. Language policy and education in Southern Africa. *Language Policy and Political Issues in Education*, 519-529.
- Makoe, P. & Mckinney, C. 2014. Linguistic ideologies in multilingual South African suburban schools. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, 35(7), 658-673.
- Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D. & Guassora, A. D. 2016. Sample size in qualitative interview studies: guided by information power. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1753-1760.
- Maree, K. 2016. First steps in research, Pretoria: Van Schaik.
- Marutlulle, N. K. 2017. Causes of informal settlements in Ekurhuleni Metropolitan Municipality: An exploration. *Africa's Public Service Delivery and Performance Review*, 5(1), 1-11.

- May, S. 2015. Language rights and language policy: Addressing the gap(s) between principles and practices. *Current Issues in Language Planning*, 16, (4), 355-359.
- Mccarthy, M. 2020. Needs of Japanese as a Second Language (JSL) Program for Foreign National Students in Japanese Schools in Japan. *Educational Perspectives*, 52(1), 10-17.
- Mcgroarty, M. 1997. Language policy in the USA: National values, local loyalties, pragmatic pressures. *Language policy: Dominant English, pluralist challenges*, 67-90.
- Mcintosh, M. J. & Morse, J. M. 2015. Situating and constructing diversity in semi-structured interviews. *Global qualitative nursing research*, 2, 1-12.
- McKinney, C. 2017. Language and power in post-colonial schooling: Ideologies in practice. New York: Routledge.
- Mcmillan, J. H. & Schumacher, S. 2014. Research in Education: Evidence-Based Inquiry, MyEducationLab Series. *Pearson*.
- Mcphail, G. & Lourie, M. 2017. Getting real: is realism a blind spot in research methodology? *New Zealand Journal of Educational Studies*, 52, 285-299.
- Meier, C. & Hartell, C. 2009. Handling cultural diversity in education in South Africa. *SA-eDUC Journal*, 6(2), 180-192.
- Menken, K. & García, O. 2017. Language policy in classrooms and schools. *Language Policy and Political Issues in Education*, 211-225.
- Miller, D. L. 1997. One Strategy for Assessing the Trustworthiness of Research: Operationalizing the External Audit. Paper Presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, Chicago, IL.
- Min, P. G. 2018. The movement to promote an ethnic language in American schools: The Korean community in the New York–New Jersey area. *Ethnicities*, 18(6), 799-824.
- Mitits, L. 2018. Multilingual students in Greek schools: teachers' views and teaching practices. Journal of Education and e-Learning Research, 5(1), 28-36.
- Mkhize, D. & Balfour, R. 2017. Language rights in education in South Africa. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 31(6), 133-150.

- Mokgwathi, T. & Webb, V. 2013. The educational effects of code-switching in the classroom benefits and setbacks: A case of selected senior secondary schools in Botswana. *Language Matters*, 44(3), 108-125.
- Mokibelo, E. 2016. Implementation of the Language-in-education Policy and Achieving Education for All Goals in Botswana Primary Schools. *Universal Journal of Educational Research*, 4(1), 157-164.
- Mortari, L. 2015. Reflectivity in Research Practice: An Overview of Different Perspectives. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 14(5), 1609406915618045.
- Mundy, K. 2012. The global campaign for education and the realization of "Education for All". Campaigning for "Education for all". Brill Sense.
- Mutasa, D. E. 2015. Language policy implementation in South African universities vis-à-vis the speakers of indigenous African languages' perception. *Per Linguam: a Journal of Language Learning= Per Linguam: Tydskrif vir Taalaanleer*, 31, 46-59.
- Myers-Scotton, C. 2017. Code-switching. The handbook of sociolinguistics, 217-237.inc
- Naderifar, M., Goli, H. & Ghaljaie, F. 2017. Snowball sampling: A purposeful method of sampling in qualitative research. *Strides in Development of Medical Education*, 14(3), 1-6.
- Ndimande-Hlongwa, N. & Ndebele, H. 2017. Embracing African languages as indispensable resources through the promotion of multilingualism. *Per Linguam: a Journal of Language Learning= Per Linguam: Tydskrif vir Taalaanleer*, 33(1), 67-82.
- Nel, N. 2016. Teaching and learning of Mandarin as a foreign language in South African schools. *Perspectives in Education*, 34(2), 43-56.
- Netto, G., Hudson, M., Kamenou-Aigbekaen, N. & Sosenko, F. 2018. Dominant Language Acquisition in Destination Countries: Structure, Agency and Reflexivity. *Sociology*, 53(5)834-860.
- Nguyen, C. & Kebede, M. 2017. Immigrant Students in the Trump Era: What We Know and Do Not Know. Educational Policy, 31(6), 716-742.
- Nkosi, Z. P. 2014. Postgraduate students' experiences and attitudes towards isiZulu as a medium of instruction at the University of KwaZulu-Natal. *Current Issues in Language Planning*, 15(3), 245-264.

- Noble, H. & Smith, J. 2015. Issues of validity and reliability in qualitative research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 18(2), 34-35.
- Npppr 2011. National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion Requirements of the National Curriculum Statement Grades R-12. Government Printer Pretoria.
- Ntombela, B. X. 2016. "The Burden of Diversity": The Sociolinguistic Problems of English in South Africa. *English Language Teaching*, 9(5), 77-84.
- O'keeffe, J., Buytaert, W., Mijic, A., Brozović, N. & Sinha, R. 2016. The use of semi-structured interviews for the characterisation of farmer irrigation practices. *Hydrology and Earth System Sciences*, 20(5), 1911-1924.
- OECD 2012, Equity and Quality in Education: Supporting Disadvantaged Students and Schools, OECD Publishing. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264130852-en
- O'reilly, M. & Dogra, N. 2016. Interviewing children and young people for research, Sage.
- Ogbonnaya, U.I., & Awuah, F.K. 2019. Quintile ranking of schools in South Africa and learners' achievement in probability. *Statistics Education Research Journal*, 18(1) 106–119
- Okeke, C. & Van Wyk, M. 2016. *Educational research: An African approach*, Oxford University Press Southern Africa.
- Ortiz, A. A. & Fránquiz, M. E. 2019. Co-editors' introduction: Challenges to the success of English learners in the context of language instruction educational programs. Taylor & Francis.
- Osanloo, A. & Grant, C. 2016. Understanding, selecting, and integrating a theoretical framework in dissertation research: Creating the blueprint for your "house". *Administrative issues journal: connecting education, practice, and research*, 4(2), 7.
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N. & Hoagwood, K. 2015.
 Purposeful Sampling for Qualitative Data Collection and Analysis in Mixed Method
 Implementation Research. Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health
 Services Research, 42(5), 533-544.
- Panagiotopoulou, J. A. & Rosen, L. 2018. Denied inclusion of migration-related multilingualism: an ethnographic approach to a preparatory class for newly arrived children in Germany. *Language and Education*, 32(5), 394-409.

- Pathak, V., Jena, B. & Kalra, S. 2013. Qualitative research. *Perspectives in Clinical Research*, 4(3), 192-192.
- Payne, M. & Almansour, M. 2014. Foreign language planning in Saudi Arabia: beyond English. *Current Issues in Language Planning*, 15(3), 327-342.
- Pearson, P. 2014. Policy without a plan: English as a medium of instruction in Rwanda. *Current issues in language planning*, 15(1), 39-56.
- Pennycook, A. 2017. Language policy and local practices. In N. Flores, M. Spotti, & O. Garcia (Eds.), *Oxford handbook of language and society*, 125–140. New York, Oxford University Press.
- Pennycook, A.2010. Language as a local practice. London, UK: Routledge.
- Peters, K. & Halcomb, E. 2015. Interviews in qualitative research. *Nurse Researcher* 2014, 22(4), 6.
- Peters, S. J. 2004. *Inclusive education: An EFA strategy for all children*, World Bank, Human Development Network Washington, DC.
- Popa, M.-F. 2014. Recent changes to the rules governing the legal status of foreign nationals in Romania. *Challenges of the Knowledge Society*, 169-179.
- Prinsloo, S. 2016. The dual role of the principal as employee of the Department of Education and ex officio member of the governing body. *South African Journal of Education*, 36(2),1-9.
- Probyn, M. 2001. Teachers' voices: Teachers' reflections on learning and teaching through the medium of English as an additional language in South Africa. International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism 4(4), 249–266.
- Probyn M. 2017 Languages and Learning in South African Classrooms: Finding Common Ground with North/South Concerns for Linguistic Access, Equity, and Social Justice in Education. In: Trifonas P., Aravossitas T. (eds) *Handbook of Research and Practice in Heritage Language Education*. Springer International Handbooks of Education. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-38893-9_28-1
- Queirós, A., Faria, D. & Almeida, F. 2017. Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods. *European Journal of Education Studies* 3(9),369-387.

- Rahman, M. S. 2017. The Advantages and Disadvantages of Using Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches and Methods in Language" Testing and Assessment" Research: A Literature Review. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 6, 102-112.
- Republic of South Africa. 1996. The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, Act 108 of 1996, Pretoria, Government Printer.
- Republic of South Africa. 1996a. The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, Act 108 of 1996, Pretoria. Government Printer.
- Republic of South Africa. 1996b. South African Schools Act ,Act 84 of 1996. Pretoria: Government Printer.
- Republic of South Africa, Department of Basic Education, 2011. National Policy Pertaining to the Programme and Promotion Requirements of the National Curriculum Statement Grades R-12.
- Robertson, S.-A. & Graven, M. 2019. Exploratory mathematics talk in a second language: a sociolinguistic perspective. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 101(2), 215-232.
- Robinson, C. & Vũ, T. A. T. 2019. Literacy, languages and development in Africa: A policy perspective. *International Review of Education*, 65(3),443-470.
- Rose, S. & Van Dulm, O. 2006. Functions of code switching in multilingual classrooms. Per Linguam: a Journal of Language Learning= Per Linguam: Tydskrif vir Taalaanleer, 22(2), 1-13.
- Ross, J., Jaumont, F., Schulz, J., Ducrey, L. & Dunn, J. 2016. Sustainability of French Heritage Language Education in the United States. *Handbook of Research and Practice in Heritage Language Education*, Springer, 1-18.
- Rubin, J. & Jernudd, B. 1971. Evaluation and language planning. 1971, 217-52.
- Rudwick, S. & Parmegiani, A. 2013. Divided loyalties: Zulu vis-à-vis English at the University of KwaZulu-Natal. *Language Matters*, 44 (3), 89-107.
- Ruehs, E. M. 2017. Adventures in El Norte: The Identities and Immigration of Unaccompanied Youth. *Men and Masculinities*, 20(3), 364-384.

- Scarino, A. 2014. Situating the challenges in current languages education policy in Australia unlearning monolingualism. *International Journal of Multilingualism*, 11(3), 289-306.
- Schiffman, H. F., Proquest & Routledge 1996. Linguistic Culture and Language Policy, Routledge.
- Schreier, M. 2018. Sampling and generalization. *The Sage handbook of qualitative data collection*, England, Sage, 84–98.
- Schumacher, S. 2014. Research in Education, Essex, Pearson Education.
- Seidman, I. 2013. Interviewing and qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social 2018 SAGE Publications, Ltd. *All Rights Reserved*.
- Shenton, A. 2004. Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. Education for information, 22 (2) 63-75.
- Sibanda, J. 2017. Language at the Grade Three and Four interface: The theory-policy-practice nexus. *South African Journal of Education*, 37(2),1-9.
- Simango, S. R. 2015. "Amaphi ama-subjects eniwa-enjoy-ayo esikolweni?": Code-switching and language practices among bilingual learners in the Eastern Cape. *International Journal of the Sociology of Language*, 2015(234), 77-91.
- Soudien, C. 2004. 'Constituting the class': An analysis of the process of 'integration' in South African schools. In L. Chisholm (Ed.), Changing class: Education and social change in post-apartheid South Africa, 89–114. Cape Town: HSRC Press
- South African Schools (Act No. 84),1996, SASA, (1996, November). Government Gazette, 377. No.17579.CapeTown: Government Printers. Retrieved from https://www.gov.za/sites/default/files/gcis_document/201409/act84of1996.pdf
- Spolsky, B. 2019. A modified and enriched theory of language policy (and management). *Language Policy*, 18(3), 323-338.
- Street, A. 2013. Naturalization dynamics in immigrant families. *Comparative Migration Studies*, 1(1), 23-44.
- Taylor, S. & Von Fintel, M. 2016. Estimating the impact of language of instruction in South African primary schools: A fixed effects approach. *Economics of Education Review*, 50, 75-89.

- Thanh, N. C. & Thanh, T. 2015. The interconnection between interpretivist paradigm and qualitative methods in education. *American Journal of Educational Science*, 1(2), 24-27.
- Tikly, L. 2017. The future of Education for All as a global regime of educational governance. *Comparative Education Review*, 61(1),22-57.
- Tshotsho, B. P. 2013. Mother tongue debate and language policy in South Africa. *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 3(13), 39-44.
- Tülüce, H. S. 2018. Resilience in foreign language learning: a study on pre-service teachers' language learning experiences. *International Online Journal of Education and Teaching*, 5(4), 895-908.
- Turner, M. 2013. CLIL in Australia: The importance of context. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 16, 395-410.
- Valdés, G. 2015. Latin@ s and the intergenerational continuity of Spanish: The challenges of curricularizing language. *International Multilingual Research Journal*, 9(4), 253-273.
- Van Der Walt, C. & Klapwijk, N. 2015. Language of learning and teaching in a multilingual school environment: what do teachers think? *Language Matters*, 46(2), 293-318.
- Vandeyar, S. 2010. Responses of South African teachers to the challenge of school integration. *South African Journal of Education*, 30(3), 343-359.
- Vandeyar, S. 2017. The teacher as an agent of meaningful educational change. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 17(2), 373-393.
- Vandeyar, S. & Vandeyar, T. 2011. Articulating cultures: Socio-cultural experiences of Black female immigrant students in South African schools. *Gender and Behaviour*, 9(2), 4161-4188.
- Vandeyar, S. & Vandeyar, T. 2015. The construction, Negotiation, and Representation of Immigrant Student Identities in South Africa Schools. New york: Information Age.
- Vasileiou, K., Barnett, J., Thorpe, S. & Young, T. 2018. Characterising and justifying sample size sufficiency in interview-based studies: systematic analysis of qualitative health research over a 15-year period. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 18(1), 1-18.

- Wahyuni, D. 2012. The research design maze: Understanding paradigms, cases, methods and methodologies.
- Wang, C. C. & Geale, S. K. 2015. The power of story: Narrative inquiry as a methodology in nursing research. *International Journal of Nursing Sciences*, 2(2), 195-198.
- Welch, A. 2018. Immigrant Student Achievement and Education Policy in Australia. *Immigrant Student Achievement and Education Policy*. Springer.
- Wiley, T. G. & García, O. 2016. Language policy and planning in language education: Legacies, consequences, and possibilities. *The Modern Language Journal*, 100(1), 48-63.
- Williams, C. P. 2015. Better Policies for Dual Language Learners: Bridging Research, Policy, Implementation, and Classroom Practice. *New America*: Education Policy
- Williamson, I., Leeming, D., Lyttle, S. & Johnson, S. 2015. Evaluating the audio-diary method in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 15, 20-34.
- Willis, J. W., Jost, M. & Nilakanta, R. 2012. Foundations of qualitative research: Interpretive and critical approaches, Sage.
- Wotela, K. & Letsiri, C. 2015. International movements, post-apartheid dispensations and illegal immigration into South Africa. TD: The Journal for Transdisciplinary Research in Southern Africa, 11(4), 99-117.
- Wu, Y. P., Thompson, D., Aroian, K. J., Mcquaid, E. L. & Deatrick, J. A. 2016. Commentary: Writing and Evaluating Qualitative Research Reports. Journal of Pediatric Psychology, 41, 493-505.
- Yu, K. & Shandu, B. 2017. Overcoming language barriers: lessons learnt from migrant children. *Perspectives in Education*, 35(1), 157-170.
- Yusupova, G. F., Podgorecki, J. & Markova, N. G. 2015. Educating Young People in Multicultural Educational Environment of Higher Education Institution. *International Journal of Environmental and Science Education*, 10(4), 561-570.

ANNEXURES

Annexure A: letter to the director department of education

Annexure B: Letter of approval from Department of Education

Annexure C: Ethics clearance certificate

Annexure D: Letter to Principals

Annexure E: Permissions from schools

Annexure F: Letter to Participants

Annexure G: Consent form from participant

Annexure H: Interview schedule

Annexure A: letter to the director department of education



Department of Education Management and Policy Studies

308 Ella Marie Corner 13th Street De Wet Street Edenvale, 1609

11 April 2019

The Director of Gauteng Education.

Dear Sir/Madam

REQUEST FOR PERMISSION TO CONDUCT RESEARCH AT GAUTENG SCHOOLS

My name is Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim. I am a registered student for a Masters' degree in Education Management, Law and Policy (MEd) at the University of Pretoria. One of the requirements for completion of the master's programme is that I must conduct a research and write a report. I, therefore, request permission to conduct research at Gauteng schools. The title of my study is "Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals". The purpose of the study is to understand how educators' in your school experience the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals.

In this letter I want to tell you about what will happen if such permission is granted. Once you understand what the study is about, you can decide if you want to grant such permission or not. If you agree, you will be requested to release a signed letter permitting the study to take place at the schools.

The process of fieldwork is detailed below:

• The process will be in the form of semi-structured interviews, where the

1

• The process will be in the form of semi-structured interviews, where the school principal and two language teachers will be requested to spend some time sharing their experiences on the implementation of language policy affecting to foreign nationals in the school.

 If I am granted permission, I intend to be at the school for two sessions in two days after school to avoid disruptions of teaching and learning (the first day will be for research activities, which will take at least 45 to 60 minutes and one day for member checking which is anticipated to take at least 30 minutes).

 To ensure the anonymity and confidentiality of the participants, I will keep the names of the participants and that of the school and contribution to the study private except if it is their wish to be named.

 I do not think anything bad or risky will happen to the participants in this study. If problems do arise, they can speak to me and I will consult on the issue, and/orrefer them to someone who is best able to help. If there is a serious problemabout their safety, I am required to inform University of Pretoria.

Participants will receive no incentives for participating in this study. However, I
hope that their participation in this study will make them feel good about
themselves.

Should you have any questions or concerns pertaining to this study, you can contact Dr Nthontho on 012 420 2499.

Sign:

Yours sincerely,

Researcher: Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim

Student number: 18250492

Telephone: +27 83 765 9990 E-mail: mamasingerly@gmail.com

Supervisor: Dr Nthontho Sign:

Telephone: 012 420 2499 E-mail: maitumeleng.nthontho@up.ac.za



8/4/4/1/2

GDE RESEARCH APPROVAL LETTER

Date:	07 May 2019	
Validity of Research Approval:	04 February 2019 – 30 September 2019 2019/15	
Name of Researcher:	Ikwuemesim L. I	
Address of Researcher:	308 Ella Marie	
	Corner 13th De wet Street	
	Edenvale, 1609	
Telephone Number:	083 765 9990	
Email address:	mamasingerly@gmail.com	
Research Topic:	Understanding the experience of schools on implementing of language policy relating to foreign nationals	
Type of qualification	Masters	
Number and type of schools:	Four Secondary Schools	
District/s/HO	Ekurhuleni North and Johannesburg East	

Re: Approval in Respect of Request to Conduct Research

This letter serves to indicate that approval is hereby granted to the above-mentioned researcher to proceed with research in respect of the study indicated above. The onus rests with the researcher to negotiate appropriate and relevant time schedules with the school/s and/or offices involved to conduct the research. A separate copy of this letter must be presented to both the School (both Principal and SGB) and the District/Head Office Senior Manager confirming that permission has been granted for the research to be conducted.

The following conditions apply to GDE research. The researcher may proceed with the above study subject to the conditions listed below being met. Approval may be withdrawn should any of the conditions listed below be flouted:

Making education a societal priority

Office of the Director: Education Research and Knowledge Management

7th Floor, 17 Simmonds Street, Johannesburg, 2001 Tel: (011) 355 0488 Email: Faith Tshabalata@gauteng.gov.za Website: www.education.gpg.gov.za

- The District/Head Office Sanlor Manager/s concerned must be presented with a copy of this letter that would indicate that the said researcher/s has/have been granted permission from the Gauteng Department of Education to conduct the research study.
- The District/Head Office Senior Manager's must be approached separately, and in writing, for permission to involve District/Head Office Officials in the project.
- A copy of this letter must be forwarded to the school principal and the chairperson of the School Governing Body (SGB) that would indicate that the researcher's have been granted permission from the Geuteng Department of Education to conduct the research study.
- A letter / document that outline the purpose of the research and the anticipated outcomes of such research must be made available to the principals, SGBs and District/Head Office Senior Managers of the schools and districts/offices concerned, respectively.
- The Researcher will make every effort obtain the goodwill and co-operation of all the GDE
 officials, principals, and chairpersons of the SGBs, teachers and learners involved. Persons who
 offer their co-operation will not receive additional remuneration from the Department while those
 that opt not to participate will not be penalised in any way.
- Research may only be conducted after school hours so that the normal school programme is not interrupted. The Principal (if at a school) and/or Director (if at a district/head office) must be consulted about an appropriate time when the researcher's may carry out their research at the sites that they manage.
- Research may only commence from the second week of February and must be concluded before
 the beginning of the last quarter of the academic year. If Incomplete, an amended Research
 Approval letter may be requested to conduct research in the following year.
- Items 6 and 7 will not apply to any research effort being undertaken on behalf of the GDE. Such
 research will have been commissioned and be paid for by the Gauteng Department of Education.
- It is the researcher's responsibility to obtain written parental consent of all learners that are expected to participate in the study.
- 10. The researcher is responsible for supplying and utilising his/her own research resources, such as stationery, photocopies, transport, faxes and telephones and should not depend on the goodwill of the institutions and/or the offices visited for supplying such resources.
- The names of the GDE officials, schools, principals, parents, teachers and learners that
 participate in the study may not appear in the research report without the written consent of each
 of these individuals and/or organisations.
- On completion of the study the researcher's must supply the Director: Knowledge Management & Research with one Hard Cover bound and an electronic copy of the research.
- The researcher may be expected to provide short presentations on the purpose, findings and recommendations of his/her research to both GDE afficials and the schools concerned.
- Should the researcher have been involved with research at a school and/or a district/head office level, the Director concerned must also be supplied with a brief summary of the purpose, findings and recommendations of the research study.

The Gauteng Department of Education wishes you well in this important undertaking and looks forward to examining the findings of your research study.

King_{eregi}ards

Mr Gumani Mukatuni

Acting Director: Education Research and Knowledge Management

DATE: Q

2

Making education a societal priority

Office of the Director: Education Research and Knowledge Management

7th Floor, 17 Simmonds Street, Johannesburg, 2001 Tel: (011) 355 0488 Email: Faith Tshabalala@gauteng.gov.za Website: www.education.gpg.gov.za

Annexure C: Ethics clearance certificate



RESEARCH ETHICS COMMITTEE

CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE CLEARANCE NUMBER: EM 19/05/02

DEGREE AND PROJECT MEd

Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals

INVESTIGATOR Ms Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim

DEPARTMENT Education Management and Policy Studies

APPROVAL TO COMMENCE STUDY 25 June 2019

DATE OF CLEARANCE CERTIFICATE 25 January 2021

CHAIRPERSON OF ETHICS COMMITTEE: Prof Funke Omidire

Ms Bronwynne Swarts

Dr. Maitumeleng Nthontho

This Ethics Clearance Certificate should be read in conjunction with the Integrated Declaration Form (D08) which specifies details regarding:

- · Compliance with approved research protocol,
- No significant changes,

CC

- Informed consent/assent,
- Adverse experience or undue risk,
- Registered title, and
- Data storage requirements.

Annexure D: Letter to Principals



Department of Education Management and Policy Studies

308 Ella Marie Corner 13th Street De Wet Street Edenvale, 1609

11 April 2019

Dear Chairperson of the SGB,

REQUEST FOR PERMISSION TO CONDUCT RESEARCH AT YOUR SCHOOL

My name is Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim. I am a registered student for a Masters' degreein Education Management, Law and Policy (MEd) at the University of Pretoria. One of the requirements for completion of the master's programme is that I must conduct a research and write a report. I, therefore, request permission to conduct research at your school. The title of my study is "Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals". The purpose of the study is to understand how educators' in your school experience the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals.

In this letter I want to tell you about what will happen if such permission is granted. Once you understand what the study is about, you can decide if you want to grant such permission or not. If you agree, you will be requested to release a signed letter permitting the study to take place at your school.

The process of fieldwork is detailed below:

 The process will be in the form of semi-structured interviews, where the schoolprincipal and two language teachers will be requested to spend some time sharing their experiences on the implementation of language policy affecting

- to foreign nationals in the school.
- If I am granted permission, I intend to be at the school for two sessions in two days after school to avoid disruptions of teaching and learning (the first day willbe for research activities, which will take at least 45 to 60 minutes and one day for member checking which is anticipated to take at least 30 minutes).
- To ensure the anonymity and confidentiality of the participants, I will keep the names of the participants and that of the school and contribution to the study private except if it is their wish to be named.
- I do not think anything bad or risky will happen to the participants in this study. If
 problems do arise, they can speak to me and I will consult on the issue, and/orrefer
 them to someone who is best able to help. If there is a serious problem about
 their safety, I am required to inform University of Pretoria.
- Participants will receive no incentives for participating in this study. However, I
 hope that their participation in this study will make them feel good about
 themselves.

Should you have any questions or concerns pertaining to this study, you can contact Dr Nthontho on 012 420 2499.

Yours sincerely,

Researcher: Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim

Student number: 18250492 Sign:

Telephone: +27 83 765 9990 E-mail: mamasingerly@gmail.com

Supervisor: Dr Nthontho Sign:

Telephone: 012 420 2499 E-mail: maitumeleng.nthontho@up.ac.za

Annexure E: Permissions from schools

Queens High School

- © 011 616 4122 / 4180 ® 011 615 7594 / 086 529 1033
- admissions@queenshs.co.za
- School Entrance via Eastern Ext. 8th Avenue (off 10th Street) Bezuidenhout Valley, Johannesburg
- Private Bag X1, Kengray, 2100
- www.queenshs.co.za



26 August 2019

To whom it may concern

This letter serves to confirm that Lydia Ikwuemesim has requested to conduct research at Queens High School. Permission has been granted for her to conduct her research.

Yours sincerely

K. McCallum

DEPUTY PRINCIPAL





DAWNVIEW HIGH SCHOOL

TELEPHONE (011) 828-9014/5 Email:secretary@dawnviewhigh.co.za G.D.E. No: 700160291 ASSOCIATION ROAD DAWNVIEW GERMISTON 1401 P O BOX 2034 PRIMROSE 1416

DATE:

28 August 2019

TO:

FACULTY OF EDUCATION: DR. MAITUMELENG NTHONTHO

RE:

PERMISSION TO CONDUCT RESEARCH

This is to confirm that, Mrs Lydia I. Ikwuenesim, is given permission to conduct research in the school as stipulated by the guidelines of the Gauteng Department of Education.

The student is permitted to conduct interviews with her requested participants.

Yours faithfully

Mr M.C. Kolokoto: Principal

TEL: (011) 828-9014/5
PO BOX 2034 , PRIMROSE, 1416

Kensington Secondary School

Chr New York & Protea Streets Kensington, P.O. Box 59055, Kengray 2100 Tel: 011 616 4128 fax: 011 616 4127



082 556 0181/kss130070@gmail.com/tloumoloto8@gmail.com

FROM

: Mr Moloto TC

The Principal

TO

: Whom it may Concern

DATE

: 29 August 2019

RE

: A letter of permission

Sir/Madam

This servers to confirm that Ikwuemesim Lydia has been granted a permission to conduct her research.

She has approached the school and presented her case and as the Principal I really felt her research will definitely help the school in many ways

I wish to take this opportunity to wish her the best as she commences

Thank you

Regards

Moloto TC

The Principal

Marite 44

GALITENG DEPARTMENT KENSINGTON SALT 20 20 V / 1 --- 400 TEACH 1912

DOWERGLEN HIGH SCHOOL EERSTELAAN / FIRST AVE

96 ● EDENVALE ● 1610

99 609-8227/8

FAX 452-5934 admin@dowerglenhigh.co.za



30 August 2019

To whom it may concern

PERMISSION TO CONDUCT RESEARCH

This is to confirm that Lydia I. Ikwuemesim has permission to conduct research at our school.

Regards

Ms T.M. Mashigo PRINCIPAL 3 0 -08- 2019 TEL: 011-809-8227/8 FAX: 011-452-5904

115

Annexure F: Letter to Participants



Department of Education Management and Policy Studies

308 Ella Marie Corner 13th Street De Wet Street Edenvale, 1609

11 April 2019

Dear Participant,

INVITATION TO PARTICIPATE IN A RESEARCH

My name is Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim. I am a registered student for a Masters' degree in Education management, Law and Policy Studies (MEd) at the University of Pretoria. One of the requirements of the completion of the Masters' programme is that I must conduct a research and write a report about my work. I, therefore, invite you to participate in my research. The title of my study is "Educators' experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals". The purpose of the study is to understand how educators' in your school experience the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals.

Once you understand what the study is about, you can decide if you want to participate or not. If you agree, you are requested sign the consent form attached to this invitation letter as consent for your participation in the project.

The process of fieldwork is detailed below:

 The data collection process will be in the form of semi-structured interviews, where you will be requested to spend some time sharing your experiences on the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals in your school. You will also be requested to share how schools deal with the language challenges foreign learners experience while at school.

- I intend to be at the school for two sessions in two days after school to avoid disruptions of teaching and learning (the first day will be for research activities, which will take 45 to 60 minutes and one day for member checking 30 minutes)
- To ensure the anonymity and confidentiality of your participation, I will keep your names and that of the school and contribution to the study private except if it is your wish to be named.
- I do not think anything bad or risky will happen to you, as participants, in this study. If problems do arise, you can speak to me and I will consult on the issue, and/or refer them to someone who is best able to help. If there is a serious problem about your safety, I am required to inform the school principal.
- You will receive no incentives for participating in this study. However, I hope that
 your participation in this study will make you feel good about themselves.

Should you have any questions or concerns pertaining to this study, you can contact Dr Nthontho on 012 420 2499.

Yours Sincerely

Researcher: Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim Sign:

Student number: 18250492

Telephone: +27 83 765 9990 E-mail: mamasipgerly@gmail.com

Supervisor: Dr Nthontho Sign:

Telephone: 012 420 2499 E-mail: maitumeleng.nthontho@up.ac.za

Annexure G: Consent form from participant

CONSENT FORM	
I	(Full names
and Surname), agree to participate in the resilument in the school. I am aware that the reschool and my participation is voluntary. I am also my participation at any time should I wish to do against me.	search has got nothing to do with my so aware that I am free to withdraw
I understand that my contact time will not be dis permission to use some of my after-school hours.	
I understand that my identity, that of my school a activities and tape-recorded interviews will remain	[집 [[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[[
I also understand that I will be expected to provid draft report of the interviews.	e written and oral comments on the
grant permission that the research activities repurposes and understand that these will be stored	에 위한 경우를 가장 하는 것이 되었다. 그 아무리
I have received contact details of the researche contact them about matters to this research. Signed:	pr and supervisor should I need to

Note: Name and signature of the example have been deleted

Annexure H: Interview schedule



Interview schedule for teachers and school principals

Time of interview:	Duration
Date:	
Place:	Pseudonym:
Interviewer:	
Interviewee	
Male/Female	
Race:	

Study title: "Educators 'experiences of the implementation of language policy affecting foreign nationals".

Study purpose: To understand your experience on implementation of language policies affecting foreign nationals in your school.

Interview procedure: The interview will consist of fifteen questions of which you are not obliged to answer all of them should you feel uncomfortable to do so.

Note: There are neither wrong nor right answers in this interview.

Remember:

- Everything we share and discuss will be treated as confidential and will not be revealed to a third party. I am interested in your personal understanding and experiences of implementation of the language policy affecting foreign nationals.
- 2. You are welcome to seek clarity should the need be
- 3. Everything we share and discuss will be audio recorded.
- 4. You can stop participating at any time without giving any reason

Are there any questions that you would like to ask for clarification before we start?

Interview questions

- 1. What do you understand by the concept foreign learners?
- Have you got foreign learners in your:
 - a) School? (Principal)
 - b) Class? (Teachers)
- 3. What is the language of teaching and learning at your school?
- 4. What is the language of the school? (find out if 3 differs from 4 during interview.ie are the teachers adhering to the language of the school during teaching and learning)
- 5. What do you understand by the concept language policy?
- What are your roles in implementing the language policy of your school?
- 7. How do you accommodate foreign learners as you perform the above role?
- How does your roles contribute to the success or failure of the implementation of language policy in your school? (This question depends on whether the teachers are adhering to the language of the school or not)
- How do you attend to foreign learners with language barriers during the teaching and learning? (teachers)
- 10 How do foreign learners in your school respond or react to language policy especially when the school language is neither their home language nor their language of learning?
- 11 How does the presence of foreign learners in your school affect your decisions in implementing language policy? (Principal)

- 12 How does the presence of foreign learners in your school affect your teaching and learning process? (teachers)
- 13 What are the challenges foreign nationals in your school face in adapting to your school language policy?
- 14 How does the school overcome above challenges?
- 15 What are the reactions of host learners towards foreign learners in the school / class?

Is there anything else you would like to share regarding your experiences of implementation of the language policy affecting foreign nationals?

Concluding remarks

Thank you for taking your time to share with me this important and valuable information.

I kindly request that you avail yourself for further clarity should I need it

Researcher: Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim Student number: 18250492

Telephone: +27 83 765 9990 Email: mamasingerly@gmail.com

Supervisor: Dr Nthontho Telephone: 012 420 2499

E-mail: maitumeleng.nthontho@up.ac.za

Researcher: Lydia Iruoma Ikwuemesim Sign:

Supervisor: Dr Nthontho Sign: